Deloitte.



5-Year Legislative Review of the Child Information Sharing Scheme | Final report

12 February 2024

Contents

Cont	ents		2
Glos	sary		3
Key i	nsights		5
Exec	utive Su	Immary	6
1	The (Child Information Sharing Scheme	14
	1.1 1.2 1.3 1.4 1.5 1.6 1.7	Background Policy context Child Information Sharing legislative framework Key elements of CISS delivery model Monitoring of CISS Five-Year Review of the Child Information Sharing Scheme Structure of this Report	14 18 19 23 25 26 29
2	Imple	ementation	30
	2.1 2.2 2.3	Review questions addressed in this chapter Is CISS being implemented within its scope as defined by Part 6A of the <i>Child Wellbeing and Safety Act 2005?</i> What have been the key enablers and barriers to reform implementation?	30 30 38
3	Effec	tiveness	43
	3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6	Review questions addressed in this chapter Outcomes assessed in this Review To what extent has CISS achieved its intended short- and medium-term reform outcomes to date? To what extent are there early indicators of the reform achieving its long-term outcomes? Is there any evidence of negative impact of the reform on diverse communities and communities experiencing disadvantage? Are there any unintended consequences of reform (implementation) – both positive and negative?	43 43 44 56 57 63
4	Legis	lative framework	65
	4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4	Review questions addressed in this chapter Are there any unintended consequences of reform (interpretation)? Do the findings of the review support any considerations for changes to the legislative settings of the reform? What are the impacts of the current <i>Child Wellbeing and Safety (Information Sharing) Regulations 2018</i> and	65 65 65
	4.5	what are the issues related to the Regulations (if any)? What could be done to address the issues, if any, of the Regulations?	66 68
5	Reco	mmendations	70
	5.1 5.2 5.3	Scheme oversight Community empowerment Growth opportunities	70 72 74

Deloitte Access Economics is Australia's pre-eminent economics advisory practice and a member of Deloitte's global economics group. For more information, please visit our website: www.deloitte.com/au/deloitte-access-economics

Deloitte refers to one or more of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Limited ("DTTL"), its global network of member firms, and their related entities. DTTL (also referred to as "Deloitte Global") and each of its member firms and their affiliated entities are legally separate and independent entities. DTTL does not provide services to clients. Please see www.deloitte.com/about to learn more.

Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation.

Member of Deloitte Asia Pacific Limited and the Deloitte Network.

©2024 Deloitte Access Economics. Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu

Appendix A	CIS Reform Program Logic Model	75
Appendix B	Detailed methodology	77
Appendix C	CISS Workforce Survey	82
Appendix D	Progress against Two-Year Review recommendations	133
Limitation of	our work	138

Deloitte Access Economics is Australia's pre-eminent economics advisory practice and a member of Deloitte's global economics group. For more information, please visit our website: www.deloitte.com/au/deloitte-access-economics

Deloitte refers to one or more of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Limited ("DTTL"), its global network of member firms, and their related entities. DTTL (also referred to as "Deloitte Global") and each of its member firms and their affiliated entities are legally separate and independent entities. DTTL does not provide services to clients. Please see www.deloitte.com/about to learn more.

Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation.

Member of Deloitte Asia Pacific Limited and the Deloitte Network.

 $\ensuremath{\mathbb{C}}$ 2024 Deloitte Access Economics. Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu

Charts

Chart 3.1 : Number of information sharing requests made to Victoria Police under CISS, FY 2018-19 to FY 2022-23	48
Chart 3.2 : Number of information sharing requests made to DFFH under CISS, 2018 to 2023	50
Chart 3.3 : Number of information sharing requests made to MCV under CISS, 2021 to 2023	50
Chart C.1 : Responses to 'Please select the sector that best describes your organisation/service' (n=340)	85
Chart C.2 : Responses to 'Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides'	
(n=26)	86
Chart C.3 : Responses to 'Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides'	
(n=12)	87
Chart C.4 : Responses to 'Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides'	
(n=53)	
Chart C.5 : Responses to 'Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides'	05
(n=136)	90
Chart C.6 : Responses to 'Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides'	50
(n=71)	91
Chart C.7 : Responses to 'Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides'	יד
(n=9)	02
Chart C.8 : Responses to 'Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides'	92
(n=29)	0.2
Chart C.9 : Responses to 'How long have you been using or engaging with CISS?' (n=340)	
Chart C.10 : Responses to 'Is your service able to share information under CISS?' (n=340)	95
Chart C.11 : Responses to 'Please rate your agreement with the following statement: I found the training I received to use	07
CISS useful and informative' (n=330)	97
Chart C.12 : Responses to 'Please rate your agreement with the following statement: I am confident in my understanding	
of CISS' (n=330)	98
Chart C.13 : Response to 'Please rate your agreement with the following statement: I would benefit from more training on	
CISS' (n=82)	99
Chart C.14 : Responses to 'Does your organisation have policies and procedures that cover the sharing of children's	
information with external organisations?' (n=330)	. 100
Chart C.15 : Responses to 'How have you shared information about children to support their wellbeing and safety through	
CISS?' (n=330)	. 101
Chart C.16 : Responses to 'What services do you typically request information from or share information with to support	
child wellbeing and safety through CISS?' (n=330)	
Chart C.17 : Responses to 'What communication methods do you use to request or share information?' (n=330)	. 103
Chart C.18 : Responses to 'Have you shared or received information about children in your care to support their wellbeing	
and safety from other agencies or individuals in the past 12 months?' (n=183)	. 104
Chart C.19 : Responses to 'How have you received information about children through CISS?' (n=330)	. 105
Chart C.20 : Responses to 'How often has your organisation refused an external request for information sharing through	
CISS?' (n=330)	106
Chart C.21 : Responses to 'What were the most common reasons for refusing a request to share information?' (n=330)	107
Chart C.22 : Responses to 'If you have been involved in the implementation of CISS within your service/organisation: on a	
scale from zero to ten where zero means "very little effort" and ten means "a very high level of effort", overall, how much	
effort has been required of your organisation to engage with/use CISS?' (n=191)	108
Chart C.23 : Responses to Question 26 with consolidated categories (n=191)	
Chart C.24 : Responses to 'Has this changed since you implemented CISS?' (n=191)	
Chart C.25 : Responses to 'Generally, staff at my organisation: are open to sharing information with other agencies within	. 110
the existing legal frameworks of CISS' (n=330)	117
Chart C.26 : Responses to 'Generally, staff at my organisation: are aware of their legal responsibilities when sharing	
information through CISS' (n=330)	112
Chart C.27 : Responses to 'Generally, staff at my organisation: know where to go for guidance on how to share	. 113
information through CISS' (n=330)	111
Chart C.28 : Responses to 'Generally, staff at my organisation: understand how information sharing through CISS could	. 114
	115
benefit children' (n=330)	. 115

Chart C.29 : Responses to 'Generally, staff at my organisation: are reluctant to share information through CISS in the fear	
they may be doing the wrong thing' (n=330)	116
Chart C.30 : Responses to 'Generally, staff at my organisation: promote information sharing to others, where it may be of	
benefit within the existing legal frameworks' (n=330)	117
Chart C.31 : Responses to 'As far as you are aware, do your current information sharing practices align with the	
requirements under CISS?' (n=330)	118
Chart C.32 : Responses to 'through my organisation's use of CISS, there is an improved ability to promote child wellbeing	
and safety' (n=330)	119
Chart C.33 : Responses to 'through my organisation's use of CISS, there is an improved ability to identify risks to children	
early' (n=330)	120
Chart C.34 : Responses to 'through my organisation's use of CISS, there is more communication and collaboration	
between service providers' (n=330)	121
Chart C.35 : Responses to 'through CISS, there are more ways to share information with other service providers' (n=330)	122
Chart C.36 : Responses to 'I understand when I can share information about children for their wellbeing and safety	
through CISS.' (n=330)	123
Chart C.37 : Responses to 'To what extent do you feel more confident sharing information about children now compared	
with before CISS was introduced?' (n=153)	124
Chart C.38 : Responses to 'In your experience of using CISS, have you witnessed a negative impact on a vulnerable or	
disadvantaged person resulting from information sharing?' (n=330)	125
Chart C.39 : Responses to 'Has using CISS made it easier for you to share and access information about children's	
	126
Chart C.40 : Responses to 'Do you think that CISS has allowed for better support to be delivered to the children in your	
care (or in your service)? How so?' (n=330)	127
Chart C.41 : Responses to 'The below scale is from negative five to positive five, where negative five means 'very negative	
impact', positive five means 'very positive impact' and zero means 'no impact'. What impact has sharing information	
through CISS had on child wellbeing and safety? (n=340)	129
Chart C.42 : Responses to 'The below scale is from negative five to positive five, where negative five means 'very negative	
impact', positive five means 'very positive impact' and zero means 'no impact'. What impact has sharing information	
through CISS had on child wellbeing and safety? Consolidated categories (n=340)	130

Tables

7
22
26
40
43
56
79
82
82

Figures

Figure 1.1 : Recommendations from the Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse that relate to information sharing schemes

0	
Figure 1.2 : CIS Reform establishment and implementation timeline	17
Figure 1.3 : Evaluation framework for the Five-Year Review of CISS	27
Figure 1.4 : Intended outcomes from the CIS Reform Program Logic Model	28

14

Glossary

Acronym/term	Full name	
ACCO	Aboriginal Community-Controlled Organisation	
BDM Births, Deaths and Marriages (within the Department of Government Services)		
Child Link	Child Link Register	
CIS	Child Information Sharing	
CISS	Child Information Sharing Scheme	
CISSC	Child Information Sharing Steering Committee	
COVID-19	The COVID-19 pandemic	
DHHS	(Former) Department of Health and Human Services	
FVISS	Family Violence Information Sharing Scheme	
НСС	Health Complaints Commissioner	
IISS	Victoria Police's Inter-Agency Information Sharing Service	
ISE	Information Sharing Entity	
IST	Information Sharing Team (within the Department of Families, Fairness and Housing)	
LMS	Learning Management System	
MAP Multi-Agency Panel for Youth Offending		
MARAM Family Violence Multi-Agency Risk Assessment and Management Framework		
MCV Magistrates' Court of Victoria		
MRF	Victorian Child Information Sharing Reform Monitoring and Reporting Framework	
OVIC	Office of the Victorian Information Commissioner	
RAMPs	Risk Assessment and Management Panels	
the Act	The Child Wellbeing and Safety Act 2005	
the Amendment Regulations	The Child Wellbeing and Safety (Information Sharing) Amendment Regulations 2020 (the Amendment Regulations)	
the Department	The Victorian Department of Education	
the Ministerial Guidelines	Child Information Sharing Scheme Ministerial Guidelines	
the Regulations	The Child Wellbeing and Safety (Information Sharing) Regulations 2018	
the Roadmap	Roadmap for Reform: Strong Families, Safe Children	
this Review	5-Year Legislative Review of the Child Information Sharing Scheme	
Two-Year Review	Child Information Sharing Scheme Two-Year Review	
VACCA	Victorian Aboriginal Child Care Agency	
VACYPA	Victorian Aboriginal Children & Young People's Alliance	
VCAT	Victorian Civil and Administrative Tribunal	

VCISECS	Victorian Child Information Sharing and Early Childhood Systems Division	
VCIS Reform	Victorian Child Information Sharing Reform	
Wungurilwil Gapgapduir	Wungurilwil Gapgapduir: Aboriginal Children and Families Agreement	
WoVG	Whole-of-Victorian Government	

Key insights

The Victorian Child Information Sharing (VCIS) Reform – including the Child Information Sharing Scheme (CISS) – is a broad and ambitious reform affecting the entire ecosystem of services that relate to children and families in Victoria. In policy, planning, implementation and practice it should be understood as extending beyond government and encompassing the whole community.

Implementation has been effective and collaborative

- CISS implementation is an example of a number of Victorian Government departments and agencies working collaboratively and effectively to introduce a significant reform.
- Implementation has generally been effective to this point in the scheduled rollout of Phase One (September 2018) and Phase Two (April 2021).

There are positive signs towards achieving medium-term outcomes relating to cultural change towards information sharing

- There is high awareness of CISS. Understanding of CISS is higher among Phase One Information Sharing Entities (ISEs) as would be expected.
- There has been significant progress in willingness to share information and in realising cultural change of attitudes towards information sharing. This is especially pronounced in Phase One workforces and in the education (Phase Two) sector.

Although awareness of CISS has grown, there is not a complete picture of ISE familiarity

• A large amount of training, support services and communication effort has occurred, reaching thousands of individuals and ISEs. However, there is no register of who has completed CISS training across ISEs and/or whether an ISE has an appropriately trained individual member(s) on staff at any given time.

There is an opportunity to improve understanding of Scheme activity

• Recording of information sharing is designed to only occur at an ISE level. Consequently, there is no comprehensive single source of truth regarding overall Scheme use by different ISEs and workforces, making it difficult to assess growth in information sharing over time.

More needs to be done to enable assessment of CISS' impact

- The Department is progressively implementing an outcome measurement framework for CISS. While there is an opportunity to track CISS' impact on child wellbeing and safety, the current data collection approach does not enable this to meaningfully occur.
- While this Review considered implementation and understanding of CISS among ISEs and government stakeholders, including feedback about CISS' operation, there are information gaps regarding CISS' overall effectiveness.

There are potential risks inherent in aspects of CISS currently

- Reporting of misuse of information is the responsibility of ISEs. While this Review did not uncover specific incidents of information being misused, it received qualitative reports of instances of ISEs inadvertently sharing an unnecessary amount of information. Some stakeholders were concerned about the level of understanding regarding what may and may not be shared in different circumstances.
- While the Department and partner agencies have sought to ensure safeguards within CISS for Aboriginal cultural safety through the legislative framework and guidelines, CISS' decentralised oversight model incurs a risk that could lead to unintended consequences for some vulnerable groups if these guidelines are not followed.
- Some workforces that hold information relating to the wellbeing and safety of children were not included in Phase One or Phase Two, including disability services that are not delivered within registered community health services, and private mental health services or those that are not Commonwealth-funded. Adjacent jurisdictions are also not included. These exclusions can reduce the comprehensiveness of information available in certain circumstances.

Opportunities

This Review recommends that these aspects of CISS' oversight and community engagement be refined:

- Scheme oversight can be improved through expanding the Outcome Measurement Framework to include ongoing monitoring of the Scheme's utilisation. This will allow better understanding of Scheme outcomes, a clearer process for complaints and ensuring ISEs understand their obligations.
- Communities can be empowered to make decisions within the CISS guidelines by expanding the place-based approach to Scheme education and communication and recognising non-government organisations in advising on CISS. A specific program of work partnering with Aboriginal leaders, communities, organisations and stakeholders is needed, recognising Victoria's commitment to self-determination and building confidence in the use of CISS. More work is required to understand the impact of CISS on diverse communities and Victorians experiencing vulnerability.
- A further phase of rollout would be strengthened through implementation of these improvements, along with continuation of the enquiry line and **inclusion of other jurisdictions** subject to required agreement(s) being reached.

Executive Summary

The Child Information Sharing Scheme

Multiple independent reviews and inquiries have been conducted into child wellbeing and safety in Victoria since 2011.¹ A common theme to emerge from those reviews was that a lack of information sharing was a significant barrier to effective and timely support for families and children.² Overall, there was found to be a risk-averse culture to information sharing created by the complexity of multiple legislative frameworks, including the Children Youth and Families Act 2005,³ Privacy and Data Protection Act 2014 and the Health Records Act 2001. ^{4,5,6} The Child Information Sharing Scheme (CISS) was established in September 2018 under Part 6A of the Child Wellbeing and Safety Act 2005 (the Act) in response to these reviews. CISS was designed to enable prescribed Information Sharing Entities (ISEs) to share confidential information in a timely and effective manner to promote the wellbeing and safety of children.

CISS aims to facilitate the early identification, assessment and management of child wellbeing and safety through inter-service collaboration across a range of contexts, and operates alongside other information sharing schemes such as the Family Violence Information Sharing Scheme (FVISS)⁷ and digital tools such as the Child Link Register (Child Link). The Victorian Department of Education (the Department) leads the implementation of CISS, and the Department of Families, Fairness and Housing leads the implementation of FVISS, and implementation has been coordinated across these reforms and the Multi-Agency Risk Assessment Framework (MARAM). The coordination in reform delivery is in recognition of the significant overlap between the workforces and organisations prescribed under the schemes and that child wellbeing and safety concerns can be observed at multiple touchpoints across distributed service systems and in a variety of situations in which the schemes may be applied.8

There is a total of 8,269 prescribed ISEs under CISS, with approximately 700 entities prescribed in Phase One (September 2018, primarily Victorian Government agencies such as secondary and tertiary services overseen by the Department of Families, Fairness and Housing, the Department of Justice and Community Safety, and Victoria Police) and approximately 7,500 prescribed in Phase Two (April 2021, primarily universal services overseen by the Department of Education and the Department of Health).

This Review

Under Section 41ZN and 41ZO of the Act, CISS is subject to an independent review of its operation within two and five years of commencement. The Two-Year Review of CISS (the Two-Year Review) took place in 2020, covering the period from September 2018 to September 2020.

This Five-Year Review (this Review) covers the period from September 2018 to September 2023. This Review considers two key review questions:

- to what extent has the operation of CISS achieved its intended reform outcomes to date?
- do the findings from the review support any considerations for changes to the legislative and/or regulatory settings of the reform?

¹ These reviews and inquiries were identified by the Child Information Sharing Scheme Ministerial Guidelines – Guidance for information sharing entities to include: Commission for Children and Young People 2014–15 Annual Report; Commission for Children and Young People 2015–16 Annual Report; Commission for Children and Young People 2016–17 Annual Report; Commission for Children and Young People 2016, Neither seen nor heard: Inquiry into issues of family violence in child deaths; Coroner Court of Victoria, 2015, Inquest into the Death of Baby D; Cummins, et al 2012, Report on the Protecting Victoria's Vulnerable Children Inquiry; Department of Health and Human Services 2016; Royal Commission into Family Violence, 2016, Report and recommendations; Victorian Auditor-General's Office, 2011, Early Childhood Development Services: Access and Quality; Victorian Auditor-General's Office, 2015, Early Intervention Services for Vulnerable Children and Families; Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse, 2017.

² Regulatory Impact Statement: Child Wellbeing and Safety (Information Sharing) Regulations 2018.

³ Victorian Government, Children, Youth and Families Act (2005) < https://www.legislation.vic.gov.au/in-force/acts/children-youth-and-families-act-2005/136.>.

⁴ Victorian Government, Privacy and Data Protection Act (2014) https://www.legislation.vic.gov.au/in-force/acts/privacy-and-data-protection-act- 2014/030?>.

⁵ Victorian Government, Health Records Act (2001) < https://www.legislation.vic.gov.au/in-force/acts/health-records-act-2001/048>.

⁶ Ibid.

⁷ The FVISS supports the sharing of information to assess the risk of family members from family violence (including adult and children victim survivors). ⁸ Regulatory Impact Statement: Child Wellbeing and Safety (Information Sharing) Regulations 2018.

To support responding to these two key questions, nine sub-review questions were developed (Table i), organised into the three domains of implementation, effectiveness and legislative and regulatory settings. The evidence and findings in this report are structured in response to these review questions, as well as to the outcomes in the VCIS Reform Program Logic Model (the Program Logic), detailed at Appendix A.

A mixed-methods approach was adopted to obtain the relevant data and information to respond to the review questions. The detailed methodology is included at Appendix B.

Table i: Sub-review questions of the Five-Year Review

Review domain	Sub-review questions			
Domain 1: Implementation	1.	Is CISS being implemented within its scope as defined by Part 6A of the <i>Child Wellbeing and Safety Act 2005</i> ?		
	2.	What have been the key enablers and barriers to implementation?		
Domain 2: Effectiveness	3.	3. To what extent has CISS achieved its intended outcomes to date? How close is CISS to achieving i medium-term (5-year) outcomes and are there early indicators of CISS achieving its long-term (10 year) outcomes?		
	4.	Is there any evidence of negative impact of CISS on diverse communities and communities experiencing disadvantage?		
	5.	Are there any unintended consequences of implementation – both positive and negative?		
Domain 3:	6.	Are there any unintended consequences of interpretation – both positive and negative?		
Legislative and regulatory impact and settings	7.	Do the findings of this review support any considerations for changes to the legislative settings of CISS?		
	8.	What are the impacts of the current Child Wellbeing and Safety (Information Sharing) Regulations 2018 and what are the issues related to the Regulations (if any)?		
	9.	What could be done to address the issues, if any, related to the Regulations? When answering this, consider both Regulatory amendment and non-Regulatory options.		

As detailed at Appendix C, the CISS Workforce Survey was distributed to and completed largely by public sector staff and agencies involved in CISS activity. The consultations were held across government and non-government stakeholders, including representation from small ISEs.

Key findings

1. Is CISS being implemented within its scope as defined by Part 6A of the Child Wellbeing and Safety Act 2005?

Part 6A of the Act provides key principles underpinning information sharing through CISS, including a focus on timely information sharing to promote the wellbeing and safety of children. These principles are complemented by some intentionally broad provisions to support authorised professionals in roles which support child wellbeing and safety sharing information in good faith. These include the provisions which protect the use and disclosure in good faith, the broad definition of 'confidential information' and the absence of a definition of 'wellbeing' to enable authorised professionals to use their professional judgement regarding what and when is appropriate to share. However, to manage risks associated with inappropriate use, the additional powers and defences to sharing information under CISS only apply to ISEs prescribed in the Child Wellbeing and Safety (Information Sharing) Regulations 2018 (the Regulations), and the public more generally cannot share or request information under CISS.

In determining whether CISS has been implemented within its scope, this Review has focused on the extent to which implementation activities have supported prescribed professionals to share information through CISS as intended, the Program Logic (Appendix A), and government oversight of CISS.

As CISS' current scope prescribes secondary, tertiary and universal services in the health, education/early childhood, justice and human services sectors, implementation activities have focused on these sectors. Key implementation activities undertaken since CISS' inception for these workforces include:

- development of the Regulations and the Child Information Sharing Scheme Ministerial Guidelines (the Ministerial Guidelines), issued under the powers in Part 6A
- training of prescribed workforces,⁹ with over 40,000 workers accessing the online Learning Management System (LMS) in addition to over 2,000 attendees at in-person sessions
- resources to support CISS users, such as webpages, fact sheets, videos, toolkits and a searchable database of ISEs
- an Enquiry Line and email inbox for ISE queries, of which usage has grown significantly since the Two-Year Review, with 1,469 contacts in the first two years growing to 15,496 contacts from January 2021 to September 2023
- stakeholder engagement and communications activities
- the CISS Change Program, including the CIS Supporting Reform in Place project and Capacity Building Grants, which was a key element of the Victorian Government response to the Two-Year Review's recommendations.

The Department has also developed the VCIS Reform Monitoring and Reporting Framework (MRF) for measuring and monitoring the impact of CISS over time. Underpinning the MRF is the VCIS Reform Outcome Measurement Framework which identifies CISS' intended outcomes over the short-, medium- and long-term.

Taken together, these implementation activities have comprehensively addressed the current scope of CISS, as well as drawing out relevant links to concurrent reforms such as Child Link, FVISS and MARAM.

2. What have been the key enablers and barriers to implementation?

Key enablers to CISS implementation included:

- provision of multimodal training and resources, tailored to the professional's sector and location
- establishment of Child Link, which has enabled some CISS users to more quickly identify other services or people supporting a child in their care
- dedicated resourcing for CISS implementation in the Department and other departments responsible for the workforces involved
- in some sectors, organisational cultures that promote trust, communication and collaboration. These cultures promoted enabling more timely and proactive information sharing, within and between different workforces.

Key barriers to CISS implementation included:

- the scale and diversity of prescribed workforces, in particular the varied functions, roles and workplaces
- the COVID-19 pandemic (COVID-19), which delayed or otherwise restricted the delivery of particular implementation initiatives, primarily for Phase One workforces.

3. To what extent has CISS achieved its intended short- and medium-term outcomes to date?

An assessment of the extent to which CISS has achieved the short- and medium-term outcomes, as outlined in the Program Logic (see Figure 1.4), has been undertaken to inform the findings of this section.

Overall, this Review found that a broad range of sectors and stakeholders across Phase One and Phase Two workforces are sharing and accessing confidential information using CISS to promote a child's wellbeing and/or safety.

The majority of respondents (76 per cent) to the CISS Workforce Survey indicated that they are confident in their understanding of CISS (n=330). 70 per cent of respondents indicated that they found the training they received on CISS to be useful and informative (n=330). Stakeholder consultation with ISEs suggested that understanding of the purpose of CISS varies between workforces, sectors and regions.

Through the CISS Workforce Survey, the majority of respondents either agreed or strongly agreed that:

- CISS makes it easier to share and access information about a child's wellbeing and safety (65 per cent)
- CISS allows for better support to be delivered to the children in their care (58 per cent)
- there is an improved ability to promote child wellbeing and safety through their organisation's use of CISS (75 per cent, n=330).

A key area of progress is the enabling of cooperation and collaboration across services. The majority (64 per cent) of survey respondents agreed (47 per cent) or strongly agreed (17 per cent) that their organisation's use of CISS has resulted in more communication and collaboration between service providers (n=330). Stakeholders consulted in this Review corroborated this,

⁹ The total size of the CISS workforces is estimated to be approximately 265,000 professionals.

particularly those from the education and health sectors. Additionally, a majority of survey respondents agreed or strongly agreed that generally, staff in their organisation are open to sharing information with other agencies. This reflects progress against the important intended outcome of organisational culture change, particularly given that the intent of CISS is to provide timely and effective information sharing among service providers. However, further work is likely required to ensure that communication and collaboration between service providers is consistently and systematically demonstrated across all workforces.

"It is helpful that there is now a shared understanding between services/systems about information sharing." — Phase One stakeholder

CISS is intended to enable the early identification of potential risks and opportunities for early support to promote the wellbeing and safety of children. 73 per cent of CISS Workforce Survey respondents indicated there is an improved ability to identify risks to children earlier, which broadly aligned with those consulted stakeholders who suggested there is an increased confidence among service providers in using CISS to identify and act on children's needs (n=330). While these results broadly suggest that CISS has improved ISEs' ability to promote the wellbeing and safety of children earlier, these improvements were more prominently reported among workforces prescribed in Phase Two. For example, 76 per cent of respondents in the education sector indicated that their organisation's use of CISS has improved their ability to identify risks early.

As awareness and understanding of CISS has improved, so too has users' confidence in sharing information related to the wellbeing and safety of children. CISS Workforce Survey results revealed that a lack of confidence was the least likely reason ISEs would refuse a request for information. While users reported confidence in their understanding of CISS, those who indicated they were not as confident either agreed or strongly agreed they would benefit from more training. Stakeholders in this Review noted a positive culture shift facilitated by CISS, particularly in the family violence, early childhood, and local government sectors. Despite this progress, further work is needed to ensure consistent implementation of this culture change across all workforces. The collective insight from various stakeholder groups suggests good progress in understanding CISS and achieving systemic change since the Two-Year Review.

"CISS has been very helpful to ensure that everyone is on the same page and working for the benefit of the child's wellbeing and development." – Phase Two early childhood professional

The ability of this Review to make findings regarding outcomes realised by CISS has been limited by the design of data collection reporting arrangements. Specifically, only ISEs are required to record information sharing activity and there is no central repository regarding information sharing activity or impact. Some larger government agencies who are either ISEs themselves or have oversight of ISEs have established centralised teams within their organisations to manage information sharing activities and consequently coordinate the collection of information sharing data for that entity. Some of these entities have provided data to the Review.

4. To what extent are there early indicators of the reform achieving its long-term outcomes?

Due to the timing of this Review, it is not expected that CISS could have achieved the long-term outcomes outlined in the Program Logic (see Figure 1.4); rather, this Review provides evidence of the extent to which CISS is on track to achieve these outcomes over time. Successful outcomes are likely dependent on a number of factors, including further implementation support of CISS and improved engagement with the VCIS Reform across a wider range of services. There should also be recognition of the longer timeframes required to achieve long-term child wellbeing and safety outcomes, and factors other than child information sharing that are likely to also affect the achievement of these outcomes.

In the Two-Year Review, positive signs of impact were reported, including a cultural shift among ISEs towards shared responsibility for child wellbeing and safety. This led to increased collaboration and a deeper understanding of the significance of child safety. This trend has continued as documented in this Review, with 64 per cent of CISS Workforce Survey respondents indicating that through their organisation's use of CISS, there is more communication and collaboration between service providers (47 per cent agree, 17 per cent strongly agree, n=330). Further, 72 per cent of CISS Workforce Survey respondents indicated that generally, staff at their organisation are aware of their legal responsibilities when sharing information through CISS (56 per cent agree, 16 per cent strongly agree, n=330). While this represents a generally strong awareness of legal responsibilities when sharing information through CISS, 80 per cent of respondents who did not indicate that they were confident in their understanding of CISS indicated that they would benefit from more training on CISS (48 per cent agree, 32 per cent strongly agree, n=82). This emphasises the ongoing need for strengthening understanding and engagement across all ISEs for a coordinated approach in safeguarding child wellbeing and safety.

"[CISS] fosters a culture about responsibility as to how you handle the child into the 'next relationship' as well (i.e., the individual child and the next entity they deal with)." – Phase One Commissioner

CISS is still maturing in terms of achieving a coordinated approach to information sharing that is adaptable to its workforces. The evidence of CISS achieving the outcomes of effective, efficient, responsive, and agile service systems is limited. CISS is a critical component in facilitating the achievement of this outcome over time, but the success of service systems relies on various factors, including adaptability to the dynamic environment of child and family services.

5. Is there any evidence of negative impact of the reform on communities experiencing disadvantage or vulnerability?

The Review's approach in considering how CISS has affected communities experiencing disadvantage or vulnerability does not assume that these concepts are experienced universally by particular cohorts within the community. It is important to recognise the importance of strength-based approaches that are empowering for communities who may be at risk of or experiencing disadvantage, rather than applying a deficit-based lens. Given that this review question directly asks for consideration of any such negative impact, the review advises as follows.

The Victorian Government has implemented provisions within the Act, and guidance within, the Ministerial Guidelines and CISS practice guidance to address potential risks in information sharing, particularly concerning communities facing disadvantage or vulnerability. These instruments emphasise cultural safety safeguards, outlining key risks that need management.

The design of CISS aimed for broad applicability given its coverage of all children in Victoria, but inherent risks surfaced for particular communities experiencing disadvantage or vulnerability. The Department reported broad stakeholder endorsement of proposed changes, including importantly from the Aboriginal Community Controlled Organisation's (ACCOs) within the Aboriginal support community.

The Ministerial Guidelines provide that where an ISE becomes aware that information recorded or shared about any person is incorrect, it should take reasonable steps to correct that information. ISEs must take reasonable steps to protect the information they hold against loss, misuse and unauthorised access, modification or disclosure. They must also ensure that information is managed securely to avoid the risk of intentional or unintentional privacy breaches.

However, under the current Scheme design, instances of the circumstances mentioned above may not be detected and may not become known to the Department or any other authority. This Review acknowledges that at this time there has been limited data reported to the Department on the extent to which there have been instances of refusals or non-responses to CISS requests across these communities.

It has also been noted through stakeholder consultation that one reason community organisations might refuse or not respond to a request under CISS is their concern that government and/or other information requesting bodies may act in ways that are culturally unsafe. An example provided by a stakeholder included experiencing challenges with professionals working in schools to address intergenerational trauma in a culturally sensitive manner. Specifically, a question was raised on the appropriateness of having a school psychologist working with a child with experience of trauma without the involvement of an ACCO (i.e., a trusted community connection familiar with the additional complexities of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander lived experience) and what guidance can be provided for these situations.

Aside from such examples and feedback from stakeholders, it is difficult to assess the impact of CISS on communities experiencing disadvantage or vulnerability. The Department has developed cultural safety safeguards and practices and applied them as part of its place-based implementation activities. More work is needed to understand the acceptance and impact of these safeguards and practices.

The omission of disability and private mental health services as prescribed ISEs poses a risk to the wellbeing of Victorian children with additional needs. Inclusion of these providers in CISS could enhance support for children's holistic health, social, wellbeing, and educational experiences. Many ISEs involved with children with disabilities face challenges in providing safe and inclusive care, potentially impacting the mental distress of parents and carers seeking adequate support.

6. Are there any unintended consequences of reform (implementation) - both positive and negative?

Positive unintended consequences relating to reform implementation

The scope of the intended outcomes of CISS is intentionally broad, encompassing elements of child wellbeing and safety, workforce capability, and service collaboration and integration. All the positive impacts of implementation activities identified in this Review aligned with the intended outcomes of CISS to some extent.

Negative unintended consequences relating to reform implementation

While CISS aimed to instil confidence in the legality of child information sharing, it also introduced formalities for entities accustomed to informal sharing mechanisms.

In the CISS Workforce Survey, four per cent of respondents agreed and a further 20 per cent were unsure about whether they had witnessed a negative impact on a person experiencing vulnerability or disadvantage resulting from information sharing through CISS (n=330). Further data collection and consultation would be required to understand the extent to which CISS users can identify negative impacts.

Stakeholders highlighted uncertainty and confusion in comprehending how ongoing reforms, including CISS, FVISS, and MARAM, align and affect one another, indicating a need for further clarity and support.

7. Are there any unintended consequences of reform (interpretation)?

This Review did not identify any unintended consequences of CISS in relation to interpretation of the legislative framework.

As the compliance monitoring and reporting process continues to mature over time, identifying and addressing potential misinterpretation will be more easily facilitated.

8. Do the findings of the review support any considerations for changes to the legislative settings of the reform?

Overall, Part 6A of the Act provides a comprehensive legislative framework, with strong alignment with the intended outcomes of CISS. This Review did not identify any legislative amendments required to enable CISS to meet its intended outcomes.

9. What are the impacts of the current Child Wellbeing and Safety (Information Sharing) Regulations 2018 and what are the issues related to the Regulations (if any)?

The Regulations predominately prescribe ISEs and the record keeping requirements ISEs must comply with when disclosing or receiving information or receiving and managing a complaint.

The Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse recommended that information sharing schemes be implemented in phases. This Review did not identify any issues with the prescription of particular workforces in the Regulations within the first five years of CISS' phased rollout and operation. However, the long-term vision of CISS is for all services supporting a child to be actively engaged in identifying and monitoring risks or issues associated with their wellbeing and safety. Recognising the phased approach to implementation, it is noted that key workforces including disability should be prescribed in the VCIS Reform. Until this occurs, intended outcomes will not be maximised.

The record keeping obligations in the Regulations are necessary and, at the regulatory framework level, are likely to be sufficient to manage the breadth of risks in relation to sharing of confidential information, such as clearly identifying who the information was shared with and for what purpose, and complaints record keeping. The Ministerial Guidelines provide further expectations of data security and complaints management. However, there are potential gaps in how these legislative settings have been established, as the data collected through ISE record keeping is not centrally collated and it is not clear from this Review whether there are consistent levels of record keeping compliance for every ISE. While not a requirement under the current legislative settings, the lack of visibility on how CISS is being used presents risks. There are opportunities to identify and address common issues and risks associated with child wellbeing and safety more systematically.

10. What could be done to address the issues, if any, of the Regulations?

To address the issues noted above and achieve the intended outcomes of CISS, CISS could be expanded to include more of the services that engage with children for wellbeing or care and services, determined based on the relevance and feasibility of the organisations to be prescribed under CISS. However, any expansion of CISS would need to be carefully designed and implemented to manage the risks associated with expanding the number of entities handling confidential information.

In terms of regulatory consideration, it would be beneficial to introduce reform to support improved oversight and transparency regarding the impacts of CISS. This could be achieved by full implementation of the Outcome Measurement Framework including reconsideration of the approach to recording people authorised (i.e., trained) to use CISS as well as measuring and reporting on the utilisation and impact of CISS.

Confidence in the oversight of state-wide outcomes for children's wellbeing and safety will be particularly critical to any successful expansion of the Regulations' prescribed workforces. There are inter-related child wellbeing and safety schemes and

initiatives that CISS operates in conjunction with, which are also broadly relevant to CISS ISEs. There is an opportunity to assess the inter-relationship and comprehensiveness of these schemes for their effectiveness in safeguarding children.

Another key limitation of the legislative framework is the inability of CISS to support children in border communities, as services in these locations are often dispersed across Victoria and neighbouring jurisdictions (i.e., New South Wales and South Australia). Difficulties also persist where a child has recently moved from or into Victoria from another jurisdiction. The outcomes of CISS would be best supported through clearer links to complementary interstate schemes and clear procedural guidance for when information to support a child's wellbeing and safety needs to be shared across borders. This is best achieved through inter-government channels of policy work.

Recommendations

This Review makes the following recommendations grouped into three categories: CISS oversight, community empowerment, and growth opportunities. It should be noted that the recommendations would require resourcing during the implementation phase and some may impose an ongoing regulatory burden or cost on some stakeholders relative to the current arrangements. However, where this is the case, it is because the review has formed a view regarding the adequacy of certain aspects of CISS' design and operation. It would consequently be advisable for the anticipated benefits and costs of the recommendations to be assessed prior to their implementation, particularly where the change suggested is relatively significant. Equally the inherent difficulty in foreseeing and measuring all costs and benefits relating to information sharing is acknowledged. This uncertainty should not be cited as a barrier to reasonable and proportionate strengthening of CISS, which is the overall intent of these recommendations.

CISS oversight

Summary: Recommendations regarding CISS oversight are built around the identified need to create greater understanding and visibility of CISS' usage at a departmental level and embed greater accountability and awareness of obligations at the ISE level. These recommendations taken together seek to strengthen the degree to which CISS is able to deliver on its intent and minimise the risks of misuse.

Recommendation 1: Establish a mechanism to capture data that enables an accurate picture of the use of CISS to be developed over time.

Recommendation 2: Prioritise the continued improvement and full rollout of the Outcome Measurement Framework including an accompanying data collection and analysis approach that will improve understanding of the impact of CISS on child wellbeing and safety, which will in turn guide CISS improvement.

Recommendation 3: Ensure every ISE has appropriate representative(s) who have undertaken up-to-date CISS training.

Recommendation 4: ISEs maintain a CISS training register to ensure information about trained individuals is available to the Department upon request.

Recommendation 5: Strengthen support available to ISEs through implementation activities such as training (mandatory/refresher), support services and communication to ensure all ISEs understand their obligations to report potential breaches of the Act and/or misuse of information.

Recommendation 6: Clarify the CISS complaints process for ISEs wishing to raise concerns or make complaints about non-privacy related matters.

Community empowerment

Summary: Recommendations regarding community empowerment are built around the identified need to embed CISS practices more deeply across all sectors, workforces and communities prescribed under CISS. These recommendations are designed to support a greater understanding at the departmental level of the diverse ecosystems within which decisions around the CISS must be made by ISEs, and to provide pathways for the co-creation of targeted programs of work and materials that will instil confidence and agency across communities in their use of CISS.

Recommendation 7: Adopt a place-based approach to change management and supporting ISEs with meeting their CISS obligations and opportunities for information sharing, including providing support to ACCOs and services directly from the Department of Education and partner agencies.

Recommendation 8: To ensure that CISS is embedded to benefit Aboriginal children and their families, the Department should collaborate with Victorian Aboriginal communities to inform how the principles of Indigenous Data Sovereignty and Data

Governance can be embedded and understood through CISS, enabling ACCOs and communities to make self-determining decisions about their data.

Recommendation 9: Develop a program of work (as a monitoring activity within the Outcome Measurement Framework) to better understand the impact of CISS on diverse communities and communities experiencing disadvantage including how any positive impacts of information sharing can be enhanced with any unintended consequences identified.

Recommendation 10: Improve ISE confidence and capability in engaging with children and their parents or carers about the benefits of information being shared to promote the wellbeing and safety of children.

Recommendation 11: Include non-government organisations in the CISS governance model, recognising that CISS is designed to extend well beyond Victorian Government entities in its scope.

Growth opportunities

Summary: Recommendations regarding growth opportunities are built around the identified need to facilitate the sharing of information between professionals to promote child wellbeing and safety wherever and with whomever that information is held, beyond the current scope of prescribed ISEs. These recommendations respond to gaps in the current Regulations as they relate to the exclusion of workforces and organisations, recognises the intersection and interaction of different legislative and regulatory systems in the State, as well as jurisdictional challenges that will require collaboration with governments outside of the state of Victoria. While expansion of CISS may be appropriate, the precise scope of any proposed expansion needs to be determined and expansion should only proceed with agreement of the CISS partner agencies.

Recommendation 12: Work with other governments (particularly New South Wales, South Australia and the Commonwealth) to enhance information sharing, particularly to promote child wellbeing and safety in border communities.

Recommendation 13: Determine the appropriate scope of further CISS expansion to remaining sectors that have high involvement with children and families.

Recommendation 14: Consider implementing the improvement opportunities identified by the above recommendations, to further strengthen CISS and support any expansion of ISEs.

1 The Child Information Sharing Scheme

1.1 Background

Multiple independent reviews and inquiries were conducted into child wellbeing and safety in Victoria since 2011. These include:¹⁰

- Protecting Victoria's Vulnerable Children Inquiry, 2012
- Victorian Auditor-General's Office reports into vulnerable children and families
 - Early Childhood Development Services: Access and Quality, 2011
 - o Early Intervention Services for Vulnerable Children and Families, 2015
- Coroners Court of Victoria, Inquest into the Death of Baby D, 2015
- Commission for Children and Young People Child Death Inquiries, 2014-17
- Commission for Children and Young People Inquiry into issues of family violence in child deaths, 2016
- Royal Commission into Family Violence, 2016
- Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse, 2017.

These independent reviews and inquiries highlighted a lack of sharing of critical confidential information between state-funded service provider entities. This lack of information sharing was identified as a significant barrier to effective and timely support for children and families experiencing vulnerability, with service providers unable to coordinate and collaborate effectively. In Victoria, the Royal Commission into Family Violence (2016) identified significant barriers to effective information sharing among entities involved in family violence cases, including concerns about privacy, confidentiality, legal constraints and a lack of coordination among various agencies and service providers. The fragmented and uncoordinated approach to sharing of information was noted to particularly hinder comprehensive risk assessment cases involving children, making it difficult to identify and manage risks effectively and in a timely manner. The Royal Commission into Family Violence (2016) emphasised the need for clear and consistent information sharing protocols and procedures and recommended the creation of a central information point.

At a national level, the Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse (2017) emphasised the need for improved information sharing and recommended the establishment of a national information exchange scheme, with nationally consistent legislative and administrative information sharing arrangements in each Australian jurisdiction. It also stressed the importance of education, training and guidelines to promote the understanding of, and confidence in, information sharing arrangements among key entities. Based on its findings, the Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse (2017) made recommendations to address these barriers to information sharing. These are summarised in Figure 1.1.

Figure 1.1: Recommendations from the Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse (2017) that relate to information sharing schemes

Recommendation 8.6

The Australian Government and state and territory governments should make nationally consistent legislative and administrative arrangements, in each jurisdiction, for a specified range of bodies (prescribed bodies) to share information related to the safety and wellbeing of children, including information relevant to child sexual abuse in institutional contexts (relevant information). These arrangements should be made to establish an information exchange scheme to operate in and across Australian jurisdictions.

Recommendation 8.7

In establishing the information exchange scheme, the Australian Government and state and territory governments should develop a minimum of nationally consistent provisions to:

¹⁰ Child Information Sharing Scheme Ministerial Guidelines – Guidance for Information Sharing Entities https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2023-09/Child-Information-Sharing-Scheme-Ministerial-Guidelines-2023.pdf>, 4.

- a. enable direct exchange of relevant information between a range of prescribed bodies, including service providers, government and non-government agencies, law enforcement agencies, and regulatory and oversight bodies, which have responsibilities related to children's safety and wellbeing
- b. permit prescribed bodies to provide relevant information to other prescribed bodies without a request, for purposes related to preventing, identifying and responding to child sexual abuse in institutional contexts
- c. require prescribed bodies to share relevant information on request from other prescribed bodies, for purposes related to preventing, identifying and responding to child sexual abuse in institutional contexts, subject to limited exceptions
- d. explicitly prioritise children's safety and wellbeing and override laws that might otherwise prohibit or restrict disclosure of information to prevent, identify and respond to child sexual abuse in institutional contexts
- e. provide safeguards and other measures for oversight and accountability to prevent unauthorised sharing and improper use of information obtained under the information exchange scheme
- f. require prescribed bodies to provide adversely affected persons with an opportunity to respond to untested or unsubstantiated allegations, where such information is received under the information exchange scheme, prior to taking adverse action against such persons, except where to do so could place another person at risk of harm.

Recommendation 8.8

The Australian Government, state and territory governments and prescribed bodies should work together to ensure that the implementation of our recommended information exchange scheme is supported with education, training and guidelines. Education, training and guidelines should promote understanding of, and confidence in, appropriate information sharing to better prevent, identify and respond to child sexual abuse in institutional contexts, including by addressing:

- a. impediments to information sharing due to limited understanding of applicable laws
- b. unauthorised sharing and improper use of information.

Source: Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse (2017).

These reviews consistently highlighted the detrimental impact of inadequate information sharing on the wellbeing and safety of children, and identified the need for simplified information sharing arrangements which promote a shared responsibility among service entities to improve outcomes for children. Recurring overarching themes highlighted by these reviews included:

- Victoria's legislative framework was complex and had contributed to the creation of a risk-averse culture which hindered the effective sharing of information
- entities were unable to form a holistic understanding of a child's circumstances and participation in services, which risked delays in timely intervention.

Subsequent to the establishment of CISS, the Commissioner for Children and Young People conducted the 'Lost, not forgotten' (2019) inquiry into children and young people who died by suicide and were known to Child Protection between 1 April 2007 and 1 April 2019. The inquiry report found that there was inadequate information sharing and collaborative practices among services in these cases.

1.1.2 Victorian Child Information Sharing Reform

In response to the findings and recommendations of these reviews, the Department led a program of policy work and undertook extensive consultation with relevant stakeholders, including (but not limited to) those from the following sectors: health, community services, family violence, ACCOs and unions.

The policy work undertaken by the Department led to the establishment of the *Children Legislation Amendment (Information Sharing) Act 2018,* which inserted Parts 6A and 7A into the Act, which established CISS and enabled the establishment of Child Link, collectively referred to as the VCIS Reform.

The Victorian Child Information Sharing and Early Childhood Systems Division (VCISECS) is the team within the Department that is responsible for implementing the VCIS Reform.

The purpose of the VCIS Reform, as noted in the Second Reading Speech, was to:

"...propose a new approach to child information sharing... that will boost [Victoria's] capacity for early intervention and prevention. [The VCIS Reform] will elevate Victoria's already strong commitment to promoting child and family centred service collaboration and shared responsibility for the wellbeing and safety of our children to new levels."¹¹

The objective of the VCIS Reform is to promote better child wellbeing and safety outcomes by enabling specified government agencies and service providers to share information that will:

- improve early risk identification and intervention
- change a risk averse culture in relation to information sharing
- increase collaboration and integration between child and family services
- support children's participation in services.

Given the significance and complexity of CISS, provisions were inserted into the Act mandating a two- and a five-year independent review to assess the operation and any adverse impacts of CISS.

¹¹ Second Reading Speech, Children Legislation Amendment (Information Sharing) Bill 2017 <

https://hansard.parliament.vic.gov.au/search/?LDMS=Y&IW_DATABASE=*&IW_FIELD_ADVANCE_PHRASE=be+now+read+a+second+time&IW_FIELD_IN_Spee chTitle=Children+Legislation+Amendment+Information+Sharing+Bill+2017&IW_FIELD_IN_HOUSENAME=ASSEMBLY&IW_FIELD_IN_ACTIVITYTYPE=Second+rea ding&IW_FIELD_IN_SittingYear=2017&IW_FIELD_IN_SittingMonth=December&IW_FIELD_IN_SittingDay=13>.

5-Year Legislative Review of the Child Information Sharing Scheme | Final report

1.1.3 VCIS Reform timeline

Figure 1.2 provides an overview of the key milestones in the establishment and implementation of the VCIS Reform which are discussed throughout this report.

Figure 1.2: VCIS Reform establishment and implementation timeline



Source: Victorian Government.

1.2 Policy context

1.2.1 Information sharing legislation existing prior to the Child Information Sharing Scheme

Prior to the establishment of CISS, Victoria's legislative framework for information sharing in relation to children experiencing vulnerability was complex, with several overlapping Acts such as the *Children Youth and Families Act 2005*, ¹² *Privacy and Data Protection Act 2014* and the *Health Records Act 2001*. ^{13,14} This legislation has supported the development of safe practices around information sharing for entities to best support families and protect children.

However, Commonwealth privacy laws and various confidentiality provisions under subject-specific pieces of Victorian legislation created confusion for entities about when and what information may lawfully be shared. Due to the complexity of the legislative environment, entities were required to understand and apply different legal standards to determine whether information could be shared in a particular circumstance and lacked confidence in their ability to do so. Historically, this had led to entities developing a risk-averse culture where information was not commonly shared, even when legally permitted and appropriate. Where critical information relevant to a child's wellbeing and safety is not shared in a timely manner, opportunities for early intervention or prevention are often missed. These missed opportunities to prevent issues escalating to a crisis point, can lead to severe adverse outcomes for children, and an over-reliance on costlier child protection services.

Furthermore, there was no legislative provision which specifically authorised information sharing to promote child wellbeing and safety, with the legislative framework being narrowly focused on care and protection.

While the pre-existing legislation remains current, CISS was established to overcome these barriers by *clarifying* and *expanding* the circumstances in which entities can share information relating to the wellbeing or safety of children.

1.2.2 Roadmap for Reform

Building on the recommendations of the Royal Commission into Family Violence, the Victorian Government released the Roadmap for Reform: Strong Families, Safe Children (the Roadmap) in 2016.¹⁵ The Roadmap stepped out immediate actions to focus on early intervention and prevention, and enhance the child protection system, to better support the wellbeing and safety of children and families.

Information sharing was identified in the Roadmap as a key enabler for achieving reform objectives, encouraging collaboration and coordination and supporting a multi-agency approach to the identification of risk factors.

The actions in the Roadmap complement other Victorian reforms aimed at improving accessibility of universal services, such as the Education State reforms, targeted at developing a quality education system that is available to all students (including, for example, the Education State Early Childhood Reform Plan)¹⁶, and Victoria's 10-Year Mental Health Plan.¹⁷

1.2.3 Family Violence Information Sharing Scheme and Multi-Agency Risk Assessment and Management

CISS operates alongside FVISS, which was incorporated into the *Family Violence Protection Act 2008* in 2018. Both schemes facilitate information sharing among prescribed entities, with FVISS allowing the sharing of information to assess and manage family violence risks to both children and adults. The MARAM Framework sets out the responsibilities of different workforces in identifying, assessing and managing family violence risk across the service system, seeking to guide information sharing schemes wherever family violence is present.

As the information shared under FVISS may also be relevant to child protection and wellbeing, the application of both FVISS and CISS overlap in some circumstances for certain children and families.

¹² Victorian Government, *Children, Youth and Families Act* (2005) < https://www.legislation.vic.gov.au/in-force/acts/children-youth-and-families-act-2005/136.>.

¹³ Victorian Government, *Privacy and Data Protection Act* (2014) <https://www.legislation.vic.gov.au/in-force/acts/privacy-and-data-protection-act-2014/030?>.

¹⁴ Victorian Government, Health Records Act (2001) < https://www.legislation.vic.gov.au/in-force/acts/health-records-act-2001/048>.

¹⁵ Victorian Government, *Roadmap for Reform: strong families, safe children – The first steps* (2016)

<https://www.dffh.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/202109/Roadmap-for-reform-28-4-2016.pdf>.

¹⁶ Victorian Government, *Early Childhood Reform Plan – Ready for kinder, ready for school, ready for life* (2017) https://www.education.vic.gov.au/Documents/about/educationstate/ec-reform-plan.pdf>.

<nups://www.education.vic.gov.au/Documents/about/educationstate/ec-reform-plan.pdi>.
17 Victorian Covernment Victoria's 10 Verse Mental Victoria (2015) states //content head

¹⁷ Victorian Government, *Victoria's 10-Year Mental Health Plan* (2015) < https://content.health.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/migrated/files/collections/policiesand-guidelines/v/victoria-10-year-mental-health-plan.pdf>.

1.2.4 Funding

The VCIS Reform has received funding allocations in Victorian State Budgets since its establishment, including:

- \$42.9 million over four years in implementation funding in the 2018-19 Budget
- \$97 million over four years in training and skills development across CISS, FVISS and MARAM in the 2021-22 Budget.

1.3 Child Information Sharing legislative framework

1.3.1 Child Wellbeing and Safety Act 2005

1.3.1.1 Child Information Sharing Scheme

Part 6A of the Act authorises prescribed organisations and services, defined as ISEs, to both request and disclose confidential information (either voluntarily or in response to a request) to another ISE for the purpose of promoting the wellbeing or safety of children.

In recognition that the disclosure of confidential information will not be appropriate in all circumstances, the Act excludes information from CISS under a number of prescribed circumstances, such as if the disclosure of the information could endanger a person's life, result in physical injury or prejudice an investigation, a coronial inquest or inquiry, or a criminal or civil trial.

A number of principles intended to guide the collection, use or disclosure of information are set out in the Act. These principles include that ISEs should:

- prioritise the wellbeing and safety of children over privacy concerns
- only share information to the extent necessary to promote the wellbeing or safety of children
- encourage collaborative and respectful work between ISEs
- involve children and their families where appropriate and safe
- emphasise positive family relationships and cultural identities
- plan for the safety of all family members at risk from family violence
- promote cultural safety and recognise cultural rights and connections of Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander children
- seek to maintain constructive and respectful engagement with children and their families.

1.3.1.2 Child Information Sharing Scheme Ministerial Guidelines

To support appropriate information sharing practices, Section 41ZA of the Act requires the Minister to issue guidelines which detail how ISEs should responsibly handle confidential information under CISS, as well as set out how the legislative principles outlined in the Act (see Section 1.3.1.1) are to be applied by ISEs.

The Ministerial Guidelines provide detailed guidance about the circumstances in which information can be shared between ISEs,¹⁸ including a three-part threshold that must be met in order to share confidential information under CISS:

- 1. the purpose of sharing the confidential information is to promote the wellbeing or safety of children
- 2. the disclosing ISE reasonably believes that sharing the information will assist the receiving ISE in conducting activities such as making decisions, assessments or plan related to children, initiating or conducting investigations, providing services or managing risks for children
- 3. the information being shared is not known to be excluded information under Part 6A of the Act and is not restricted from sharing by any other law.

If the threshold is considered to be met, ISEs do not require consent from any person to share relevant information with other prescribed ISEs. Wherever reasonable and safe to do so, ISEs should, however, take into account the views of the children and relevant family members associated with the information, to inform their assessment.

The Ministerial Guidelines note that it is expected that prescribed ISEs will have policies and procedures in place that guide the use of CISS, consistent with the Act. Within these policies and procedures, ISEs should identify the roles within their organisation or service that are authorised to use CISS on behalf of the ISE.

¹⁸ Victorian Government, *Child Information Sharing Scheme Ministerial Guidelines – Guidance for information sharing entities* (2023) https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2023-09/Child-Information-Sharing-Scheme-Ministerial-Guidelines-2023.pdf>.

1.3.1.3 Child Link Register (Child Link)

Part 7A of the Act legislated for the establishment of Child Link, a digital register designed to draw together information from existing government systems to create profiles for Victorian children. The purpose of Child Link, under the Act, is to improve wellbeing and safety outcomes for Victorian children through monitoring and supporting participation in government-funded programs and services. Child Link contains a profile for every Victorian child. While Child Link is not the focus of this review, it is a key enabler of CISS.

Child Link profiles include essential factual details about the child's identity and their participation in early childhood and education services. Specifically, information entered on Child Link is limited by Part 46D of the Act to include only:

- basic personal details of a child, including the child's full name, date of birth, place of birth and sex
- key family relationships, including the full names of persons with any parental or carer responsibility, as well as any siblings
- whether the child is Aboriginal and/or Torres Strait Islander
- whether a child protection order has been made under the Children, Youth and Families Act 2005
- limited details of government-funded services (excluding the National Disability Insurance Scheme) in which a child is enrolled or participates, including details of their participation.

1.3.2 Child Wellbeing and Safety (Information Sharing) Regulations 2018

Operation of CISS is supported by the Regulations. The objectives of the Regulations are to prescribe:

- organisations and services as ISEs authorised and obliged to share information for the purposes of promoting child wellbeing and safety
- record keeping requirements that ISEs must comply with.

The Regulations also prescribe particular secrecy and confidentiality provisions in other legislation which can be overruled when sharing information in accordance with CISS.

1.3.2.1 Prescribed ISEs

Organisations and services are designated in the Regulations as prescribed entities based on their specific role and expertise within the sector, and because the information they possess may be valuable in promoting the wellbeing and safety of children.

Phased incorporation of prescribed ISEs

The incorporation of prescribed ISEs into the Regulations occurred in two distinct phases, each targeting different groups of organisations and service providers:

- Phase One prescribed secondary and tertiary services¹⁹
- Phase Two prescribed additional government agencies including key universal services, and funded service providers.²⁰

The recommendations of the Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse (2017) informed selection of workforces that should be prescribed as ISEs under CISS. Recommendation 8.7 reads:

"In establishing the information exchange scheme, the Australian Government and state and territory governments should develop a minimum of nationally consistent provisions to enable direct exchange of relevant information between a range of prescribed bodies, including service providers, government and non-government agencies, law enforcement agencies, and regulatory and oversight bodies, which have responsibilities related to children's safety and wellbeing."

The Royal Commission also made a range of recommendations specific to information sharing in the education sector, particularly between schools when a child changes school. These recommendations, and the desire for alignment with prescribed workforces under the FVISS and MARAM reforms, informed the prioritisation of secondary and tertiary government services, the education sector and healthcare sectors in the first two phases of CISS implementation.

¹⁹ Specified in the Child Wellbeing and Safety (Information Sharing) Regulations 2018. Prescribed secondary and tertiary services include key frontline workforces, such as Child Protection, Maternal and Child Health and Victoria Police.

²⁰ Specified in the Child Wellbeing and Safety (Information Sharing) Amendment Regulations 2021. Prescribed universal service providers include universal education and health services, such as schools, public hospitals, Victorian council kindergarten, supported playgroup and out of school hours care services.

Phase One was rolled out when the Regulations initially took effect in September 2018. The entities prescribed under Phase One were selected for the initial rollout of CISS as it was considered their existing capability in formal risk assessment and management, complementary service functions and relatively small workforces (with the exception of Victoria Police) would allow for effective training and implementation of CISS in the first instance.

Phase Two of CISS commenced in April 2021, with the Regulations amended to prescribe a broader scope of universal service providers, ensuring prescription of services that interact with the vast majority of Victorian children.²¹

There is a total of 8,269 prescribed ISEs under CISS, with approximately 700 entities prescribed in Phase One and approximately 7,500 prescribed in Phase Two. Table 1.1 outlines the types of organisations and services prescribed as ISEs across the two phases.

Prescribed workforces were selected with consideration of the relative costs of implementation to the proposed ISEs and what had been provided for in the 2018-2022 State Budgets in terms of scope of training and support. The 2020 Regulatory Impact Statement identified the preferred option for Phase Two was estimated to prescribe around 7,500 workforces and an additional 236,000 workers. The preferred option was selected using a multi-criteria analysis which assessed each option's anticipated effectiveness, risk of imposing infeasible requirements on ISEs and the prospective costs of implementation. The preferred option was selected primarily due to its prospectively high degree of effectiveness, combined with its relative feasibility for ISEs.

²¹ Victorian Government, Regulatory Impact Statement – Child Wellbeing and Safety (Information Sharing) Amendment Regulations 2020 (2019).

5-Year Legislative Review of the Child Information Sharing Scheme | Final report

Phase One ISEs	Phase Two ISEs		
Alcohol and other drugs services	Education Portfolio workforces:		
Child Protection	Access to Early Learning Program		
Children's Court of Victoria and	Child Link		
Magistrates' Court of Victoria	Doctors in Schools Program		
Commission for Children and Young	Education Justice Initiative, including		
People	• Koorie Education Children's Court Liaison Officers		
Community-based child and family	 Regional Education Children's Court Liaison Officers. 		
services	Enhancing Mental Health Support in Schools Program		
Community-managed and designated	Health, Wellbeing and Specialist Services		
mental health services	 Koorie education and engagement, including: 		
DFFH Housing	 Koorie Education Coordinators 		
Community housing organisations	 Koorie Engagement Support Officers 		
The Disability Services Commissioner	 Koorie Education Children's Court Liaison Officers 		
Integrated health and aged care services	o Koorie Academy Liaison Officers.		
Maternal and Child Health services	LOOKOUT Program for schools and early childhood		
	National Student Wellbeing Program management		
Multi-Agency Panel to Prevent Youth	Navigator Program		
Offending			
Secretariat to the Youth Parole Board	Royal Children's Hospital Education Institute		
Orange Door Network	School-Focussed Youth Services		
Out-of-home care services	Statewide Vision Resource Centre		
	Student Support Services (SSS)		
Settlement or casework services for	Visiting Teachers		
migrants, refugees or asylum seekers	Kindergarten services		
Sexual assault services	Long day care services		
Sexually abusive behaviour treatment	Catholic and independent Catholic system bodies and canonical administrate		
services	that assist, manage or govern Catholic schools in Victoria, where these bodie		
Specialist family violence services	provide support or services to Catholic schools relating to:		
(including refugees, Men's Behaviour	 student wellbeing or safety, or 		
Change Programs, family violence	 professional ethics and conduct, or 		
counselling and therapeutic programs)	 learning diversity. 		
State-funded aged care services	 Before and after school hours care services 		
The Registry of Births, Deaths and	Government schools		
Marriages Victoria	 Non-government schools (Independent and Catholic schools) 		
State funded homelessness services	 Quality Assessment and Regulation Division 		
Tenancy Plus Program	Security and Emergency Management Division		
Victims Assistance Programs	Victorian Curriculum and Assessment Authority		
Victims of Crime Helpline	Victorian Institute of Teaching		
Victoria Police	Victorian Registration and Qualifications Authority		
Youth Justice	The Geelong Project		
Youth Justice-funded community support	Project REAL		
services and programs	Side by Side program		
Justice Health (prescribed under CISS in	Regional Telephone Counselling Service.		
regards to programs for children and	Health and DFFH Portfolio workforces:		
young people under 18 years)	Ambulance Victoria		
Justice Health's funded or contracted	Community health centres Bush nursing centres		
Youth Health and Rehabilitation Service	Early parenting centres		
(YHARS) Rehabilitation Programs provided			
to children and young people	 Forensic Disability 		
The Victorian Disability Worker			
	General Practitioners		
Commission, Victorian Disability Worker	Constal Practice nurses		
Commission, Victorian Disability Worker Commissioner and Disability Worker	General Practice nursesHurstbridge Farm		

- Multiple and Complex Needs Initiative ٠
- Nurses
- Public hospitals
- Public health services, e.g., Austin Health and Eastern Health •
- Secure welfare services •
- Supported playgroups ٠
- Refugee Minor Program.

1.3.2.2 Record keeping requirements

Part 3 of the Regulations outlines specific record keeping requirements for ISEs. These requirements include documenting:

- the details of information shared, including the entity requesting the information, the time and date of sharing and the specific information shared, such as the content, source and recipient of the information
- the information that was requested, the information that was shared and any reasons for deciding to share or not share information related to the wellbeing and safety of children
- any consent received for sharing information and how informed decisions about whether and what information would be shared were made in cases where consent was not obtained
- a copy of any relevant documents, for example a family violence risk assessment or family violence-related safety plan
- security and access, including how the shared information will be securely stored and who will have access to it.

The Regulations are not prescriptive in how record keeping obligations are met, with records made and stored locally by the person or entity providing the information, depending on the needs, practices and requirements of the organisation or service.

The Regulations also specify record keeping obligations when a request is denied, specifically, the details of the request and why it was declined.

1.3.3 Amendments to intersecting Acts and information sharing provisions

CISS is one of many elements in Victoria's legislative framework supporting data, privacy and information sharing, sitting alongside and interacting with a number of complementary schemes and systems.

The Children Legislation Amendment (Information Sharing) Act 2018 expanded the Privacy and Data Protection Act 2014 to include ISEs and Child Link users that were not previously subject to it. All ISEs covered by the Privacy and Data Protection Act 2014 must comply with the Information Privacy Principles in the Act, as well as the Health Privacy Principles in the Health Records Act 2001.

The *Children Legislation Amendment (Information Sharing) Act 2018* also amended the *Children, Youth and Families Act 2005,* which simplified and streamlined the information sharing provisions within that Act to align with CISS. The amendments expanded the circumstances in which an authorised officer may direct an information holder to provide information related to a child's safety or development.

1.3.4 Legal obligations of ISEs

The minimum obligations of ISEs include:

- the record keeping requirements as outlined in Section 1.3.2.2
- complying with a request for information from another ISE, and making requests or voluntarily sharing information if CISS' requirements for sharing information are met
- sharing information in adherence to the Ministerial Guidelines.

It should be noted that the implementation of CISS and the associated culture change within child information sharing seeks to encourage further collaboration between services. This includes the proactive seeking and sharing of information to better support children and to improve the realisation of CISS' intended benefits. However, it is noted that this implementation task and culture change is separate from the minimum obligations of ISEs under CISS.

It should also be acknowledged that CISS does not operate in isolation. For example, ISEs are also subject to the Child Safe Standards, the Reportable Conduct Scheme, and CISS is subject to the remit of the Commission for Children and Young People. Additionally, ISEs are subject to regulatory bodies such as the Office of the Victorian Information Commissioner (OVIC), the Health Complaints Commissioner (HCC), and the recently established Human Services Regulator.

1.4 Key elements of CISS delivery model

1.4.1 Governance

Part 6A of the Act is jointly administered by the Minister for Children, Minister for Education and Minister for Health.

From commencement of the VCIS Reform, the Information Sharing and MARAM Steering Committee was established to oversee CISS, FVISS and MARAM implementation, supported by an Interdepartmental Committee and Working Group. In 2020, this body was disbanded, and CISS governance transitioned to a specific CIS Steering Committee (CISSC).

The CISSC is convened by VCISECS and includes membership from the Department of Families, Fairness and Housing (including Family Safety Victoria), Department of Health, Department of Justice and Community Safety, Victoria Police, Courts Victoria, Department of Premier and Cabinet and Department of Treasury and Finance.

The purpose of the CISSC is to:²²

- monitor the use and impact of the VCIS Reform
- evaluate the outcomes of the VCIS Reform
- oversee a Whole-of-Victorian Government (WoVG) workplan for implementing the Two-Year Review recommendations and funded activities under the 2021-22 State Budget Bid
- contribute to strategic direction on critical policy elements supporting the VCIS Reform
- provide strategic oversight and agree to actions and plans (e.g., budget bids, legislation and policy, etc.).

These governance arrangements reflect the legislative intent and shared responsibility for the VCIS Reform across numerous Victorian Government agencies.

The CISSC meets quarterly to discuss and report financial expenditure, implementation and training activities, demand on central units, and stakeholder concerns from each department involved in the implementation of CISS. Additional implementation activities such as the Change Plan 2022-23 and the MRF are presented by members of VCISECS to maintain transparency on progress of the implementation of CISS against communicated timelines and objectives. Each meeting further outlines any extreme or high-level implementation risks and proposed mitigation strategies for discussion amongst CISSC members and is supported by detailed meeting packs which contain the information and data referenced in each meeting.

1.4.2 Initial workforce training

CISS, FVISS and MARAM form part of the WoVG reforms in response to the Royal Commission into Family Violence. As a result, CISS and FVISS training was delivered together for Phase One ISEs, combined with an introduction to MARAM. Training development was led by the Department, with support from Family Safety Victoria. Swinburne University was commissioned to develop the suite of training materials. Box Hill Institute, Wodonga TAFE and GOTAFE were commissioned to deliver face-toface training across Victoria.²³

Training was conducted between October and December 2018, within three months of CISS' commencement. Training was delivered in a multimodal approach (face-to-face, e-learning, and self-directed online lectures) to allow for flexibility and choice for workforces based on their priorities.²⁴

1.4.3 Enquiry Line and inbox

The Enquiry Line and inbox have been open to Phase One prescribed organisations and services since the commencement of CISS in September 2018. This was originally a shared resource for queries related to FVISS, MARAM and CISS for most of the Phase One implementation period.

The Department took over operation of the Enquiry Line and inbox in 2019. Since then, the Enquiry Line's focus has expanded to support Child Link and mandatory reporting enquiries for education workforces. The expanded functions are resourced separately to the Enquiry Line's pre-existing functions.

1.4.4 Establishing Victorian Child Information Sharing Reform Outcome Measurement Framework

In 2020, the Department developed the Outcome Measurement Framework identifying the intended outcomes of the VCIS Reform, which are categorised by themes and timelines, and including seven short-term outcomes, 11 medium-term outcomes and six long-term outcomes.

In early 2023, the Department partially operationalised the Outcome Measurement Framework and is working with stakeholders within the Department and related agencies to ensure data is being collected in line with identified data sources.

 $^{^{\}rm 22}$ Child Information Sharing Steering Committee Terms of Reference.

²³ Child Information Sharing Steering Committee Terms of Reference.

²⁴ Department of Education and Training (2019). Information Sharing and Introduction to MARAM Training. Evaluation Report.

The Outcome Measurement Framework was used in this Review to inform the development of a program logic as part of the Review framework. The Program Logic, along with the short-, medium- and long-term outcomes in the Outcome Measurement Framework are outlined in further detail in Section 1.6.3.2.

1.4.5 CIS Capacity Building Grants Program

The Department awarded grants to sector peak bodies in the 2021-22 and 2022-23 financial years to provide direct implementation support to prescribed sectors in CISS. This enabled grant recipients to provide practical support to workforces prescribed in CISS, providing information sessions, online resources, and opportunities to collaborate with other stakeholders.

1.5 Monitoring of CISS

In accordance with Section 41ZN and 41ZO of the Act, CISS is subject to an independent review of its operation and any adverse impacts within two and five years of commencement.

1.5.1 Two-Year Review of the Child Information Sharing Scheme

In 2020, the Two-Year Review of CISS was undertaken, covering the period September 2018 to September 2020. The final report was tabled in Parliament on 18 March 2021.²⁵ The Two-Year Review focused on the implementation and operation of CISS during its first two years of operation. Only Phase One ISEs were prescribed in the Regulations at the time of the Two-Year Review.

The purpose of the Two-Year Review was to:

- determine to what extent CISS had been implemented effectively
- identify the key enablers and barriers to implementation
- determine to what extent CISS was achieving its intended outcomes
- consider and identify any adverse impacts of CISS
- assess the success of prescription of ISEs
- assess impacts on diverse and disadvantaged communities
- include recommendations (as necessary) on any matter addressed.

The Two-Year Review made a number of key findings aligned with these areas of inquiry and made 13 recommendations, of which the Victorian Government supported nine in full, three in principle and one in part. Detail of the recommendations, the government response to each and the status of implementation are detailed in Appendix D of this report. The evidence, data and findings from the Two-Year Review are referenced throughout this report.

Two-Year Review and Five-Year Review of the Family Violence Information Sharing Scheme

The monitoring of CISS occurs alongside the monitoring of FVISS. In 2020, the Legislative Two-Year Review of FVISS (FVISS Two-Year Review)²⁶ was undertaken to review its implementation between October 2017 to December 2019. At the time of the FVISS Two-Year Review, only Phase One ISEs were prescribed under the Family Violence Protection (Information Sharing and Risk Management) Regulations 2018. The FVISS Two-Year Review made 22 recommendations.

In 2023, the Legislative Five-Year Review of FVISS (FVISS Five-Year Review)²⁷ was undertaken to review the legislative and regulatory framework for FVISS, Central Information Point, and MARAM Framework. The FVISS Five-Year Review made 16 recommendations. The FVISS Five-Year Review was tabled in Parliament in August 2023.

While FVISS is not within the scope of this Review, it intersects with CISS as part of the WoVG approach to information sharing in response to the Royal Commission into Family Violence. This Review will refer to relevant findings from the FVISS Five-Year Review as appropriate.

Source: Victorian Government, Family Violence Information Sharing Scheme reviews.

²⁵ ACIL Allen Consulting, *Child Information Sharing Scheme Two-Year Review* (report commissioned by the Department of Education and Training, December 2020) https://www.vic.gov.au/child-information-sharing-scheme-two-year-review.

²⁶ Monash University, *Review of the Family Violence Information Sharing Legislative Scheme* (report commissioned by Family Safety Victoria, 30 May 2020) https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-08/FVISS%20Review%20Final%20Report.pdf.

²⁷ Family Violence Reform Implementation Monitor, *Legislative review of family violence information sharing and risk management: reviewing the effectiveness of Parts 5A and 11 of the Family Violence Protection Act 2008 (Vic)* (May 2023). https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2023-05/Final-FVRIM-Legislative-Review-

1.6 Five-Year Review of the Child Information Sharing Scheme

1.6.1 Purpose of this report

This report is the Five-Year Review of CISS, covering the period from September 2018 to September 2023.

The rollout of Phase Two of CISS in 2021 expanded the scope of prescribed entities to include those ISEs listed in Table 1.1. Consequently, this Review has considered the operation of CISS across a significantly increased number of organisations and service providers in comparison to the Two-Year Review, spanning ISEs prescribed under both Phase One and Phase Two.

1.6.2 Review questions

The scope of this Review was to consider two key review questions and nine sub-review questions organised into the three domains of implementation, effectiveness and legislative and regulatory settings (Table 1.2).

The two key review questions are:

- to what extent has the operation of CISS achieved its intended reform outcomes to date?
- do the findings from the review support any considerations for changes to the legislative and/or regulatory settings of the reforms?

Review domain	Sub-review questions			
Domain 1: Implementation	1.	Is CISS being implemented within its scope as defined by Part 6A of the <i>Child Wellbeing and Safety Act 2005</i> ?		
	2.	What have been the key enablers and barriers to implementation?		
Domain 2: Effectiveness	3. To what extent has CISS achieved its intended outcomes to date? How close is CISS to achiev medium-term (5-year) outcomes and are there early indicators of CISS achieving its long-terr year) outcomes?			
	4.	Is there any evidence of negative impact of CISS on diverse communities and communities experiencing disadvantage?		
	5.	Are there any unintended consequences of implementation – both positive and negative?		
Domain 3:	6.	Are there any unintended consequences of interpretation – both positive and negative?		
Legislative and regulatory impact and settings	7.	Do the findings of the review support any considerations for changes to the legislative settings of CISS?		
	8.	What are the impacts of the current Child Wellbeing and Safety (Information Sharing) Regulations 2018 and what are the issues related to the Regulations (if any)?		
	9.	What could be done to address the issues, if any, of the Regulations? When answering this, consider both Regulatory amendment and non-Regulatory options.		

Table 1.2: Sub-review questions of the Five-Year Review

1.6.3 Methodology overview

An overview of the methodology used in undertaking this Review is outlined below, with a detailed description of the methodology provided in Appendix B. To guide this Review, an evaluation framework was developed (Figure 1.3).

Figure 1.3: Evaluation framework for the Five-Year Review of CISS



Outlined what data will be collected, now it will be collected and from who it will be collected to perform

Source: Deloitte Access Economics.

1.6.3.2 Program Logic development

During this Review, the Outcome Measurement Framework was refined to ensure the intended outcomes remain accurate based on CISS developments since 2020. The Outcome Measurement Framework was revised to include:

- two additional short-term outcomes (SO8 and SO9 in Figure 1.4 below) and an additional long-term outcome (LO7 in Figure 1.4 below)
- the inputs, activities and outputs of the VCIS Reform
- assumptions regarding the implementation of CISS
- current contextual factors directly relevant to the implementation of CISS
- longer-term impacts intended to be delivered by CISS.

The revised Outcome Measurement Framework is referred to as the Program Logic. This Review assesses government's progress towards realising the intended outcomes of CISS as defined within the Program Logic. The intended outcomes of the Program Logic are provided in Figure 1.4 below and the full Program Logic is provided in Appendix A.

Figure 1.4: Intended outcomes from the VCIS Reform Program Logic Model

Long-term	Wellbeing	Participation	Early intervention	Accountability	
outcomes (8-10 years)	LO1: Children are safe, thriving and given every opportunity to reach their full potential.	LO2: Participation and engagement in universal services for children and families is optimised.	LO3: Professionals provide support and intervention earlier to reduce reliance on acute government services. LO4: The predominant strengths based, child and family centred practice model prioritises early intervention and prevention.	LO5: A dominant professional practice ethic among ISEs of shared responsibility. LO6: Child and family service systems are effective, efficient, responsive and agile. They reflect a collaborative approach to support and share responsibility for children's wellbeing and safety. LO7: Child wellbeing and safety is embedded in organisational leadership, governance and culture.*	
Medium-	System improvement	Participation	Empowerment and collaboration	Decision-making	
term outcomes (5 years)	MO1: Improved service system coordination and collaboration in the interests of the child. MO2: De-identified data are used to inform and improve the design, planning and evaluation of policies, programs and services.	MO3: Improved support for child and family participation in services. MO4: Respect and trust between families, professionals and services.	MO5: High human service job satisfaction. MO6: ISE workforces are confident to share child information. MO7: Professionals are collaborating to provide integrated and cohesive services to children and their families. MO8: A shared understanding and commitment to child wellbeing across services and communities.	MO9: Users have an improved understanding of a child's circumstances, enabling earlier identification of needs and risks. MO10: Professionals have increased confidence in sharing information appropriately and effectively, shifting the risk averse culture around information sharing. MO11: Professionals effectively identify issues, risks and vulnerabilities to better inform decision-making and further appropriate support and intervention.	
	Awareness		Information sharing		
outcomes (2-3 years)	children and families. [^]	k supports information sharing k supports day-to-day interactions with are of their roles, responsibilities, rights	SO4: Users have ready access to factual information about a child/group of children.^ SO5: Users access Child Link to enable information sharing and collaboration.^ SO6: ISEs consider the views of children and/or parents where appropriate, to inform professional judgement. SO7: ISEs demonstrate quality, timely and appropriate child information sharing. SO8: Increased early identification of potential issues, risks and/or harm to children.* SO9: Organisations provide appropriate support to professionals to facilitate implementation of the VCIS Reform.*		

*New outcomes identified during this Review that were not included in the Outcome Measurement Framework.

^Child Link outcomes not relevant to this Review.

1.6.3.3 Data collection

A mixed-methods approach was adopted to obtain the relevant information and best respond to the review questions outlined in Table 1.2. Secondary data was initially collected through a literature and desktop review, consisting of publicly available literature, program data, previous reviews and documents, case studies and case files provided by the Department. Primary data was then collected through stakeholder consultation, consisting of:

- semi-structured interviews and focus groups with government, peak body, union and workforce stakeholders, undertaken between August and November 2023
- an online survey distributed to professionals who work in ISEs across workforces, distributed throughout September and October 2023. Respondents included Victorian Public Sector professionals (e.g., 61 respondents nominated the Department as their organisation), as well as professionals in non-public sector organisations, for example staff at independent schools and General Practitioners.

Detail on the design and distribution of the CISS Workforce Survey, as well as the survey questions and responses are provided in Appendix C.

To ensure ethical engagement was conducted with key workforces throughout the engagement in accordance with the principles and guidelines set out in the National Statement for Ethical Conduct in Human Research, ethics applications were submitted and approved by the Justice and Human Research Ethics Committee, the Department of Education (Research in Schools and Early Childhood Settings) and the Victoria Police Research Coordinating Committee.

The data collected brought together overlapping, complementary and contradictory information. Systematic thematic analysis was undertaken to bring this information together to identify emerging themes and enable the evaluation to present deep and balanced insights on CISS and the extent to which its intended objectives have been achieved.

1.7 Structure of this Report

This remainder of this report has been structured around the review domains, as follows:

- Chapter 2: Implementation
- Chapter 3: Effectiveness
- Chapter 4: Legislative framework
- Chapter 5: Recommendations
- Appendices containing supporting information.

2 Implementation

2.1 Review questions addressed in this chapter

This chapter responds to the following review questions:

- 1. Is CISS being implemented within its scope as defined by Part 6A of the Child Wellbeing and Safety Act 2005?
- 2. What have been the key enablers and barriers to implementation?
- 2.2 Is CISS being implemented within its scope as defined by Part 6A of the *Child Wellbeing and Safety Act* 2005?

2.2.1 Scope of CISS as defined within Part 6A of the *Child Wellbeing and Safety Act 2005*

The legislative framework underpinning CISS has been established and defined by Part 6A of the Act. It outlines the key principles that ISEs are required to follow in sharing confidential information in a timely and effective manner to promote the wellbeing and safety of children. These principles are that ISEs should:

- give precedence to the wellbeing and safety of a child or group of children over the right to privacy
- only share confidential information to the extent necessary to promote the wellbeing or safety of a child or group of children, consistent with the best interests of that child or those children
- work collaboratively in a manner that respects the functions and expertise of each information sharing entity and restricted information sharing entity
- seek and take into account the views of a child and the child's relevant family members, if it is appropriate, safe and reasonable to do so
- seek to preserve and promote positive relationships between a child and the child's family members and persons of significance to the child
- be respectful of and have regard to a child's social, individual and cultural identity, the child's strengths and abilities and any vulnerability relevant to the child's safety or wellbeing
- take all reasonable steps to plan for the safety of all family members who are believed to be at risk from family violence
- promote the cultural safety and recognise the cultural rights and familial and community connections of children who are Aboriginal or Torres Straight Islander or both
- seek to maintain constructive and respectful engagement with children and their families.

Part 6A restricts information sharing under CISS to ISEs prescribed through the Regulations. CISS does not apply to all persons in Victoria. As such, CISS' current scope is significantly determined by the Regulations.

Part 6A also outlines the threshold for sharing information under CISS, any potential offences from improper data sharing and use, protections, records management, and the relationship of CISS with other information sharing and handling acts like FVISS, the *Privacy and Data Protection Act 2014* and the *Health Records Act 2001*.

In determining whether CISS has been implemented within its scope, this Review has focused on the extent to which implementation activities have supported:

- 1. prescribed professionals to share information through CISS as intended
- 2. the systems change envisaged by Part 6A and the Program Logic (Appendix A)
- 3. government oversight of CISS, including monitoring and compliance.

This Review has also discussed the activities undertaken in response to recommendations from the Two-Year Review, and areas of legislative scope which may benefit from further attention.

2.2.2 Supporting prescribed professionals to share information as intended

2.2.2.1 Training for prescribed professionals

Phase One

Phase One face-to-face training was attended by approximately 2,000 participants across 35 training sessions in 25 locations across metropolitan and regional Victoria.^{28,29} Most attendees were from the former Department of Health and Human Services and their funded agencies (58 per cent), with the second highest being from Family Safety Victoria (23 per cent). In 2019, a further 1,058 participants across the then Department of Health and Human Services workforces participated in face-to-face training.³⁰

Additional workforce-specific training and change management was delivered by the Department of Health, the Department of Justice and Community Safety, Victoria Police and Court Services Victoria.

An online LMS for the Information Sharing and MARAM reforms was launched in December 2018. The platform contains faceto-face, webinar and eLearning training on information sharing developed by the Department as well as training packages for other departments, and it is used by prescribed ISEs.

The LMS supplements, and is complementary to, other resources and materials made available to ISEs through a variety of platforms during Phase One. These are articulated in further detail in Section 2.2.2.2.

Phase Two

Phase Two workforces undertook similar training and skills development activities as Phase One workforces (outlined in Section 1.4.2). These activities commenced in March 2020 ahead of the rollout from April 2021. Training and skills development activities are intended to be finalised in June 2025.

Over 2,100 individuals in education workforces attended 56 face-to-face Information Sharing Information Sessions between June 2022 and June 2023. In addition to this, 36,977 professionals accessed training online through the LMS on CISS, FVISS and MARAM. Most professionals who accessed the LMS were from the Department and their funded agencies (56 per cent), with the second highest from the Department of Health and their funded agencies (18 per cent, n=40,103).³¹

The Department also delivers activities for its funded agencies and aims to deliver training and change management activities to approximately 20,000 participants over three stages between January 2020 and June 2024.³² These training programs and modules were refined during Phase Two to focus on meeting specific education workforce needs.³³ The face-to-face and webinar training has incorporated reference to further reforms as they have commenced (e.g., the new Child Safe Standards) and has seen a reduction in duration to the minimum necessary to allow safe sharing. This has seen the length of training required reduce from 1 day, to 4.5 hours, to the current 1.5-hour duration. Workforce-specific training and change management is procured by the Department of Health, the Department of Families, Fairness and Housing, the Department of Justice and Community Safety, Victoria Police and Court Services Victoria.

Alignment of training to the scope of CISS

Sector-specific training developed and delivered to date by each department comprehensively addresses the requirements of Part 6A of the Act, as it outlines definitions, principles and guidance for permitted information sharing under CISS for ISE workforces within their portfolios. The training materials provide information on thresholds for information sharing, who to share information with, when to seek and consider the views of a child and relevant family members, and record keeping. They are supported by relatable case studies and videos where relevant.

The approach to training has enabled key departments and agencies to develop and deliver content that is tailored for their workforces. For example, while the Department has developed WoVG training materials for use across prescribed workforces,

²⁸ ACIL Allen Consulting, Child Information Sharing Scheme Two-Year Review (December 2020).

²⁹ Ibid.

³⁰ Department of Education.

 $^{^{\}rm 31}$ Provided by the Department.

³² Department Training Plan provided by the Department.

³³ Ibid.

it has also developed tailored resources for education workforces.^{34,35,36} This specificity has emerged as an enabler for education workforces and agencies to consolidate their understanding of CISS. A survey of the Department's workforces rated eight of the ten information sharing courses as high on the satisfaction scale. There is an opportunity to ensure tailored training and other materials (e.g., case studies, guidance) for other workforces is made publicly available and therefore, more accessible to ISEs.

2.2.2.2 Resources to support prescribed professionals

A broad range of information about CISS is available through the Victorian Government's "Information Sharing and MARAM reforms" webpage, including:

- *Ministerial Guidelines*: The Guidelines explain how prescribed ISEs should handle confidential information responsibly, safely and appropriately under CISS. The Guidelines also set out how the legislative principles of CISS are to be applied.
- *Guidance materials*: These include organisational readiness guidance to support ISEs to transition policies and procedures within their organisation; user guides for ISEs; tips and factsheets for engaging with children and families about information sharing; checklists for making and receiving requests; record keeping examples; and complaints processes.
- Communications materials: These include fact sheets and flyers.

This is in addition to the ISE database, hosted on a bespoke website, that identifies which entities can share or request information through CISS.

During Phase Two, there was a significant focus from the Department on improving resources available to CISS users and ISEs outside of training activities, as part of the WoVG change management strategy to respond to the findings of the Two-Year Review. Additional resources developed included:

- a Contextualised Guidance and Toolkit resource for ISEs in education and health and wellbeing workforces which complements the face-to-face training and eLearning modules. This resource has been revised into a new toolkit, through codesign with impacted workforces, that was launched in January 2024
- more factsheets developed and released iteratively, including more targeted factsheets for specific sectors, workforces and Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities
- additional case studies and "bright spots" examples, to illustrate how CISS works in practice and share success stories across sectors
- video resources to target service users and build service awareness
- development of guidance on roles and responsibilities within CISS.

Some of these resources were developed through the Supporting Reform in Place project and the CISS Capacity Building Grants program, which are discussed in further detail at Sections 2.2.3.2.1 and 2.2.3.2.2.

CISS Decision Making Tool App

One example of such a resource is the CISS Decision Making Tool App, which was developed by the Victorian Aboriginal Children & Young People's Alliance (VACYPA) for ACCOs to use. Before using the Decision Making Tool, VACYPA advises that prospective users ensure they have completed their relevant Victorian Government Information Sharing Training. The Decision Making Tool asks users a series of questions about why, how and with whom information may be shared, and advises them of the legislative three-part threshold test for sharing information. The Decision Making Tool also advises users that they must not input the names of any individuals, their personal information or any other identifying information as part of their responses. While users answer the questions, they can refer to links to the Ministerial Guidelines and to a page of tips for using CISS as additional guidance sources. At the end of the questions, users are invited to download a record of their answers to assist with fulfilling their record keeping requirements.

These steps aim to inform users of the relevant considerations regarding CISS, so they can confidently exercise their professional judgement over when to use CISS. The Decision Making Tool does not provide decisions on whether the user

³⁴ Victorian Government, 'Child Information Sharing: information for families, carers, children and young people', *vic.gov.au*, (11 November 2022) https://www.vic.gov.au/child-information-sharing-parents-and-families.

³⁵ Victorian Government, 'Child Information Sharing: caring for all Koorie children in Victoria', *vic.gov.au*, (15 November 2022) <https://www.vic.gov.au/child-information-sharing-aboriginal-and-torres-strait-islander>.

³⁶ Victorian Government, 'Hear from the champions of the Child Information Sharing Scheme', vic.gov.au, (18 January 2023) < https://www.vic.gov.au/childinformation-sharing-champions>.

should engage in information sharing activities. The invitation to download a record of their answers encourages compliance with CISS' record keeping requirements.

Source: The Victorian Aboriginal Children & Young People's Alliance, CISS Decision Making Tool.

2.2.2.3 Advice and support through the Enquiry Line and email inbox

Phase One

The Enquiry Line is a shared resource that responds to queries related to CISS, FVISS and MARAM. It has been in operation for CISS since September 2018 in line with the prescription of Phase One ISEs. It was originally operated by the Department of Families, Fairness and Housing in 2018 with operation assumed by the Department from 2019.

The Two-Year Review found that the majority of enquiries received by the Enquiry Line between January 2019 and June 2020 related to both CISS and FVISS (39 per cent) or only FVISS (29 per cent), while 11 per cent of enquiries in this time related only to CISS. Of these enquiries, 92 per cent sought to verify ISEs, seek guidance around consent and sharing confidential information, access training or resources, seek guidance around determining the threshold for information sharing, the extent of information sharing, and actions for when an information sharing request is refused.³⁷

Phase Two

The Enquiry Line continued to be operated by the Department throughout Phase Two. Since the Two-Year Review, the Department expanded the system to:

- include phone and email enquiries (to be tracked in Microsoft Excel, which was replaced by professional call tracking software in September 2021)
- extend operational hours
- enhance the data recording system.

Additionally, Enquiry Line staff were supported by an Operations Manual and a Confluence Reference Manual to refer to for answers to common questions.

This Review found that use of the Enquiry Line grew significantly compared to the period reviewed in the Two-Year Review, with 12,568 calls and emails managed from January 2021 to September 2023.³⁸

Analysis of the queries data provided relating to the period January 2021 to end of September 2023, reveals that the majority of queries managed by the Enquiry Line related to mandatory reporting (70 per cent), while 15 per cent related to CISS and ten per cent related to Child Link (n=12,568). This data includes enquiries that related to multiple subject areas.

Of the CISS-related enquiries, the majority related to training (74 per cent), including LMS queries, with the next most common category relating to resources, policy, guidance or other support (19 per cent).

2.2.2.4 Stakeholder engagement and communications plans and activities

Phase One

The Department developed the WoVG Integrated Stakeholder Engagement Strategy: CISS and Child Link in 2020. The Strategy describes the overarching communication and engagement approach, key messages, and engagement objectives for CISS and Child Link, with reference to FVISS and MARAM.³⁹

Due to the inter-related reforms reducing family violence and promoting child wellbeing and safety being delivered by different agencies, the Strategy is applicable for the Department, the Department of Health and the Department of Families, Fairness and Housing (including Family Safety Victoria). The Strategy is supported by Engagement Project Plans and Communications Action Plans to drive messaging to key CISS workforces.

³⁷ ACIL Allen Consulting, *Child Information Sharing Scheme Two-Year Review* (December 2020).

³⁸ Provided by the Department.

³⁹ Victorian Government, Whole-of-Victorian Government Integrated Stakeholder Engagement Strategy: CISS and Child Link.
Phase Two

The Department developed a dedicated CISS Phase Two workplan across the stakeholder engagement, communications and governance workstreams. Similar to Phase One activities, this plan included FVISS, CISS, Child Link and MARAM activities. This has been further iterated with subsequent communications action plans in 2022-23 and 2023-24, targeting education sector stakeholders.

Some sector-specific or targeted engagement and communications activities were developed through the CIS Capacity Building Grants program, which is discussed in further detail at Section 2.2.3.2.2.

2.2.3 Supporting systemic change

2.2.3.1 Family Safety Victoria Sector Grants Program

The Family Safety Victoria Sector Grants Program was introduced in the 2017-18 financial year and provided funding to key representative and state-wide bodies for implementation of the information sharing and MARAM reforms. The program focused on implementation of the information sharing reforms in a family violence context. In 2020-2021, grant funding of \$1.5 million was allocated to projects delivering tailored initiatives to key workforces relating to all three reforms.

Grants were accessed by peak/lead bodies including the Centre for Excellence in Child and Family Welfare, Municipal Association of Victoria, Council to Homeless Persons, Victorian Alcohol and Drug Association and the Victorian Aboriginal Child Care Agency (VACCA).

2.2.3.2 CISS Change Program

In response to the Two-Year Review, the Department implemented the CISS Change Program which consists of sectoral and place-based change initiatives to support the awareness, understanding and adoption of CISS in prescribed ISEs and their workforces. The CISS Change Program was supported by a dedicated implementation strategy, funding and regular reporting to the CISSC.

2.2.3.2.1 Supporting Reform in Place project

The CIS Supporting Reform in Place project aims to embed and uplift place-based and cross-sectoral networks of ISEs to facilitate and support information sharing and practice integration around the child and family, including cohorts experiencing vulnerability and disadvantage.

The project's key objectives include:40

- adopting and trialling a place-based approach to embedding CISS amongst ISE workforces
- improving government understanding of CISS implementation and challenges amongst ISE workforces at a local level, across a diverse range of communities
- facilitating, embedding and uplifting cross-sectoral and place-based networks of ISEs
- enabling service system and practice integration around the child and family.

In August 2022, the Department proposed to the CISSC a total of ten implementation locations for the Supporting Reform in Place project across six metropolitan and four regional areas. These locations were chosen from an analysis conducted by the Department on ISE concentration, child vulnerability indicators and local reform activity, and a readiness assessment through consultation with local leaders to identify sites requiring further implementation support.⁴¹ Two priority locations were identified as Doveton (metropolitan) and Robinvale (regional).⁴²

Initial engagement for the Supporting Reform in Place project consisted of a voluntary half-day hybrid "Sharing Places workshop" with the local ISE community. This workshop aimed to bring geographically close ISEs together to promote child information sharing awareness, assess local CISS progress, foster community support, discuss collaboration challenges, share best practices, and establish cross-sectoral connections. This workshop was designed and delivered by VCISECS and a lead local

⁴⁰ Victorian Government, Whole-of-Victorian Government Integrated Stakeholder Engagement Strategy: CISS and Child Link.

⁴¹ Department of Education, *Supporting Reform in Place – Initial Implementation Strategy* (2022).

⁴² Ibid.

partner, with other key project partners able to provide feedback. 36 attendees attended the Sharing Places workshop in Doveton and 24 attendees attended the Sharing Places workshop in Robinvale in March 2023.

2.2.3.2.2 CIS Capacity Building Grants Program

CIS Capacity Building Grants were accessed by peak/sector bodies including Australian Childcare Alliance Victoria, Australian Primary Health Care Nurses Association, Catholic Education Commission of Victoria, Centre for Excellence in Child and Family Welfare, Centre for Mental Health Learning, Community Child Care Association Inc, Community Housing Industry Association Victoria, Early Childhood Australia (Victorian Branch), Early Learning Association Australia, Municipal Association of Victoria, United Workers Union, VACYPA (under the auspices of the Bendigo and District Aboriginal Cooperative) and Victorian Aboriginal Community Services Association Limited.

The CIS Capacity Building Grants have supported diverse activities including supporting culturally safe information sharing practices, place-based events and awareness raising, communities of practice, and networking and informational activities.

As at May 2023, this program had delivered:

- 191 information sessions to approximately 3,400 attendees
- 200 communiqués to approximately 100,000 people
- 11 sector surveys and gaps and needs analysis
- 59 other resources to support CISS implementation, including case studies, online modules, and guides.

The program also promoted cross-sectoral communities of practice to build linkages between ISEs.

Approximately \$3.3 million in funding was allocated through the CISS Change Program over two years,⁴³ noting several initiatives are still in progress and funding may not all have been released or utilised at this stage.

2.2.4 Supporting government oversight of CISS

2.2.4.1 Governance

The governance model established for CISS has been described in Section 1.4.1. Activity updates and risk management are detailed and communicated regularly to key stakeholders through this governance structure. Data and information reported through the CISSC on a quarterly basis is comprehensive. The items included in the reports include (but are not limited to):

- detailed updates and tracking of actions arising from previous meetings (tracked through an action register)
- an update on CISS implementation, containing data from other key agencies (e.g., Department of Health, Department of Justice and Community Safety, Department of Families, Fairness and Housing, etc.)
- updates on implementation activities in response to the recommendations from the Two-Year Review
- a detailed risk register containing mitigation strategies.

However, any form of shared cross-departmental responsibility will always have complexity in alignment and there is still some room for enhancement in these arrangements in the areas of data collection. More information is detailed in Chapter 3.

2.2.4.2 Enforcement

Offences are dealt with in Sections 41ZK, 41ZL and 41ZM of the Act,⁴⁴ prescribing financial penalties, and in some instances, imprisonment, for instances where information is improperly used or disclosed among ISEs, or where unauthorised individuals make use of CISS.

In the implementation of CISS to date, there are limited mechanisms through which the Victorian Government conducts compliance monitoring or enforcement of the offences listed under Part 6A, Division 5 of the Act, noting these offences primarily relate to unauthorised use or disclosure of confidential information received through CISS. Offences do not relate to improper sharing of information under CISS by the original holder of the information, only by the third party with whom the information is shared.

⁴³ Provided by the Department.

⁴⁴ Section 41ZK of the Act prescribes penalties relating to the unauthorised use and disclosure of confidential information. Section 41ZL of the Act prescribes penalties (including possible imprisonment) relating to intentional or reckless use and disclosure of confidential information. Section 41ZM of the Act prescribes penalties relating to the false claim that a person is or represents an information sharing entity or restricted information sharing entity.

CISS operates as a devolved model, meaning that the onus of identifying and reporting potential breaches rests with ISEs. For non-privacy related matters, complaints need to go through the respective ISE organisation and their complaints process.

Information on the Information Sharing and MARAM website indicates that children and families can make a complaint to either OVIC or HCC about how their information has been used. This is the established pathway for privacy-related complaints. However, in the OVIC's and the HCC's privacy guidance for individuals available online, there is limited mention of CISS and it is not clear whether these authorities can take complaints from ISEs or non-ISEs related to information shared through CISS for matters unrelated to privacy or to the individual's own information (e.g., a professional seeking to report the misuse of information by another professional or escalate an issue about regular refusal of another ISE to share information related to the wellbeing and safety of a child). Furthermore, neither agency has reported on the number or nature of complaints received about CISS in their annual reports, indicating that either this data is not being collected or no complaints have been made that are identifiably related to CISS. Given that CISS operates alongside other schemes and regulatory bodies, the publicly available guidance on the relevant complaints pathway should be improved as the current pathway may lead people to OVIC, HCC, or the Department.

While the Department has not become aware of any instances of improper use of information through CISS to date, it is also the case that there is currently no mechanism through which potential offences can be detected by or reported to the Department. Guidance materials focus on ISE obligations to keep records about complaints and escalation pathways that can be offered to complainants through the OVIC and the HCC. The Enquiry Line's operations manual makes explicit that they do not take complaints about the use of CISS.⁴⁵ Therefore, the extent to which any risk of improper use of CISS is materialising is unknown.

2.2.5 Progress against Two-Year Review recommendations

Critical to implementing CISS within its scope are government's efforts to action the recommendations from the Two-Year Review. At a high level, the progress made by the Victorian Government is provided below. For further detail on the Two-Year Review's recommendations and implementation status, please refer to Appendix D.

2.2.5.1 Real-time data collection through the Enquiry Line (recommendation 1)

In its current form, the Enquiry Line does collect significantly more data than was available to or referenced by the Two-Year Review Report and is regularly collated and reported to the CISSC. In this sense, the recommendation has been acquitted. This additional data collection has also been used to drive updates to WoVG resources and contents, such as websites, materials (e.g., the families and communities work), and training and support for education workforces.

2.2.5.2 Provide additional sector support through expansion of the grants program (recommendation 2)

The Department has acquitted this recommendation through the Supporting Reform in Place project and Capacity Building Grants Program, which significantly expanded upon the scope and scale of Phase One grants in the family violence sector.

2.2.5.3 Provide further guidance and training to ISEs (recommendations 3-9)

Several recommendations focused on the guidance and training available to ISEs. Key themes included:

- providing sector-specific guidance, context-specific guidance, and detail on key issues, such as defining "child wellbeing" and intersections with other legislation
- promoting awareness and collaboration between workforces
- promoting record keeping compliance.

These recommendations directly informed the design and implementation of the CISS Change Program, which addressed in principle the majority of these recommendations. It is noted that record keeping compliance (recommendation 5) remains an element in CISS training, however, it was not a priority focus in the Phase Two rollout. Instead, there has been a more dedicated focus on context-specific, sector-specific, place-based, and issue-based guidance and practice development within and between CISS prescribed workforces to promote cross-sector collaboration and tailored implementation to demographic needs.

⁴⁵ Department of Education, Information Sharing and MARAM Enquiry Line and Inbox: Operations Manual (version July 2023), 22.

2.2.5.4 Further engage with, promote cultural safety of CISS for, and measure the responsiveness of CISS to diverse communities and communities experiencing disadvantage (recommendations 10 – 13)

Several recommendations focused on the ability of CISS to support the needs of communities experiencing disadvantage or vulnerability in line with Principle 5 of CISS.

There was evidence of continued engagement with, and focus on, the views and needs of communities experiencing disadvantage or vulnerability in the design and rollout of Phase Two implementation activities. For example, these groups were identified as key stakeholders for consultation in the development and implementation of the CISS Change Program, and many cultural safety initiatives were funded through the CIS Capacity Building Grants program.

Cultural safety considerations were worked into the original WoVG and the then Department of Health and Human Services delivered training, and these considerations remained in the core training delivered by the Department. All trainers from the Department have received cultural safety training and refresher training. The Department has also established the CIS Fact Sheet and the CIS Flyer which reflect the principles provided within the Act.^{46,47} For example, the Department has emphasised that "information cannot be shared unless [it is] being used to promote the wellbeing and safety of children". The CIS Fact Sheet also provides some short examples of how information should be shared and requested under CISS.

The development of the Outcome Measurement Framework is intended to acquit the recommendation to better monitor impacts on diverse communities and communities experiencing disadvantage. This forms part of the Outcome Measurement Framework's objective to clearly state the intended outcome of the VCIS Reform and to provide a framework for measuring towards achievement of these outcomes.

2.2.6 Areas of legislative scope requiring further attention

To realise intended outcomes, it is critical that CISS progresses beyond rollout to workforces (noting that there needs to be consideration of prescribing all appropriate and required workforces through further implementation, see Recommendation 13) and evolves to focus also on embedment. The rollout of CISS is a considerable and multifaceted change management task for the Victorian Government. Successful implementation of CISS is dependent on several factors but most critically, on culture change across ISEs. This relies on robust training and communication, collaboration between service providers, and collaboration between service providers and children and families.

2.2.6.1 Place-based approaches

The Victorian Government's response to the Two-Year Review articulated a vision for dispersed, place-based leadership across ISE workforces to champion the VCIS Reform. This included promoting/supporting distributed leadership for CISS, FVISS, and MARAM, and championing reforms through place-based leaders and place-based approaches to support the Aboriginal service sector and ACCOs. There is an opportunity to develop further place-based reforms associated with CISS in a similar vein to the two place-based sites in Robinvale and Doveton.

2.2.6.2 Activity output data

In line with the design of CISS, reporting of information sharing activities is maintained at the individual ISE level. However, it should be acknowledged that the Department has implemented reporting mechanisms for partner agencies to maintain oversight of information sharing activities occurring in these agencies. As such, there is only a partial understanding of the extent to which CISS is being utilised.

2.2.6.3 Outcomes data

Further to this, the Outcome Measurement Framework is in early stages of implementation. The Outcome Measurement Framework underpins the Department's MRF.

In 2021, the Outcome Measurement Framework was presented to the CISSC for noting and discussion on the operationalisation of the framework. In late 2021, following consultation with all departments and agencies, the CISSC endorsed the preferred option for the MRF.

⁴⁶ Department of Education, Child Information Sharing – Caring for all children in Victoria Fact Sheet (2022)

<https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2022-10/DET_CISS_FactSheet_2022_Digital_FA.pdf>.

⁴⁷ Department of Education, *Child Information Sharing Flyer* (2022).

In response to the Two-Year Review Recommendations, the Victorian Government committed to developing the MRF. While government has made good progress towards establishing the MRF, further efforts are required to fully develop and implement it. The Outcome Measurement Framework, while an underpinning component, remains in early stages of implementation.

While some outcomes-related data was available to be assessed as a part of this Review, government is currently limited in its ability to measure its progress against the intended medium- and long-term outcomes of CISS and demonstrate the impact of CISS on child wellbeing and safety. Refer to Chapter 3 for further discussion and analysis on progress towards the intended outcomes of CISS.

2.2.6.4 Consistency of CISS implementation activities across workforces prescribed by the Regulations

There was limited data available about efforts to target Phase One workforces in the period since the Two-Year Review. The primary proxy available is sector-specific mapping of accessing the Information Sharing and MARAM LMS, which indicated a high representation of engagement from the education sector (65 per cent of all information sharing eLearns and webinars) and comparatively limited engagement across other sectors, such as direct service health workforces prescribed in Phase Two (11 per cent), and the justice sector (which includes Victoria Police, youth justice, court services, victim services, and numerous funded justice services, who together comprised one per cent of training participants).

The comparatively limited engagement of workers outside the education, early childhood and family violence workforces with the available training resources may indicate that further work is required to increase widespread adoption of CISS. The extent to which these workforces have incorporated CISS training within their broader training and development programs is not known, as these activities are not regularly monitored by the Department or the CISSC.

2.2.7 Conclusion

The Victorian Government has made a significant investment (\$97 million over four years) in CISS implementation, focusing on supporting prescribed professionals to share information through CISS as intended. Considering the ambitious nature of the VCIS Reform, activities have comprehensively addressed CISS' current scope and scale. Some elements of the legislative scope have been prioritised during this initial transition period, which presents opportunities for further focus on monitoring and compliance activities in the future.

2.3 What have been the key enablers and barriers to reform implementation?

2.3.1 Key enablers to reform implementation

2.3.1.1 Multimodal training activities and resources

In the CISS Workforce Survey, 81 per cent (n=87) of Phase One workforces and 80 per cent of Phase Two workforces (n=243) agreed or strongly agreed that the training they received to use CISS was useful and informative. This was reiterated through consultation with both Phase One and Phase Two workforces.

Stakeholders appreciated the ability to choose and tailor training resources and activities based on their preferences and working environments. Stakeholders indicated that the training activities were convenient to access as required. For example, the website and documents helped refresh their understanding of CISS and were saved in their bookmarks bar for easy access. Some education stakeholders also expressed a preference for face-to-face training delivered by the Department which also helped build their networks to share information and noted the impact of training videos to improve understanding of CISS.

Overall, the breadth of available training and resources combined with the ability for ISEs to access those activities and resources that were most relevant to them, enabled an increase in their understanding of CISS. In turn, this increased understanding enabled CISS' implementation. However, some ISEs experienced barriers when training and resources were designed to be sector-specific (see Section 2.3.1.2).

2.3.1.2 Sector-specific tailoring of training and guidance materials

Implementation activities were enabled by delivery of tailored and targeted measures (e.g., guidance specific to the mainstream education and early childhood sector, CIS Capacity Building Grants Program, and CIS Reform in Place Project) to promote organisational awareness and tailored implementation of the reforms. However, this approach created barriers to understanding and using CISS for stakeholders in different contexts.

The Department developed and delivered sector-specific training materials for education professionals. Eighty-eight per cent of **education workforces** either agreed or strongly agreed that the training they had received was useful and informative (n=133). However, one education professional (Phase Two) observed that current training and guidance is targeted at larger mainstream schools in a metropolitan context, which made it less applicable to rural, small, or specialist schools. Consequently, this professional reported a low-level understanding of CISS and its application within their school's context.

Seven per cent (n=87) of all respondents from Phase One workforces and eight per cent (n=243) of all respondents from Phase Two workforces disagreed or strongly disagreed that the training received was useful and informative. The information within training materials is high-level and brief which impacts understanding for some professionals. Peak body and education sector stakeholders said that information at the *"principle level was good but could be improved at the detail level"*.

"The information needs to literally be that target audience. If you're talking to kindergartens, it must have a kindergarten example. If you're talking to out of school care, it needs have an out of school care programme context and an example." – Phase Two education peak body.

The Enquiry Line, CIS Supporting Reform in Place Project and the CIS Capacity Grants are available to support more detailed and contextualised understandings of CISS and tailored implementation in relation to specific work environments and cohort-based needs.

Education stakeholders in the CISS Workforce Survey indicated that if there are knowledge gaps, they are more likely to consult with their peers rather than access additional training materials from the Department. This further indicates that training materials and activities could be more tailored and relevant to deepen understanding of CISS. Advice from the stakeholder consultations, particularly from **non-education stakeholders**, was that those who did not understand how CISS should be applied in their specific circumstances are less likely to use CISS.

Overall, similar to the findings of the Two-Year Review, tailored and targeted training and guidance enabled some professional groups to implement CISS more effectively, but these same products created barriers for professionals that could not access materials more relevant to their workplace and context. There is an opportunity to ensure tailored materials developed by all departments and agencies is easily accessible (e.g., made available online) for ISEs across different sectors and that a place-based approach to developing local ISE understanding of CISS is adopted more widely.

2.3.1.3 Dedicated resourcing within the Department of Education

Implementation activities have been enabled by dedicated resourcing from VCISECS. This dedicated team has ensured that WoVG implementation activities for CISS have been delivered as communicated and with the appropriate funding and resources. The ability to dedicate resources to the implementation of CISS has resulted in success; 76 per cent of respondents to the CISS Workforce Survey who were asked about their confidence in their understanding of CISS indicated that they feel confident (n=330). This ability to understand CISS and engage as intended can be attributed to the WoVG support provided by the Department.

2.3.1.4 Cultural shift towards information sharing

A clear theme emerging from stakeholder feedback was there has been a cultural shift towards information sharing. However, culture and behaviour towards information sharing varies within and between service sectors. This variability is to be expected and, in many cases is linked to established professional practice and norms within each sector.

In the CISS Workforce Survey, the majority of respondents (64 per cent, n=330) either agreed or strongly agreed that there is more communication and collaboration between service providers through their organisation's use of CISS.

An enabler to more open and collaborative culture of information between professionals is the strong adoption and use of training materials and resources delivered during implementation. This was more apparent for **education professionals** in Phase Two who had engaged more with the Department's training materials and had access to more sector-specific guidance. These professionals are more open and willing to share information under CISS in alignment with intended outcomes. For example, one Phase Two education peak body said: *"the training materials have helped professionals think differently about how we engage with families (irrespective of whether it sits under CISS or FVISS)."* This appears to reflect a shift in how ISEs in education conceptualise sharing information towards viewing it as one accessible concept facilitated by multiple tools that can positively impact their relationships with children and families.

It should be noted that **all professionals**, including those in sectors where organisational or cultural barriers existed, reported they either agreed or strongly agreed that they understand when they could share information for child wellbeing and safety (84 per cent, n=330).

Overall, organisational culture remains a key factor in either enabling or tempering effective engagement with the CISS rollout and is likely to continue to impact the adoption of CISS.

2.3.1.5 Child Link implementation

Part 7A of the Act provides for the establishment of Child Link, a digital tool that consolidates and displays information about every child in Victoria, to promote the wellbeing and safety of children. Child Link is an enabler of CISS and operates as one component of the VCIS Reform; however, it can be used with or without CISS. That is, Child Link can be used to access high-level information about a child to facilitate information sharing activities under CISS or for other professional purposes. Child Link became operational in December 2021, with authorised professionals gradually onboarded from 2022.

Many CISS professionals in child protection, maternal and child health, early childhood, and education workforces will be able to access Child Link following their completion of mandatory training. Professions captured under both Child Link and CISS include child protection workers, maternal and child health nurses, early childhood teachers and staff members in school education settings.

The information displayed in Child Link is likely to be a key enabler for CISS amongst professionals who can access both schemes, as Child Link can help users to identify other services engaged in supporting a child that may hold relevant additional information that could be shared under CISS. For example, a professional accessing Child Link could identify that a child in their care is under a child protection order or the details of other services they are accessing, such as their registered school or a Maternal and Child Health service. Another Phase Two education peak body said, *"it would really help an educator to proactively share information."*

2.3.2 Key barriers to reform implementation

2.3.2.1 The scale and diversity of CISS workforces

As CISS has been rolled out to more than 8,000 ISEs across multiple service sectors, there are many individual professionals prescribed under CISS providing a wide range of services. The distribution of ISEs according to which department or entity oversees their activities is reflected in Table 2.1. The 2020 Regulatory Impact Statement indicated that there were approximately 121,000 prescribed professionals in education workforces, and 108,000 prescribed healthcare professionals.⁴⁸

Table 2.1: Number of ISEs prescribed under CISS

Overseeing entity	Number of ISEs
Courts	1
Department of Education	6,890
Department of Families, Fairness and Housing	656
Department of Health	593
Department of Justice and Community Safety	126
Victoria Police	1
Other	2
Total	8,269

Source: Department of Education.

The scale and diversity of the workforces prescribed under CISS has contributed to the complexity involved in implementing CISS. This complexity posed a challenge to implementation.

⁴⁸ Victorian Government, Regulatory Impact Statement – Child Wellbeing and Safety (Information Sharing) Amendment Regulations 2020 (2019), 78.

There is significant complexity involved in harmonising information sharing practices with sector-specific frameworks across a multitude of organisations. The requisite systems-level change relies on process-level changes in each organisation, as well as widespread cultural change. While CISS was introduced with the objective of complementing the practices prescribed in FVISS and MARAM, many CISS practitioners are also subject to other frameworks. Examples of these frameworks include the Key Ages and Stages framework for Victorian Maternal and Child Health services, and the Framework for Improving Student Outcomes for Victorian schools. Services develop their own internal processes and policies outlining the activities their workforces must undertake to comply with these frameworks. These processes could be adapted to incorporate information sharing practices, leading to embedment of CISS across services.

To add to this complexity, significant turnover across all prescribed workforces presents a further challenge for the Department in both rollout and embedment of CISS. For example, in January 2022, the child protection workforce saw 19 per cent turnover.⁴⁹

2.3.2.2 Trust between workforces

A barrier to implementation and adoption of CISS in some workforces was continued perception of tension between CISS and historical privacy-based information sharing schemes. This was particularly apparent in **Phase One secondary and tertiary workforces** that operate in a more risk-averse environment and the **Phase Two healthcare professionals**, who have strong competing professional obligations regarding patient confidentiality.

Professionals in child protection, family services, and justice noted they are less likely to consider proactively sharing information for children's wellbeing and safety. One Phase One child and family safety peak body said: "there's a bit of reluctance from the change of previous legislation. Service providers are concerned that the information they share could harm the child, compromise the child's relationship or even be used negatively".

This may pose a risk to the extent of CISS' use in these sectors compared to professionals with fewer cultural tensions and sensitivities. One Phase Two health peak body noted that culture change to share information under CISS is *"maturing"* and *"slow"*. However, this may ultimately be in accordance with CISS' intended outcomes, as stakeholders primarily expressed concerns about sharing information where it may *not* promote the child's wellbeing or safety (see Section 3.3.9.2 for further detail on culture change).

2.3.2.3 COVID-19

COVID-19 and associated restrictions to manage the transmission of the virus in Victoria coincided with the Two-Year Review's final round of data collection. The impact of COVID-19 on the community and service providers has been profound, affecting service delivery and placing significant pressure on many of the secondary and tertiary services involved in CISS. This caused disruption to planned implementation initiatives while other priorities required attention. Only 58 per cent of prescribed workforces surveyed in 2020 responded that there had been no change to child information sharing as a result of COVID-19, pointing to a significant proportion of Phase One workforces who reported a change.

Unsurprisingly COVID-19 hindered the rollout and uptake of CISS for both Phase One and Phase Two ISEs. While the rollout of CISS to Phase Two workforces was planned for September 2020, the Department was required to shift rollout to April 2021. In particular, the **healthcare workforce** who were at the forefront of the COVID-19 response were most impacted. However, there were impacts to other CISS workforces such as the **education workforce** who were required to shift to remote and virtual learning and the **police workforce** who were tasked with enforcement of public health measures. While there was alignment in the rollout of CISS and FVISS to their respective Phase Two workforces, the rollout of multiple legislative frameworks and the new Child Safe Standards in 2022 created significant demand on overstretched and under-resourced workforces.

While COVID-19 did not significantly delay CISS implementation activities, as many were designed to be delivered remotely or were able to be rolled out as COVID-19 restrictions and disruptions eased (e.g., CISS Change Program), it did impact services' capacity to engage with, learn about and implement CISS.

As the COVID-19 response is no longer a focus, the Department must now work with partner agencies and ISEs to refresh training and communication across both Phase One and Phase Two workforces. Phase Two ISEs noted some additional training would be useful as a refresher given their initial training was rolled out during the stressful and distracting period affected by COVID-19. Further, given the turnover across CISS workforces is high, the current training model is unlikely to be sufficient in

⁴⁹ Victorian Auditor-General's Office, *Quality of Child Protection Data* (2022).

supporting building awareness and understanding, and embedment and application of CISS in the long-term. A further shift towards a more place-based approach to understanding and using CISS (through all available tools) is likely to be needed.

2.3.3 Conclusion

Several key enablers have facilitated the implementation of CISS, which include the provision of training and resources tailored to workforce sectors and locations. The establishment of Child Link allowed some CISS users to identify other services or individuals supporting a child in a timely manner. Additionally, the dedicated resourcing for CISS implementation within the Department has played a crucial role. Some sectors benefitted from an organisational culture that promotes trust, communication and collaboration within and between different workforces, fostering more timely and proactive child information sharing. A significant challenge in CISS' implementation arose from the scale and diversity of prescribed workforces, characterised by varied functions, roles and workplaces. COVID-19 further exacerbated these hurdles, causing delays and restrictions in the delivery of specific implementation initiatives, particularly affecting Phase One workforces.

3 Effectiveness

3.1 Review questions addressed in this chapter

This chapter responds to the following review questions:

- 3. To what extent has CISS achieved its intended reform outcomes to date? How close is the reform to achieving its medium-term (5-year) outcomes and are there early indicators of the reform achieving its long-term (10-year) outcomes?
- 4. Is there any evidence of negative impact of the reform on diverse communities and communities experiencing disadvantage?
- 5. Are there any unintended consequences of reform (implementation) both positive and negative?

3.2 Outcomes assessed in this Review

It should be noted that the majority of the evidence presented in this chapter relates to the initial impacts demonstrated through CISS' implementation, which largely pertain to building awareness and understanding of CISS. There is less evidence demonstrating the extent to which some medium- and long-term outcomes have been achieved. Additionally, it is acknowledged that there will always remain a level of uncertainty when measuring the long-term child wellbeing and safety outcomes attributable to CISS due to a range of factors. These include the complex nature of factors affecting child wellbeing and safety, information sharing being one component which can potentially impact these outcomes, and the lack of a standard definition or framework for wellbeing. As such, more time and investment of resources is required to allow for further embedding of CISS consistently across service systems to better demonstrate the achievement of medium- and long-term outcomes.

This section considers the short-term and medium-term outcomes in Table 3.1.

Table 3.1 : Relevant short- and medium-term outcomes to Chapter 3

Outcome stage	Program Logic Model outcomes		
Short-term outcomes	SO6	ISEs consider the views of children and/or parents where appropriate, to inform professional judgement.	
	S07	ISEs demonstrate quality, timely and appropriate child information sharing.	
	S08	Increased early identification of potential issues, risks and/or harm to children.	
	SO9	Organisations provide appropriate support to professionals to facilitate implementation of the VCIS Reform.	
Medium-term outcomes	M01	Improved service system coordination and collaboration in the interests of the child.	
	M05	High human service job satisfaction.	
	M06	ISE workforces are confident to share child information.	
	MO7	Professionals are collaborating to provide integrated and cohesive services to children and their families.	
	M08	A shared understanding and commitment to child wellbeing across services and communities.	
	MO9	Users have an improved understanding of a child's circumstances, enabling earlier identification of needs and risks.	
	M010	Professionals have increased confidence in sharing information appropriately and effectively, shifting the risk averse culture around information sharing.	
	M011	Professionals effectively identify issues, risks and vulnerabilities to better inform decision-making and further appropriate support and intervention.	

Note: Refer to Appendix A for more detail on the Program Logic.

3.3 To what extent has CISS achieved its intended short- and medium-term reform outcomes to date?

The understanding of CISS by its users is critical to achieving program outcomes related to child wellbeing and safety. Users must comprehend CISS' principles, guidelines, and the specific circumstances under which information can be shared. Without a clear understanding, professionals may hesitate or inadvertently misuse CISS, potentially leading to delays in taking timely and appropriate action to protect Victorian children in need. This section details evidence of the understanding of CISS among prescribed ISEs, delineating between Phase One and Phase Two entities where possible.

This chapter focuses on the effectiveness of CISS in realising its intended short- and medium-term outcomes as defined within the Program Logic. Progress against outcomes have been described in order from: 1) building understanding of CISS among ISEs; 2) utilisation and adoption of CISS among ISEs; and 3) building a shared responsibility and commitment for child wellbeing and safety.

3.3.1 A shared understanding of the purpose of CISS

This section provides evidence on CISS' progress against achieving outcome MO8.

Responses to the CISS Workforce Survey showed that respondents have a clear understanding of the scope of CISS as defined by the Act as demonstrated through CISS training materials and communications. For example, the successful delivery of initial training highlighted in Section 1.4.2 resulted in a high overall satisfaction rate among **Phase One workforces** who participated in the training. The usefulness of the training as reported by stakeholders has then translated into a generally positive perception of stakeholders in their understanding of CISS.

"It is helpful that there is now a shared understanding between services/systems about information sharing." – Phase One stakeholder

However, workforces' understanding of CISS is varied. Half of CISS Workforce Survey respondents agreed, and a further 28 per cent strongly agreed that they would benefit from more training on CISS (n=83). Similarly, stakeholders consulted in this Review indicated they believe that further training is required to address the varied levels of understanding of CISS between workforces, sectors and regions.

It is noted that understanding of CISS was higher for individuals who benefitted from both training and supporting place-based activities (e.g., the CIS Reform in Place Project and the CIS Capacity Building Grants program). For example, a Phase One education professional who had benefitted from the CIS Reform in Place Project reported a stronger understanding and practice of CISS. The stakeholder noted, *"[CISS] has led to significant system improvements and a shared, deep commitment to understanding what's in the best interests of the child, particularly in cases of transition of services. There is a higher priority given to supports required for the family as well as supports for the child."* This highlights the strength of combined training and place-based support to consolidate ISE's knowledge of CISS' purpose and principles.

In comparing the understanding of CISS between Phase One and Phase Two ISEs, who gained access to CISS three years later, certain differences are anticipated. Phase One ISEs, having had earlier access to CISS, are likely to exhibit a more established and nuanced understanding of its objectives and use in practice. Phase Two ISEs, while having recent access to CISS, may benefit from the experiences and lessons learned by Phase One ISEs. The key findings and differences between the phases are explored in the following sections.

3.3.1.1 Understanding of CISS among Phase One workforces

The CISS Workforce Survey indicated varying levels of confidence and understanding regarding CISS among **Phase One workforces**. A substantial 72 per cent of respondents either agreed (62 per cent) or strongly agreed (10 per cent) that they have a good level of understanding of CISS, suggesting a majority with confidence in their understanding (n=330). However, 18 per cent neither agreed nor disagreed, indicating a group with uncertain or ambiguous knowledge. 5 per cent disagreed, possibly reflecting some knowledge but a lack of confidence, while 4 per cent strongly disagreed, implying minimal or no understanding. These results were corroborated by stakeholders consulted in this Review, including the identification of challenges or barriers which have hindered a good level of understanding among workforces in some instances.

"Individuals and organisations are at different levels of understanding. At different sites, people are well aware of the CISS and are using it. A lot of organisations have limited knowledge and are just quite beginning." – Phase Two stakeholder Stakeholders in the **health** sector reflected the Department's focus on increasing awareness of CISS and building skills in child mental health for their members, aiming to boost their confidence in addressing child wellbeing concerns. While there was acknowledgement of a generally good understanding among professionals in the sector, the need for improvement, particularly in instilling confidence in using CISS when specific situations arise was also emphasised. Stakeholders noted that in certain sectors, information sharing is integrated into daily work, whereas for many nurses for example, it may only surface periodically, necessitating better guidance on accessing resources.

For stakeholders within the broader **child and family services (including family violence)**, levels of understanding and confidence vary among professionals regarding the use of CISS. While information is available, there are variations in organisations' effectiveness in disseminating this information to their staff. Notably, there is a perceived lack of clarity for services whose roles are not solely to work with children, creating uncertainty about their roles within CISS and in addressing children's wellbeing concerns. This lack of clarity extends to the identification of who is prescribed to share information and points to implementation challenges, with some professionals unaware of the existence of an ISE list for reference. Additionally, there is a need to enhance awareness of available resources that can support professionals in their information sharing efforts.

There are different working understandings of "wellbeing" amongst **local government, justice, family safety, health, and education stakeholders**. The Department has recognised this in the Ministerial Guidelines by allowing for sector-specific application of the definition and defining wellbeing thresholds in a manner that is appropriate to their industry and context. For example, a Phase One stakeholder noted, "the concept of wellbeing and proactive sharing is very different to working in courts or justice."

"Wellbeing has been given a [weak definition] and not given as much significance. It jeopardises the legitimacy of the Scheme" - Phase One stakeholder

Additionally, **Phase One workforces** tended to see wellbeing as being one of many components that come under the category of safety, rather than wellbeing being its own category that is distinct from safety. For example, a Phase One stakeholder noted, *"in practice, safety and risk always supersede wellbeing as people always rush to look at immediate safety. Child wellbeing is not prioritised as much."* Due to these inconsistent definitions and thresholds, it is difficult for this Review to determine how effective implementation activities have been in promoting the wellbeing of children.

A common theme among Phase One workforces is the expressed need for greater clarity in defining roles and responsibilities, especially for services not specifically funded for child-related work, such as those in the family violence sector. Many stakeholders expressed awareness and implementation challenges, often related to a lack of knowledge about essential resources. Capacity building was consistently emphasised, with a focus on understanding how information sharing is meant to be utilised, particularly when engaging with young people. Moreover, the availability of resources and comprehensive training emerged as vital factors influencing professionals' confidence and effectiveness.

3.3.1.2 Understanding of CISS among Phase Two workforces

Similar to Phase One workforces, Phase Two workforces' confidence in their understanding of CISS was mixed. 64 per cent agreed and a further 10 per cent strongly agreed that they were confident in their understanding of CISS (n=243). However, the remaining ISEs (26 per cent) neither agreed nor disagreed (16 per cent) or disagreed (6 per cent disagreed and a further 4 per cent strongly disagreed) that they are confident in their understanding of CISS. A large proportion of respondents (78 per cent) to the CISS Workforce Survey also indicated they would benefit from more training on CISS (30 per cent strongly agreed while a further 48 per cent agreed, n=82).

Phase Two stakeholders in the **early childhood** sector highlighted several challenges regarding information sharing within services, including the intersection between CISS, FVISS and MARAM. There is a noticeable increase in awareness of these schemes, although the understanding of their details remains limited until professionals receive specific requests for information.

Stakeholders emphasised the value of sharing information among various services, such as schools, psychologists, and maternal and child health, to achieve a more comprehensive understanding of individuals' needs. Additionally, some agencies have established central information sharing schemes across CISS and FVISS. However, the abundance of resources pertaining to CISS and FVISS may have led to confusion, indicating a need for simplification. While ISEs' understanding of the high-level principles of information sharing develops, further work is required to translate understanding into practice. For example, stakeholders expressed the need for further support in the form of developing case studies to provide meaningful examples of CISS' application in real-life scenarios.

"There are reems (sic) of information which services are provided with may create confusion and ambiguity. It could be simpler, and therefore clear up some of that confusion." – Phase Two stakeholder

Schools highlighted several challenges relating to awareness and comfort within schools regarding information sharing. A key challenge reported is the apprehension towards information sharing among schools, driven by a fear relating to parents' reactions, as there is no requirement for consent to share information. Additionally, stakeholders reported there is a perceived disconnect between the Department's understanding of the education sector's needs and what has transpired in practice. Stakeholder feedback provided through the CISS Workforce Survey observed that training has been legislation-focused. While this Review recognises the need to inform workforces of their obligations under the Act, stakeholders have suggested that this focus has limited the application of the materials by professionals across distinct sectors and workforces, particularly those that provide specialised services or operate in regional areas. For example, education stakeholders more broadly requested case studies to contextualise the use of CISS in real-life situations to improve their understanding of information sharing. Without this tailored support, stakeholders have reported a preference in some instances to share information through other mechanisms than CISS.

"Give schools bite-sized chunks of usable information such as flow charts and graphics and contextualised settings. Help us understand the prospective benefit of information sharing in our settings. We also need best practice examples on if there was an example of how information sharing helped children and families and the impact of following the process in a clear and considered way." – Phase Two stakeholder

Feedback from **educators** suggested that training on CISS should be made mandatory. They expressed a desire for a more streamlined and comprehensive approach to training, potentially under a single umbrella (combining the information sharing schemes), as the current system was reported to be confusing.

Stakeholders indicated further strengthening of available materials and resources is required to address knowledge gaps across both Phase One and Phase Two workforces. For example, a stakeholder from the early childhood sector indicated, *"practitioners seem to understand FVISS and MARAM, but that real proactive wellbeing aspect is challenging, especially for certain sectors. We're finding this even in the workshop participation."* Additionally, a stakeholder from the education sector noted that the definition of wellbeing had been communicated through the training materials and resources, but not to the extent required for ISEs to effectively share information for the purpose of promoting wellbeing.

Stakeholders from **local government** highlighted varying levels of understanding within the sector, which can fluctuate due to factors such as staff turnover. This fluctuation is more noticeable when education efforts for CISS are continuous rather than when there are periodic intensive education initiatives. It was also reported that keeping understanding high about specific pieces of legislation was a challenge. Furthermore, the early adoption of CISS in the sector has created difficulties in determining which other entities are prescribed. Despite these challenges, there was perceived to be a strong awareness among the workforces about their obligations in the sector.

The identified challenges in the **early childhood and education sectors** take on added significance as they represent Phase Two entities, implying that they have not had as much time with CISS as Phase One entities. The relatively recent exposure to CISS may explain the varying levels of awareness and understanding reported in these sectors. This shorter timeframe with CISS has likely contributed to the observed disconnect between the high-level principles and actual application or adoption of CISS. The importance of simplification, case studies, and tailored support becomes more evident when considering the shorter period of engagement with CISS. In contrast, services delivered by local government councils, though also Phase Two entities, appear to have a strong awareness of their obligations. This is likely due to the Municipal Association of Victoria being a grant recipient in both rounds, which has allowed them to work closely with local councils, resulting in an improved application of CISS in a different context relative to other workforces, and an ability to more quickly adapt to CISS' requirements.

Overall, while there is some distinction in experiences between Phase One and Phase Two workforces, there is a clear need for ongoing, tailored support and education as different workforces embed CISS in day-to-day practice.

3.3.2 Understanding of a child's circumstances to enable early identification of needs and risks

This section provides evidence on CISS' progress against achieving outcome MO9.

In the CISS Workforce Survey, the majority of respondents either agreed or strongly agreed that CISS had improved their organisation's ability to identify risks to children early (73 per cent, n=330). There were no significant differences between Phase One (72 per cent, n=84) and Phase Two (73 per cent, n=243) in terms of ability to identify risks early.

Despite the results from the CISS Workforce Survey, stakeholder views on this issue were mixed. Consulted stakeholders from the **justice sector** provided an average score of three out of five on whether CISS has enabled earlier identification of risks to child wellbeing and safety. Additionally, stakeholders from the justice sector indicated that CISS has not necessarily enabled earlier identification of risks to child wellbeing and safety. These stakeholders and others also highlighted that there is no ability to track outcomes following responding to a request for information. That is, there is no capacity for an ISE responding to an information request to understand whether the potential risk of harm to a child was addressed after information regarding the child was shared.

"I can see how [CISS] may inform identification of risk across services but not necessarily at an earlier point. I think that lies in the struggle with proactively sharing information." – Phase One stakeholder

This stakeholder feedback implies that further collaboration and communication between ISEs has the potential to support early identification of risks of harm to children. In the CISS Workforce Survey, the majority of respondents either agreed or strongly agreed that there is more collaboration and communication between service providers as a result of CISS (64 per cent), indicating that the CISS implementation activities undertaken to date that focus on promoting cross-sector collaboration (e.g., CISS Change Program) may support achieving this objective (n=330). A survey respondent noted that CISS' impact on children has been observed *"indirectly through services feeling more equipped with knowledge about the children, feeling able to support them better."* This highlights an indirect yet positive impact of CISS on children by emphasising the enhanced capabilities and knowledge of service providers. This heightened awareness allows service providers to offer more effective and tailored support, potentially leading to improved outcomes for children. As such, there is value in CISS not only facilitating information sharing, but also in fostering a more informed and responsive environment that ultimately benefits the wellbeing of children involved with these services.

3.3.3 ISE consideration of the views of children and families

This section provides evidence on CISS' progress against achieving outcome SO6.

Available data is limited regarding the extent to which children and families are consulted with prior to or following the disclosure of their information through CISS. This consultation is a principle underpinning Part 6A of the Act – it must be recorded under the record keeping requirements and it is a feature of CISS training and guidance. In some instances where service providers did engage with families, some positive insights were shared.

"Where services have had open discussions with children and families about transparent information sharing, [CISS] is an enabler. Where services have not had open discussions, it is a barrier." – Phase Two stakeholder

However, further evidence is required to understand the extent to which implementation activities have promoted visibility of these objectives and made progress towards these intended outcomes.

It should also be noted that consent is not required for ISEs to share information under CISS. However, in some cases where information sharing did not take place, discomfort about sharing without consent was a factor.

Additionally, the extent to which ISEs have consulted relevant person(s) prior to sharing information under CISS and any impacts of these consultations on proceeding or refusing to share information is only known at the ISE level due to the record keeping requirements under CISS.

The decision to share information for child wellbeing and safety will not always be straightforward for practitioners. There is an opportunity to further improve clarity regarding expectations about consultation before sharing information and the related issue of consent. Equally, the over-riding benefits of information sharing in most instances and the need to encourage information sharing is acknowledged. The development of additional case studies tailored to workforces and sectors may help support and build confidence in practitioners to make choices within this decision-making framework and further enhance understanding of the purpose and benefits of CISS.

3.3.4 Commitment to child wellbeing

This section provides evidence on CISS' progress against achieving outcome MO8.

Professionals prescribed as ISEs under CISS are inherently expected to have a strong commitment to promoting child wellbeing and safety. However, this Review was not able to collect concrete evidence to confidently attribute the facilitation of this commitment to CISS. While CISS plays a crucial role in facilitating information sharing and collaboration, evidence from stakeholders consulted in this Review suggests that the commitment to child wellbeing and safety among service providers may be driven by broader factors, including professional standards, organisational culture and individual judgement. As a consequence of the diversity of sectors and workforces operating within CISS, there is significant differentiation between these broader driving factors, and thus, ISEs' interpretation of CISS will vary. This further implies a need for localised practice guidance and reflection to be developed, coupled with effective support from the Department as the entity with overall responsibility of CISS.

3.3.5 Participation in child information sharing

This section provides evidence on CISS' progress against achieving outcome SO7.

The Two-Year Review found that the reporting and recording by ISEs engaging in information sharing were inconsistent, with only some organisations providing this data, and in varying formats. Stakeholders consulted in the Two-Year Review indicated infrequent use of both schemes, with slightly greater use of FVISS. Data from the **Department of Families, Fairness and Housing** revealed that Victoria Police, family violence services, mental health services, Department of Justice and Community Safety – Youth Justice, and hospitals were the primary requestors through CISS. In contrast, **the Department** received significantly fewer CISS requests, with the majority coming from the Department of Families, Fairness and Housing, Child First, Victoria Police, and government schools. The Two-Year Review found that early childhood education, school, and community services sectors showed a proactive focus on child wellbeing and were more experienced with CISS. Local government representatives reported an increase in referrals due to information sharing, leading to a substantial time commitment for processing information sharing requests.

This Review considered data relating to the volume of information sharing activities from central information sharing teams where it was available. The datasets from each information sharing team varied across timeframes and in granularity, such that it is not possible to produce the same summative charts or directly compare insights from these datasets. The Department and the Department of Health do not have central information sharing teams, so there is no data available to determine the volume of information sharing activities for these organisations.

Victoria Police's Inter-Agency Information Sharing Service (IISS) provided data on incoming requests for information under CISS from the 2018-19 financial year to the 2022-23 financial year (see Chart 3.1). Data under both CISS and FVISS was provided as the IISS identified that many requests made under FVISS include mention of children. For example, the IISS noted that 423 FVISS requests (six per cent of all 7,150 FVISS requests) in the 2022-23 financial year involved at least 'one child party'. It is optional for ISEs who engage in information sharing activities under FVISS to mention children, so it is unknown how many FVISS requests involve circumstances impacting children.



Chart 3.1: Number of information sharing requests made to Victoria Police under CISS, FY 2018-19 to FY 2022-23

Source: Victoria Police.

It is important to note that Victoria Police's investigative powers, which enable the agency to investigate incidents and suspected crimes (which includes requesting and sharing of information), were available to Victoria Police prior to the establishment of CISS and extend beyond those available through CISS. Mandatory reporting is a legal obligation for specific individuals or groups to report any reasonable belief of child physical or sexual abuse to child protection authorities such as Child Protection. Child Protection may, in turn, report certain cases to Victoria Police for potential criminal or civil action. During investigations into family violence, Victoria Police may encounter children who have experienced family violence and who are at risk, prompting referrals to Child Protection for further assessment. Child Protection and Victoria Police also have a Memorandum of Understanding that includes details on information sharing practices. The high frequency of police interaction with family violence matters also accounts for the higher use of FVISS by Victoria Police compared to CISS.

Additionally, the Reportable Conduct Scheme mandates that certain organisations respond to allegations of child abuse or other child-related misconduct involving their workers and volunteers. These organisations are required to notify the Commission for Children and Young People of any such allegations, with the Commission independently overseeing the organisation's responses to ensure appropriate actions are taken.

As such, it is unlikely that Victoria Police will utilise CISS for investigative purposes given there have been processes and mechanisms in place to do so since before CISS' establishment. This reflects a broader context where law enforcement agencies may resort to established frameworks, such as the Reportable Conduct Scheme, when seeking information related to child wellbeing and safety from organisations such as ACCOs, potentially bypassing CISS in certain situations. Regarding the risk of misusing data, CISS has established criteria which enable ISEs to refuse a request for information if they determine that the request may lead to the misuse of data.

In practice, Victoria Police does not limit its information sharing requests to being made through the centralised information sharing team, so as to enable its members to quickly request information from other agencies as required and in a timely manner, including over the phone.

The **Department of Families, Fairness and Housing's** Information Sharing Team (IST) provided data outlining the volumes of requests for information it received between 2018 and 2023 (see Chart 3.2). This data includes requests received under CISS only and requests received under both CISS and FVISS.

The IST provides responses to requests to historical Child Protection information. The IST refers information sharing requests for completion to Child Protection when they are open and working with the family at the time of the request. The IST supports development of the response and otherwise follows up completion of requests with Child Protection. The IST also works with other prescribed Department of Families, Fairness and Housing workforces.

The IST also advised that incoming requests may pertain to multiple people. For example, information about more than one child may be sought in one consolidated request. The IST has separately provided data on the numbers of children on a quarterly basis to the Department of Education.

The data shows that the volumes of information sharing requests under both CISS and FVISS, and CISS only have steadily increased since CISS' implementation. Since 2019, there have been greater volumes of requests under both CISS and FVISS than under CISS only.



Chart 3.2: Number of information sharing requests made to DFFH under CISS, 2018 to 2023.

Source: Department of Families, Fairness and Housing – Information Sharing Team.

The most common requests of information made to the IST were from:

- Victoria Police
- family violence services
- mental health services
- Department of Justice and Community Safety Youth Justice
- hospitals.

The **Magistrates' Court of Victoria (MCV)** reported volumes of incoming requests for information to its Central Information Sharing Team since it voluntarily became an ISE under CISS in 2021 (see Chart 3.3). The total volumes of requests under CISS have increased each year, although this trend was also observed in the volume of incoming requests under FVISS during the same period. There is a significantly greater volume of incoming requests under FVISS than CISS, with incoming FVISS requests ranging between approximately 28,000 and 49,000 per year. This difference in volumes of incoming requests to MCV under FVISS compared with CISS is likely significantly driven by its role in the justice service system.

Chart 3.3: Number of information sharing requests made to MCV under CISS, 2021 to 2023.



Source: Magistrates' Court of Victoria.

The **Department of Justice and Community Safety** reported volumes of information sharing activities by its central units in quarterly CISS Implementation Status Reports. While some ISEs were reported to have made and received material volumes of requests for information under CISS and/or FVISS, volumes for each of these ISEs were generally reported at least quarterly to the CISSC, with some instances of additional reporting where volume data was available. Those volumes were generally low (<20 per quarter), however this does not necessarily reflect low information sharing activities as the Department of Families, Fairness and Housing data indicated that Youth Justice (one of the central units) was one of the largest requestors to Child Protection.

The machinery of government change that moved Births, Deaths and Marriages (BDM) from the Department of Justice and Community Safety to the Department of Government Services resulted in a period in early 2023 where BDM was unable to share information under CISS. These factors detract from the extent to which the volume data can accurately reflect information sharing activities.

3.3.6 Quality, timely and appropriate child information sharing

This section provides evidence on CISS' progress against achieving outcomes SO7, SO8, SO9, MO11.

In the CISS Workforce Survey, the majority of respondents either agreed or strongly agreed that:

- CISS makes it easier to share and access information to support a child's wellbeing and safety (66 per cent, n=330)
- CISS allows for better support to be delivered to the children in their care (57 per cent, n=330)
- CISS improves their organisation's ability to promote child wellbeing and safety (75 per cent, n=330).

Views were more measured in interview consultations with stakeholders. Phase One and Phase Two workforces across **local** government, education, and justice agreed and understood how increased information sharing under CISS could promote the safety of children but had limited understanding on how it promoted the wellbeing of children.

Overall, the CISS Workforce Survey and consultations both found that a broad range of sectors and stakeholders across Phase One and Phase Two workforces are sharing and accessing confidential information using CISS when it promotes a child's wellbeing and/or safety. Compared to the information sharing landscape available to these professionals prior to the introduction of CISS, this is a net increase in information shared for this purpose. In particular, the prescription of universal **education, early childhood and health workforces** in Phase Two has significantly increased visibility of these issues, and the majority of these groups (65 per cent) considered that CISS improves their ability to share information to promote children's wellbeing and safety (n=243). This is a critical indicator of CISS' success.

However, there is limited evidence to definitively establish the extent to which CISS has facilitated quality, timely and appropriate child information sharing. This arises from the deliberate design intention of CISS to reduce the compliance and reporting burden on ISEs so as to encourage information sharing. For example, a stakeholder from the health sector noted that it is difficult for them to describe any impacts of CISS on children, as their use of CISS is typically focused on informing risk assessments and safety planning. As such, it is generally not possible to observe the outcomes or impacts of decisions flowing from information sharing.

The timeliness of responses to requests to share information is difficult to measure due to there being many ISEs and an unknown volume of information sharing activities due to CISS' decentralised design. While there is limited data on the timeliness of responses to requests for information, some larger ISEs have developed central information sharing teams which collect data on requests for information. These teams and any internal measurements of timeliness in regard to information sharing are voluntarily generated, and are not required under the Act, Regulations or Ministerial Guidelines. This data has been analysed to provide some indicative insights into the timeliness of information sharing activities among these ISEs.

Victoria Police noted that the IISS' business objective is to respond to requests for information within five business days and that the current average turnaround time for information sharing requests under both schemes was one to two days. The IISS' response times are influenced by factors including periodic freezes on staff recruitment to Victoria Police, staff parental leave and vacancies, and growth in service demand.

Incoming requests to the **Department of Families, Fairness and Housing's** information sharing team are allocated and given an internally imposed due date of five business days from the date of receipt for response. Since October 2022, the information sharing team has captured data including the date the requests were received, their nominated due dates and the date the requests were completed. A significant proportion of incoming requests are transferred to the appropriate channel (e.g., approximately 30 per cent of incoming requests for information relate to a child known to Child Protection). These requests are transferred to the appropriate Child Protection Practitioner for response.

Conversely, some stakeholders from ISEs that did not have central information sharing teams noted that responding to requests for information under CISS could be time-consuming.

"One barrier to using CISS is the time spent responding to applications, particularly as we don't receive many and have to spend considerable time refreshing ourselves of the appropriate responses and procedures." – Phase Two health professional

"It's time-consuming dealing with information sharing requests. Sometimes the back and forth can take up half your day. It's a huge time burden and it's not accounted for. Within the database, there is no way to capture how much time is spent on information sharing." – Phase Two local government professional

The demonstrable impact of CISS on the appropriateness of child information sharing has broadly remained the same over time. The Two-Year Review found that the percentage of designated workforces reporting occasional refusals of incoming information requests notably decreased by 11 per cent, declining from 46 per cent to 35 per cent. In contrast, the proportion of those stating they never refuse such requests saw a substantial increase of 17 percentage points, rising from 22 per cent to 39 per cent. In this Review, 35 per cent of respondents to the CISS Workforce Survey indicated they never refused a request for information through CISS, with 17 per cent indicating they occasionally refused a request (n=330). The common reasons reported by CISS Workforce Survey respondents for refusing a request for information include that insufficient information accompanied the request, making it challenging to ascertain whether sharing under CISS is permissible, or that thresholds or criteria for sharing were not met.

3.3.7 Improved service system coordination aligned to the interests of children and their families

This section provides evidence on CISS' progress against achieving outcomes MO1 and MO7.

The Two-Year Review found that CISS has led to increased collaboration and coordination among ISEs at various levels. For example, different peak bodies joined working groups to forge new relationships and develop shared resources for their respective workforces. It was also evident that organisational collaboration was encouraged through CISS, with some ISEs implementing co-location to facilitate information sharing between traditionally separate organisations. Face-to-face training opportunities allowed participants from various sectors to interact, build relationships, and gain insight into different approaches to cases. Additionally, virtual platforms were reported to improve the efficiency of state-wide training and professional development, particularly in regional areas.

In this Review, stakeholders reiterated the importance of service system collaboration and coordination among ISEs. CISS Workforce Survey respondents reported an understanding that proactive sharing of information in the interests of children's wellbeing and safety is a key consideration of CISS, through the enablement of collaboration among service systems. For example, a stakeholder noted that, *"CISS provides the opportunity for collaboration between services in the best interest of the child ensuring services supporting families have up to date information regarding child health and development and awareness of any flags regarding the family relationship."* CISS has reportedly facilitated collaboration between services, which has allowed ISEs to become familiar with workers from other agencies, thus leading to the streamlined provision of care for children. Feedback was also received in relation to the understanding that receiving information is one aspect of keeping children safe, however there should be equal emphasis on collaboration to ensure that interventions are tailored and meet the needs of the child.

"CISS has been very helpful to ensure that everyone is on the same page and working for the benefit of the child's wellbeing and development." – Phase Two early childhood professional

It is evident that stakeholders have furthered this understanding of the importance of collaboration and coordination into practice. Findings from the CISS Workforce Survey indicate that CISS has fostered improved communication and collaboration between service providers, with 74 per cent of respondents expressing a favourable response (n=330). Notably, Phase Two ISEs reported favourable outcomes (77 per cent, n=243) in a higher proportion when compared to Phase One ISEs (68 per cent, n=87). Moreover, 11 per cent indicated they had shared information proactively and a further 50 per cent indicated they had shared information proactively and a further 50 per cent indicated they had shared information both proactively and in response to other agencies or individuals (n=330).

Stakeholders from the **family violence** (Phase One) and **health** (Phase Two) sectors highlighted the perceived positive impact of CISS on coordination and collaboration within service systems. Importantly, a stakeholder not prescribed as an ISE under CISS reported that: "[CISS] has enabled professionals working with children to work together on shared goals and to have a shared understanding of the family's needs. It has enabled services to work together to provide the services the child or family need in a coordinated manner." This observation by a non-ISE demonstrates the facilitation of a broader cultural shift towards

collaboration enabled by CISS, extending its benefits beyond the prescribed ISEs and promoting a more holistic and effective approach to child wellbeing and safety.

It should be noted that 16 per cent of CISS Workforce Survey respondents had only shared information in response to requests from other agencies or individuals, and 20 per cent had not shared information under CISS (n=330). These results align with the fact that the majority of respondents who had not shared information under CISS were from Phase Two workforces, constituting 25 per cent of Phase Two respondents (n=243). However, it should be noted that these results do not directly comment on ISEs meeting their legal obligations as explored in Section 1.3.4, and rather provide some insight on CISS' progress against improved service system coordination. Cultural shift that maximises the impact that CISS can have on better outcomes for children will be realised when services are systematically and proactively sharing information or requesting information, which they may do under CISS. As such, it should be noted that while significant progress has been made to demonstrate improved collaboration and coordination to date, further work is required to ensure that this is consistently and systematically demonstrated (particularly for Phase Two ISEs who have not shared information under CISS at the time of this Review).

3.3.8 High human service job satisfaction

This section provides evidence on CISS' progress against achieving outcome MO5.

Assessing the precise impact of CISS on human service job satisfaction is challenging. Job satisfaction in human service environments is influenced by a multitude of diverse factors, including organisational culture, work environment, support systems, service outcomes, employment conditions and individual motivations. While CISS may play a role in improving service coordination and information sharing (see Section 3.3.7) in a way that gives employees the capacity to influence outcomes for children, it is just one component of the broader professional landscape. The nuanced and multifaceted nature of job satisfaction makes it inherently difficult to isolate CISS as the sole driver of high satisfaction levels. Stakeholders consulted as part of this Review were not able to provide any insights into the impact of CISS on their job satisfaction.

3.3.9 Confidence and culture change in child information sharing

This section provides evidence on CISS' progress against achieving outcomes MO6 and MO10.

3.3.9.1 ISE confidence in sharing child information

As the awareness and understanding of CISS among ISEs has improved (see Section 3.3.1), professionals' confidence in using CISS also appears to be improving and is higher among Phase One workforces. CISS Workforce Survey findings reveal that a lack of confidence was the least nominated reason Phase Two ISEs would refuse a request for information (one per cent, n=429). Notably, no Phase One ISEs reported a lack of confidence in this aspect. Furthermore, ISEs are displaying increased confidence in sharing information under CISS, with 28 per cent stating they are more confident about sharing information under CISS compared to before CISS was introduced (n=153).

Of **Phase One** workers who responded to the CISS Workforce Survey, the majority had either shared and/or received information through CISS (92 per cent), which comprises a majority of the respondents who knew they were able to share information under CISS (98 per cent, n=87). While Phase One workers generally agreed or strongly agreed (80 per cent, n=87) that they are confident in their understanding of CISS, a similar proportion either agreed or strongly agreed they would benefit from more training (82 per cent, n=17). Overall, this indicates significant progress towards CISS' short- and medium-term outcomes for Phase One workforces.

Further, 63 per cent agree and 11 per cent strongly agree they are confident in their understanding of CISS in the CISS Workforce Survey (n=330). Conversely, 5 per cent disagree and 3 per cent strongly disagree they are confident in their understanding of CISS. However, confidence to use CISS was significantly influenced by the extent of professionals' engagement with implementation activities.

As outlined in Section 2.2.2.1, most **Phase Two** professionals who accessed the LMS were from the Department and their funded agencies (56 per cent, n=40,103). As such, 69 per cent of early childhood professionals (n=51) and 81 per cent (n=133) of education professionals reported a high confidence in their understanding of CISS. This was supported by stakeholder views.

"[CISS] has resulted in increased confidence to have conversations within working teams and across service providers." - Phase Two education professional **Health** workforces across Phase One and Phase Two equally reported a high level of engagement with implementation activities (see Section 2.2.2 for more information) and had reported a high level of confidence in the CISS Workforce Survey (64 per cent, n=70).

Phase Two workforces, who predominantly work in **education**, including early childhood, and **community health**, reported more confidence in their ability to share information about the wellbeing of children under CISS compared to Phase One workforces. For example, a stakeholder in the education sector noted, *"early childhood education uses [CISS] for the child's wellbeing on their background or the family to provide early intervention and care to connect and see if there are deeper issues with the child or the family,"* whereas another Phase One justice stakeholder expressed discomfort with the wellbeing thresholds and did not know when to share information for wellbeing concerns. This may be because Phase Two working environments operate with a stronger and more definitive care, health, and wellbeing lens compared to Phase One workforces, which operate in more reactive environments that look to ensure the safety of children in danger. There was a view in workforces from statutory services such as child protection and justice that wellbeing is a somewhat vague concept which may lead to uncertainty regarding information sharing.

"Everyone views safety, wellbeing and risk so differently. There may be changes in individual organisations' practices, but not across the services at large." - Phase One justice stakeholder

Confidence to share information through CISS continued to mature for other professionals based on their engagement with implementation activities. All of Phase One **justice** workforces either agreed or strongly agreed they would benefit from more training on CISS, which impacted their confidence to share information under CISS. However, this confidence improved with more engagement. A Phase Two stakeholder in **child protection** noted, *"it took a while for staff to build up confidence to be okay to share. There was still hesitancy at the start but as time has progressed, [information sharing] has become a fluid experience that it was originally."* Additionally, another Phase Two **peak body** cited, *"uptake [with focus groups] was low and confidence with CISS was low. Now 18 months later, the confidence is low but building and services have a better understanding of the scheme than they used to."*

"Workers experience anxiety around privacy and confidentiality concerns and do not understand the CISS' process, translation of policy into practice and understanding of child focus practice." – Phase Two early childhood professional

The relevance and depth of training materials (outlined in detail in Section 2.2.2.2) also impacted confidence to share information under CISS. A Phase One child and family service stakeholder reported, *"the e-learns can be quite brief. The feedback is that those service providers don't feel comfortable and they need more training."*

3.3.9.2 Culture change among ISEs in child information sharing

The Two-Year Review found that CISS has played a crucial role in fostering shared responsibility for child wellbeing and safety among organisations. While there was a significant positive shift in attitudes and cultural changes within these entities, the effectiveness of information sharing remained unclear. Workforces expressed a willingness to share, but the lack of uniform understanding on how to robustly record and share information posed obstacles. There was a recognised need for further efforts to enhance the capabilities and capacities of ISEs. While CISS had heightened awareness, there was a call for a more substantial practice uplift to bridge the gap between intent and practical implementation, ensuring that shared responsibility translates into tangible actions.

In this Review, stakeholder consultation themes evidenced a positive shift in culture change from establishment of CISS. Stakeholders, particularly those from the **family violence**, **early childhood**, **and local government sectors**, noted they believe there has been a shift in culture change regarding information sharing that has been facilitated by CISS. This is of particular importance, given some workforces were previously in risk averse environments regarding information sharing.

However, further work is required to ensure that this culture change is implemented consistently across all workforces and in ways that translate to measurable improved outcomes. Although there is limited evidence to suggest that culture change has been driven across all systems at this point, this consistent insight from many stakeholder groups suggests that there is good progress in the understanding of CISS and achieving systemic change over time since the Two-Year Review.

"We've seen pockets of positive change, but I think that the significant work [around] practice and culture change is [still] ahead" – Phase One child and family services professional

3.3.10 Monitoring the adoption of CISS

3.3.10.1 Maintenance of information sharing records

In preparation for CISS, ISEs had revised their record keeping policies and processes with the aim to ensure compliance.⁵⁰ However, the Two-Year Review highlighted that record keeping practices were mixed at the time with higher compliance rates when ISEs received requests compared to when they were requesting information or responding to a complaint. Most organisations surveyed at the time of the Two-Year Review indicated that they were not recording all of the required information under the Regulations. Since the Two-Year Review, the Department has established some further guidance material to support compliance with record keeping processes. For example, since the Two-Year Review, the Department has developed the 'Example record keeping form'⁵¹ and the 'Tips for information sharing and record keeping"⁵², which are accessible online. Stakeholders indicated this guidance has made the process for record keeping more efficient and streamlined.⁵³

Some larger entities that are either ISEs, or have oversight roles of ISEs such as the **Department of Families, Fairness and Housing** have established centralised teams within their organisations to manage sharing and requesting of information, including record keeping. For information sharing requests relating to a child known to Child Protection, the Department of Families, Fairness and Housing information sharing team directs those to the appropriate Child Protection Practitioner and undertakes follow-up activities with that Practitioner where appropriate. Through consultation with the Department of Families, Fairness and Housing, this Review understands that the centralised team provides more streamlined and efficient processes for information sharing, and in some cases also involves ad hoc upskilling where the team becomes aware of instances of misunderstanding of obligations under CISS. This team is designed to complement (rather than replace) information sharing practices among individuals within those ISEs.

3.3.10.2 Monitoring the adoption of CISS

There is potential for data captured through Child Link and/or recorded by ISEs to provide government with an understanding of the extent to which CISS is being utilised across the state. At this point in time, the Department receives and reviews data relating to the number of information sharing requests on a quarterly basis through reporting from key government agencies.⁵⁴ Beyond this data, the Department does not maintain oversight of information sharing requests made or received by other ISEs. This approach has been intentionally chosen to minimise reporting burden and double handling of information across government and ISEs. However, it also limits government's ability to understand the extent to which information is being requested and shared across ISE workforces.

Some stakeholders in the **education and early childhood sectors** interviewed expressed a desire for increased reporting, monitoring and oversight of information shared under CISS. Stakeholders considered this a necessary action to either measure the volume of CISS' use as a means of informing its effectiveness, or to act as a safeguard against inappropriate and deliberate misuse of CISS. On the other hand, some **public sector and education stakeholders** noted that their respective organisations have introduced comprehensive information sharing documentation and record keeping requirements, and that these requirements varied significantly. However, the extent of processes imposed by ISEs can vary from organisation to organisation and be influenced by organisational size and resourcing.

It is acknowledged that any such process would impose a further reporting burden on ISEs, which are often resourceconstrained workforces experiencing high levels of staff turnover (see Section 2.3.2.1). A balance is required to ensure that any monitoring and reporting activities undertaken by departments and agencies also consider the intent of CISS without undermining its intended outcomes.

3.3.11 Conclusion

Overall, this Review found that CISS has made considerable progress against achieving its short- and medium-term outcomes relevant to understanding of CISS, cooperation and collaboration across services, and confidence in sharing information related

⁵⁰ ACIL Allen Consulting, *Child Information Sharing Scheme Two-Year Review* (December 2020).

⁵¹ Department of Education, *Example record keeping form* https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2019-02/CISS-example-record-keeping-form.docx. ⁵² Victorian Government, *Tips for information sharing record keeping* <a href="https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-02/Tips-for-information-sharing-record-keeping-https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-02/Tips-for-information-sharing-record-keeping-https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-02/Tips-for-information-sharing-record-keeping-https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-02/Tips-for-information-sharing-record-keeping-https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-02/Tips-for-information-sharing-record-keeping-https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-02/Tips-for-information-sharing-record-keeping-https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-02/Tips-for-information-sharing-record-keeping-https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-02/Tips-for-information-sharing-record-keeping-https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-02/Tips-for-information-sharing-record-keeping-https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-02/Tips-for-information-sharing-record-keeping-https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-02/Tips-for-information-sharing-record-keeping-https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-02/Tips-for-information-sharing-record-keeping-https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-02/Tips-for-information-sharing-record-keeping-https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-02/Tips-for-information-sharing-record-keeping-https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-02/Tips-for-information-sharing-record-keeping-https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-02/Tips-for-information-sharing-https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default-https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default-https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default-https://con

⁵³ CISS Workforce Survey.

⁵⁴ ISEs include the Department of Health, the Department of Justice and Community Safety, the Department of Government Services, the Department of Families, Fairness and Housing, Magistrates Courts of Victoria and Victoria Police.

to the wellbeing and safety of children. Due to the intentional design feature of CISS, monitoring the adoption of CISS relies on data recorded by ISEs and the Department's regular oversight of data collected by ISEs is limited to key government agencies. As such, this has limited the ability to demonstrate the extent to which CISS has been adopted across the relevant workforces and its impacts on broader child wellbeing and safety outcomes.

3.4 To what extent are there early indicators of the reform achieving its long-term outcomes?

This section considers the short-term and medium-term outcomes in Table 3.2.

Table 3.2 : Relevant long-term outcomes to Chapter 3

Outcome stage	Program Logic Model outcomes		
Long-term outcomes	LO5	A dominant professional practice ethic among ISEs of shared responsibility.	
	LO6	Child and family service systems are effective, efficient, responsive and agile. They reflect a collaborative approach to support and share responsibility for children's wellbeing and safety.	
	LO7	Child wellbeing and safety is embedded in organisational leadership, governance and culture.	

Note: Refer to Appendix A for more detail on the Program Logic.

It should be noted that, at this Review point in the implementation cycle, it is not expected that CISS will have achieved these long-term outcomes; rather, this section provides evidence on the extent to which CISS is on track to achieve these outcomes over time. Successful outcomes are likely dependent on a number of factors, including further implementation of CISS and improved engagement with the reforms across a wider range of providers. There should also be recognition of the longer timeframes required to achieve long-term child wellbeing and safety outcomes, and factors other than child information sharing that are likely to also affect the achievement of these outcomes.

3.4.2 Shared responsibility for child wellbeing and safety among ISEs

This section provides evidence on the extent to which CISS is on track to achieve outcomes LO5 and LO7.

In the Two-Year Review, it was noted that positive signs of impact were evident in terms of fostering shared responsibility for child wellbeing and safety. A notable cultural shift was observed among various ISEs, indicating an increased awareness of the importance of shared responsibility in safeguarding children's wellbeing and safety. This shift resulted in a greater willingness among ISEs to collaborate with other organisations and services with the common goal of enhancing child wellbeing and safety. Stakeholders from the Two-Year Review highlighted the growing willingness of different parts of the organisation to work together, underscoring a deeper understanding of the significance of child safety. Moreover, for those already aware of shared responsibility, the implementation of CISS further reinforced and operationalised this collective commitment.

In this Review, it is apparent that this has continued to develop, with a widespread perception that CISS is a positive force in contributing to child wellbeing and safety efforts. For example, CISS Workforce Survey respondents reported that generally, staff at their organisation are aware of their legal responsibilities when sharing information through CISS (56 per cent agree and a further 16 per cent strongly agree, n=330). Nonetheless, it should also be noted that one-fifth of CISS Workforce Survey respondents neither agreed nor disagreed with this statement, indicating that there is still a segment within these workforces who may require further clarification or education regarding their legal obligations under CISS. This includes strengthening the understanding and engagement of all ISEs in their shared responsibility, which should in turn foster a comprehensive and unified approach in safeguarding child wellbeing and safety across various sectors.

"[CISS] fosters a culture about responsibility as to how you handle the child into the 'next relationship' as well (i.e., the individual child and the next entity they deal with)." – Phase One Commissioner

The effectiveness of CISS in promoting child wellbeing and safety can be improved through strategic alignment within the broader wellbeing and safety reform context in Victoria. For example, continued aligned implementation of CISS and FVISS is crucial for optimising the impact of information sharing as a whole. Further effort to ensure ISEs understand which scheme is the most appropriate to use in different situations could reduce the confusion among some stakeholders and increase efficiency in the use of information sharing (see Section 3.3.1).

3.4.3 Effective, efficient, responsive and agile service systems based on collaboration

This section provides evidence on the extent to which CISS is on track to achieve outcome LO6.

Considerable progress has been made in terms of building awareness and understanding (see Section 3.3.1) and facilitating collaboration and coordination among ISEs (see Section 3.3.7). However, it should be noted that CISS is still maturing in terms of facilitating a consistent and systematic approach to information sharing among all ISEs. As such, there is limited evidence to suggest the extent to which CISS is on track to achieve effective, efficient, responsive and agile service systems at this point, given these are reliant on a more sustained implementation effort to be embedded (see Section 2.2.6). Additionally, achievement of these outcomes cannot solely rely on CISS for their success. It is important to acknowledge that child and family services operate in a dynamic environment. The risk landscape continually evolves, and service systems to be effective, efficient, responsive and agile the context of the effective, efficient, responsive and agile of service systems must adapt accordingly. While CISS is a critical enabler of ensuring child wellbeing and safety, the ability of service systems to be effective, efficient, responsive and agile hinges on a multitude of factors, including adaptability to the ever-changing landscape within child and family services.

3.4.4 Long-term wellbeing, participation in universal services and early intervention

This section provides evidence on the extent to which CIS is on track to achieve outcomes LO1, LO2, LO3 and LO4.

The extent to which CISS is on track to achieve long-term outcomes relevant to child wellbeing, participation in universal services, and early intervention, is unclear at this point. The type of data that would be needed to understand the impact of CISS on these outcomes is not currently being collected by any agency and it has not been possible for this Review to obtain such data. This is a function of the current design of CISS and its limited reporting requirements as discussed above.

3.4.5 Conclusion

While it is not expected that CISS would have achieved its intended long-term outcomes in the timing of this Review, it is noted that there are early indicators of CISS achieving positive impacts over time, particularly relating to facilitating a cultural shift among ISEs towards shared responsibility for child wellbeing and safety. However, there is less evidence to determine the extent to which CISS is on track to achieve positive outcomes directly relevant to child wellbeing and safety, given there is limited data collected at this point pertaining to the achievement of such outcomes.

3.5 Is there any evidence of negative impact of the reform on diverse communities and communities experiencing disadvantage?

3.5.1 Cultural safety considerations

3.5.1.1 Consultation with Aboriginal Community Controlled Organisations

It is established that Aboriginal communities and children experience some of the highest levels of vulnerability which have the largest effects on wellbeing and safety. Complex community and family needs often intersect with a need for cultural safety in their engagements with systems of government. The Department conducted a series of consultations with relevant ACCOs prior to the introduction of CISS, in recognition of the nature of Aboriginal communities as a core audience and intended beneficiary of CISS. The Department advised that those ACCOs who were consulted were supportive of the VCIS Reform.

3.5.1.2 Provisions within the Act, Ministerial Guidelines and practice guidance

In recognition of the potential risks involved with information sharing involving communities experiencing disadvantage or vulnerability, government has established relevant provisions and guidance within the Act, the CISS Ministerial Guidelines and CISS practice guidance.

The Act, the CISS Ministerial Guidelines and practice guidance established by government have identified clear cultural safety safeguards identifying the key risks that should be managed.

As defined in Part 6A of the Act, CISS is intended to "promote the cultural safety and recognise the cultural rights and familial and community connections of children who are Aboriginal, Torres Strait Islander or both."

The CISS Ministerial Guidelines define terms such as 'good faith' and 'reasonable care'. Specifically, individuals are considered to act in good faith and with reasonable care if they:

a) share information in accordance with their obligations, functions and authorisations

b) intend for the information to be shared for the purpose of promoting the wellbeing and safety of a child and not for another purpose; and

c) do not act maliciously, recklessly or negligently when exercising their power to share information.⁵⁵

Further, the Minister for Housing, Disability and Ageing's second reading speech outlined a clear commitment to cultural safety through the VCIS Reform, including:

"Similarly, we know that when Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children are supported early to develop a strong cultural identity, their educational and developmental outcomes greatly improve. Interventions that build children's social and emotional skills and confidence in their abilities have significant long-term benefits for those children, and society more broadly."⁵⁶

The Department has also established the CIS Fact Sheet and the CIS Flyer which reflect the principles provided within the Act.^{57,58} For example, the Department has emphasised that "information cannot be shared unless [it is] being used to promote the wellbeing and safety of children". The CIS Fact Sheet also provides some short examples of how information should be shared and requested under CISS.

This Review acknowledges that at this time there is limited available data on the extent to which there have been instances of non-compliance with these cultural safety practices. The Department has indicated there have been no reports or complaints of any such instances. Equally, under the current Scheme design, such an instance may not be detected and may not become known to the Department or any other authority.

3.5.1.3 Aboriginal Community Controlled Organisations perspectives on CISS

Consultation with ACCOs for this Review revealed there is a good level of general awareness of CISS, however there were varying levels of understanding regarding details of the Scheme and how it was differentiated from others (FVISS or MARAM). There was limited evidence of formal information sharing activities under CISS. However ACCOs did advise that it is common for them to request further information of ISEs regarding the Aboriginality of children or families who have been referred to their service. This reflects that while a child or family may be referred to an ACCO, there is often a lack of accompanying documentation (proactive sharing).

ACCOs were generally familiar with CISS templates that have been developed by the Department of Families, Fairness and Housing for use across the child and families sector. The ACCOs consulted consider there is an opportunity to review these templates and other documents relating to CISS to ensure their cultural appropriateness and usability (e.g., the suggestion for CISS documents to be accessible online to minimise the administrative burden on ISEs).

There was a clear emphasis from ACCOs on the importance of information sharing being conducted in a culturally safe manner. To ensure CISS promotes cultural safety, ACCOs are often called on to facilitate cultural safety training for other public and related services, however these are not specific to the context of information sharing, and often done as a community service, without funding. As such, ACCOs advised that additional resourcing should be provided to enable cultural safety training with a focus on information sharing.

ACCOs highlighted a desire for CISS to embed self-determination for Aboriginal community and people in its goals and application, as community members expressed the need to be informed about things affecting their children, including how their information is shared. ACCOs all emphasised the value of CISS as a way of strengthening visibility and their capacity for tailored care of children and community, noting that the capacity to better understand a child's experience with health, education and the justice system remains a shared benefit for the child and community. Some ACCOs indicated that they hope increased collaboration with Victoria Police and the justice system in particular, will allow the community to realise better outcomes and facilitate greater trust between ACCOs and the justice system.

Additionally, peak bodies in the ACCO space highlighted that they were often called on by the ACCOs to provide support for the rollout of VCIS programs, including CISS. They pointed out that they are the best placed to prepare community level 'model resources' and best practice and in some instances they are establishing best practice tools for their services that could usefully

⁵⁶ Children Legislation Amendment (Information Sharing) Bill 2017.

⁵⁵ Child Information Sharing Scheme Ministerial Guidelines. Chapter 6 – Safeguards when using the scheme.

⁵⁷ Department of Education, Child Information Sharing – Caring for all children in Victoria Fact Sheet (2022)

https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2022-10/DET_CISS_FactSheet_2022_Digital_FA.pdf

⁵⁸ Department of Education, Child Information Sharing Flyer (2022).

assist with CISS implementation. Their capacity to provide this support is limited because they do not presently receive funding for CISS implementation. There is an opportunity for CISS and ACCOs to work together in considering whether ACCOs could be resourced to provide this support.

3.5.2 Specific considerations for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families, culturally and racially marginalised families, and families with additional needs including mental health and disability

Due to the size of the population subject to CISS (i.e., all children in the state of Victoria) it was necessary to design CISS to have broad reaching application. However, designing a scheme to be used in a "mainstream" capacity brings with it risks that those who have differing needs to the population at large, may have a different experience of CISS than was intended in the design.

To address this potential risk, efforts were undertaken to engage with a wide range of stakeholder groups in planning for CISS. A consultation paper was distributed to over 300 government and community stakeholders on the proposed legislative model for Child Wellbeing and Safety Information Sharing. This included representatives from the health sector, the community services sector, Aboriginal organisations, family violence organisations, regional organisations and unions.

Following the consultation paper, five key stakeholder workshops were convened. Issues tested by the consultation included:

- the extent of challenges with the current legislative system
- the principles that should guide information sharing
- exploring the proposed model for reform, in particular testing whether (i) a 'concern' threshold should be introduced; or (ii) a 'non consent' or 'consideration of consent' model should be adopted
- application (i.e., the 'prescribed entities' within scope)
- whether any exemptions should be permitted to sharing information
- how the Child Link proposal may support child wellbeing and safety information sharing.

In consultation for this Review, it was reported by the Department that there was broad endorsement of the proposed changes by stakeholders through this process, including by Aboriginal organisations.

The Two-Year Review sought stakeholder feedback in relation to "diverse and disadvantaged communities" however, with the exception of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities, the Review found there was an insufficient volume of feedback to allow conclusions to be drawn.

Nonetheless, the Two-Year Review made two recommendations with regard to diverse and disadvantaged communities: **recommendation 10** that CIS Scheme partner government departments consider the adequacy of the current minimum record keeping requirements of the CIS Scheme, including as they inform the role of the CIS Scheme in responding to the needs of diverse population groups; and **recommendation 11** that CIS Scheme partner government departments engage diverse and disadvantaged groups through sector and advocacy peak bodies and ISEs, to understand any specific barriers to the implementation of the CIS Scheme and use these findings to assist ISEs to overcome these barriers.

While the Victorian Government supported recommendation 11 in full, recommendation 10 was only partially supported, "Government does not support changes to the record keeping requirements as specified in the Ministerial Guidelines, but is however committed to simplifying the process of information sharing and record keeping, and to streamlining existing data collection for monitoring and reporting purposes where possible". Implications of record keeping are further explored in Chapter 4.

This Review sought to understand the impact and potential negative consequences of CISS being experienced by a range of stakeholder groups. This Review did not pre-determine groupings of stakeholders, but through the consultation process, some specific groups were identified for whom specific concerns were articulated. This is not to be taken as an exhaustive list of all communities that may have experienced unintended impacts or negative consequences of CISS.

The groups identified were:

- Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families
- culturally and racially marginalised families
- families with additional needs including mental health and disability.

These groups are considered separately below so as not to conflate their experiences with CISS, however it is acknowledged that they are not like-for-like in terms of their identification, nor are they mutually exclusive to one another.

Furthermore, this Review respects the unique rights and responsibilities of Aboriginal communities as the First Peoples of the lands across Victoria and acknowledges that it is not appropriate to define their cultural or community needs and aspirations in relation to either diversity or disadvantage. For the purposes of producing a point of comparison with the Two-Year Review and consistent with this Review's lines of enquiry, this Review sought to include Aboriginal community perspectives.

3.5.2.1 Information sharing risks for Aboriginal children and families in Victoria

It is important to consider CISS in the context of the political, social and cultural systems with which it intersects. CISS is an enabler of information sharing, but the lived experience of many Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples is that the information being shared about them is not in the interest of their care, but in the interests of state authority and control. It should be noted that CISS enables ACCOs to receive information about Aboriginal children from universal services, enabling them to do their important work as part of a children's service system that better serves Aboriginal children, highlighting benefits of CISS for these communities. However, cultural safety issues, including systemic racism, have been highlighted across the many forms of ISEs prescribed under CISS – in justice, ⁵⁹ education, ⁶⁰ health and other forms of care. ⁶¹ In the absence of sufficiently culturally informed people and practices embedded in these ISEs, there is a risk that information may be sought, shared and interpreted in a way that perpetuates rather than minimises harm for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and families in Victoria.

In Victoria, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children come into contact with child protection at eight times the rate of non-Indigenous children.⁶² Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children are incarcerated in youth detention at eleven times the rate of non-Indigenous children.⁶³ The Two-Year Review found a key barrier in the implementation of CISS expressed by ACCOs was the legacy and abiding harm of past experiences relating to services, with stakeholders acknowledging "there is still a lot of distrust and fear of children being removed as a result of information sharing." This point in relation to CISS was also acknowledged through the FVISS Two-Year Review, noting "widespread concern that combined FVISS and CISS could lead to an increase in the involvement of Child Protection in Aboriginal mothers' lives."

While the Two-Year Review also stressed that CISS was aimed at increasing early interventions which would reduce rather than escalate referrals to Child Protection, it was also the case that to build trust in the new CISS would have required a significant investment in continuous education and culturally relevant resources for families, where the universal tools and materials did not appear to have been developed in consultation with Aboriginal people.

The likelihood of information being misinterpreted or misunderstood is increased for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and families due to generalised assumptions of Aboriginal disadvantage and the likelihood of varying levels of cultural safety amongst ISEs. Additionally, the likelihood of experiencing a negative outcome as a consequence of incorrect information will be higher amongst Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and families. While there are many complex and intersecting factors contributing to the high proportion of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children coming into contact with Child Protection or facing incarceration, the risk that incorrect information sharing that may inadvertently trigger a child being referred to child protection or criminal justice systems, is one that warrants further, dedicated consideration. In recognition of this, there is a range of government initiatives in train that prioritise the care and support of Aboriginal children to ACCOs,⁶⁴ where cultural safety and culturally aligned models of care are intended to address this gap. These programs are expected to mature over the next cycle of CISS implementation and there is optimism about how they will succeed where past models have failed.

"The way information has been used against Aboriginal families and communities previously in other systems has led to an underlying distrust of services. They are concerned how their information shared under CISS will it be used against them. It is recommended that service providers outline how the information is going to be used and what info will be

⁵⁹ Victorian Government, Victorian Government Aboriginal Affairs Report 2021 (September 2022) <https://www.firstpeoplesrelations.vic.gov.au/victoriangovernment-aboriginal-affairs-report-2021/justice-and-safety>.

⁶⁰ Australian National University, 'SOAR – speak out against racism' (4 June 2020) <https://csrm.cass.anu.edu.au/research/projects/soar-speak-out-againstracism>.

⁶¹ Donnella Mills, 'Systemic Racism in Health', National Aboriginal Community Controlled Health Organisation (17 June 2022)

<https://www.naccho.org.au/systemic-racism-in-health/>.

⁶² Australian Institute of Family Studies, *Child protection and Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children* (January 2020) <https://aifs.gov.au/resources/policyand-practice-papers/child-protection-and-aboriginal-and-torres-strait-islander>.

⁶³ Sentencing Advisory Council, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Young People in Detention (June 2023)

https://www.sentencingcouncil.vic.gov.au/sentencing-statistics/indigenous-young-people-in-detention.

⁶⁴ Victorian Government, *Aboriginal Organisations To Lead Child Protection Support* (10 March 2021) < https://www.premier.vic.gov.au/aboriginalorganisations-lead-child-protection-support>.

gathered and share information about whether it will be used in their favour. This has not been so clear in CISS." – Nongovernment stakeholder

All children and families, regardless of cultural identity, face some level of risk that information being shared through CISS may be misused, misunderstood or misinterpreted, including by an authorised professional, and that this could contribute to a negative outcome for the child and family, and one which is greater than the potential benefit being sought by the professional. The Act and an ISE's organisational obligations provide protections against and prohibitions of misuse of information sharing provisions and those requirements should respond to most risks. This Review further identifies that some risks remain and explores potential suggestions for resolution (see Chapter 5).

For Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities, additional considerations should be given to the potential for information to be misused or misinterpreted, leading then to additional interactions with government agencies, which can be harmful both in the interaction itself and in the potential outcomes. Due to the lack of cultural safety in the child protection and justice systems, any level of intervention is likely to generate trauma and likely to be compounded given the continued high rates of child removal amongst Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities. The Victorian Government has recognised this situation is unacceptable and is endeavouring to address this issue as described further below.

The Two-Year Review found that whilst among Aboriginal organisations and service providers stakeholders were cautious about the pace of implementation, stakeholders were also confident that CISS will lead to better outcomes for Aboriginal Women and Children.

The Two-Year Review made two recommendations in relation to Aboriginal communities, both of which have been fully supported by the Victorian Government:

recommendation 12 that CIS Scheme partner government departments continue to work with and support the Aboriginal service sector to provide community engagement to ensure Aboriginal communities have a good understanding of the CIS Scheme, and to ensure that cultural safety is taken into account at all stages of using the CIS Scheme.

recommendation 13 That CIS Scheme partner government departments work with Aboriginal lead bodies to develop culturally appropriate training and support materials for the effective implementation of the CIS Scheme in Aboriginal communities, both by Aboriginal-specific and mainstream ISEs.

This Review is presently not able to make a determination as to the degree to which potential negative or positive consequences of CISS are experienced by Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families.

Nevertheless, this Review acknowledges the progress made by the Victorian Government in consultation with Aboriginal-led organisations to improve outcomes for Aboriginal children in child protection more broadly, outlined through the *Wungurilwil Gapgapduir: Aboriginal Children and Families Agreement* (Wungurilwil Gapgapduir). Implemented in 2018, Wungurilwil Gapgapduir is the first ever agreement between the Aboriginal community, child and family services sector and the government to reduce the number of Aboriginal children in out-of-home care by building their connection to culture, Country and community.⁶⁵

Moreover, the Victorian Government has developed initiatives to support the acquittal of objectives in Wungurilwil Gapgapduir. For example in 2020, the Victorian Government announced a pilot to investigate the effectiveness of ACCOs in providing tailored and culturally salient approaches to child protection investigations alongside child protection officers.⁶⁶ This pilot was supported by three trials; the first conducted by Njernda Aboriginal Corporation and Goolum Goolum Aboriginal Co-Operative, the second conducted by VACCA, and the third trial called Garinga Bubup led by the Bendigo and District Aboriginal Co-Operative. The VACCA trial achieved a diversion rate of 78 per cent and Garinga Bubup trial achieved a diversion rate of 63 per cent.⁶⁷ Their success could be attributed to the following factors:

- building relationships with families whilst maintaining a clear focus on the safety of children
- trial caseworkers receiving practice and cultural supervision within their own agency
- trial caseworkers working alongside parents to achieve agreed changes

⁶⁵ Department of Families, Fairness and Housing, *Wungurwilwil Gapgapduir Aboriginal Children and Families Agreement* https://www.dffh.vic.gov.au/publications/wungurilwil-gapgapduir-aboriginal-children-and-families-agreement.

⁶⁶ Victorian Government, Aboriginal Organisations To Lead Child Protection Support (10 March 2021).

⁶⁷ Sarah Wise, Brody Atkinson, Graham Brewster, Leanne Fary, Hazel Hudson, Nicole Johnson, Samantha Pell, Dianne McLeod, Alys Sebire, Jack Stanton and Bethany Uhe, *The new approach keeping Aboriginal children out of child protection* (26 September 2023) <https://pursuit.unimelb.edu.au/articles/the-newapproach-keeping-aboriginal-children-out-of-child-protection>.

• trial caseworkers linking families to other services provided by their agency or by other agencies.

This pilot highlights the benefit from collaborative information sharing between service providers and Aboriginal children and families on the wellbeing and safety of Aboriginal children. The Department advises its anticipation that CISS should assist ACCOs in performing their role, as it enables ACCOs to obtain timely and complete information about a child in their care. However, the pilot's design is based on culturally appropriate principles of care and child protection which considers the systemic trauma and historical distrust of services (such as Victoria Police and the Court system) felt by Victorian Aboriginal communities. It is acknowledged that the Department, and other agencies, have gone to some effort to ensure CISS is culturally safe, but there are aspects of the design and use of CISS that may be contrary to the Victorian Government ACCO pilot's principles, such as its lack of requirement for consent in sharing a child's information.

Additionally, the Aboriginal Children's Forum reports on the implementation and monitoring of Wungurilwil Gapgapduir's objectives and actions with targets set by Closing the Gap and priorities and indicators outlined in the Victorian Aboriginal Affairs Framework.⁶⁸ The forum meets quarterly and consists of representatives from Victoria's ACCOs, Community Service Organisations and the Victorian Government. However, it does not discuss CISS, indicating further support is required to better integrate CISS with existing Aboriginal-led child protection initiatives to ensure cultural safety and salience in Aboriginal child protection.

3.5.3 Impacts on other communities

3.5.3.1 Children from culturally and racially marginalised communities

Culturally and racially marginalised communities face discrimination because of their ethnic, racial, cultural or linguistic background.⁶⁹ Families' lack of familiarity with Australian and Victorian systems, regulations, and customs; ISEs' lack of understanding and familiarity with culturally diverse customs; as well as a lack of resources available in languages other than English, may increase the likelihood of the misinterpretation or misunderstanding of information which is shared by culturally and racially marginalised families.

Organisations interviewed and surveyed working with culturally and specifically linguistically diverse communities, particularly with victim survivors, expressed the need for reassurance regarding the implications of information sharing for their clients. Concerns revolved around potential repercussions, such as impacts on visa status. In some instances the organisations themselves noted a wariness to handling and recording sensitive information, even within their own systems. Striking a delicate balance is crucial, as these entities grapple with the dual challenge of safeguarding children's wellbeing while addressing the fears and potential blame associated with not adequately protecting the children under their care.

This part of the sector is the one most likely to proceed with great caution and to be slow and careful in the adoption of CISS capabilities and to be even more cautious in their participation in government funded evaluation and review activities for a regime that in the words of one participant, "could allow information that could harm our client to be obtained by arms of government or others with wrong intent".

While information has been specifically developed for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander families on the Victorian Government Child Information Sharing website, no information is accessible online for practitioners, families or carers who speak a language other than English.

3.5.3.2 Children with complex needs, including disability and mental illness

In the Two-Year Review, the disability sector articulated a need for training and resources to be tailored to their work in order to assist with effective implementation.⁷⁰

Disability service providers and private mental health providers have not been prescribed as ISEs, which presents a risk to the wellbeing and safety of Victorian children. Children could benefit from these providers participating in CISS, both from the perspective of them being able to request and receive information to support the child in their holistic health, social, wellbeing and educational experiences.

⁶⁸ Department of Families, Fairness and Housing, Aboriginal Children's Forum https://www.dffh.vic.gov.au/aboriginal-childrens-forum.

⁶⁹ Australian Human Rights Commission, Let's Talk About Rights, National Human Rights Consultation Toolkit, February 2009 (February 2009)

 $< https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/content/letstalkaboutrights/downloads/HRA_diverse.doc>.$

⁷⁰ ACIL Allen Consulting, *Child Information Sharing Scheme Two-Year Review* (December 2020), 58.

Many of the ISEs through which children with a disability and/or mental health needs engage, including health, and education entities, have known issues with providing safe and inclusive care.^{71,72} Furthermore, parents and carers of children with a disability and/or mental health issues may have experienced vicarious trauma through their efforts to obtain adequate and safe supports for their children. There is a risk that parents or carers may experience further mental distress as a result of additional interactions with ISEs to clarify shared information.

As a general principle, this Review holds that designing a system to support or protect the most vulnerable (i.e., those whose experiences include one or more of the following, noting the intersectional nature of vulnerability: discrimination [which may take many forms], disability, mental illness, family violence, childhood trauma, addiction, poverty, homelessness etc.) is both a moral imperative, and necessary, if CISS is to achieve its objectives in enhancing the wellbeing and safety of Victorian children.

3.5.4 Conclusion

The Victorian Government has provided provisions and guidance materials through several mechanisms to address the potential risks in information sharing, particularly concerning communities facing disadvantage or vulnerability. To mitigate risks to these communities, extensive efforts were made to engage various stakeholder groups, including representatives from health, community services, ACCOs, family violence organisations, regional entities, and unions. The Department has also developed cultural safety safeguards and practices, which were applied as part of the implementation rollout.

3.6 Are there any unintended consequences of implementation – both positive and negative?

3.6.1 Positive unintended consequences relating to reform implementation

The scope of CISS' intended outcomes are intentionally broad, encompassing elements of child wellbeing and safety, workforce capability, and service collaboration and integration. This Review did not identify any positive impacts of implementation activities that did not align, to some extent, with CISS' intended outcomes.

3.6.2 Negative unintended consequences relating to reform implementation

3.6.2.1 Potential negative impacts on children and families experiencing vulnerability or disadvantage

In the CISS Workforce Survey for this Review, four per cent of respondents had witnessed, and 20 per cent were not sure about witnessing, a negative impact on a person experiencing vulnerability or disadvantage resulting from information sharing through CISS (n=330). Further data collection and consultation would be required to understand the extent to which CISS practitioners can identify negative impacts, the drivers of any negative impacts on persons experiencing vulnerability or disadvantage, and how to best address these drivers within CISS.

3.6.2.2 Risks associated with sharing information too broadly or misuse of information

Stakeholders were able to identify potential negative unintended consequences. For example, stakeholders from the family violence sector identified risks associated with sharing information too broadly, particularly for the experience of families and children to whom the information relates. This was reiterated by ISEs, noting that sometimes organisational cultures clash and some do not want their information to be misused by other ISEs.

This Review has found no evidence that such a misuse or otherwise negative use of information has occurred due to information shared through CISS. However, in the absence of a monitoring process there is a risk that inappropriate information may be shared (e.g., mental health records for an unrelated matter) or that information shared under CISS could be misused (whether deliberately or not). With regard to this risk, this Review understands that any misuse of CISS has the potential to negatively impact the wellbeing and safety of children and/or family members. This may include, for example:

• the risk that information may be accessed, sought or shared for reasons not prescribed under CISS, leading to unintended and/or negative consequences for a child or family or an individual

⁷¹ Eleanor Jenkin, Claire Spivakovsky, Sarah Joseph and Marius Smith, *Improving Educational Outcomes for Children with Disability in Victoria* (June 2018) ">https://research.monash.edu/en/publications/improving-educational-outcomes-for-children-with-disability-in-vi>">https://research.monash.edu/en/publications/improving-educational-outcomes-for-children-with-disability-in-vi>">https://research.monash.edu/en/publications/improving-educational-outcomes-for-children-with-disability-in-vi>">https://research.monash.edu/en/publications/improving-educational-outcomes-for-children-with-disability-in-vi>">https://research.monash.edu/en/publications/improving-educational-outcomes-for-children-with-disability-in-vi>">https://research.monash.edu/en/publications/improving-educational-outcomes-for-children-with-disability-in-vi>">https://research.monash.edu/en/publications/improving-educational-outcomes-for-children-with-disability-in-vi>">https://research.monash.edu/en/publications/improving-educational-outcomes-for-children-with-disability-in-vi>">https://research.monash.edu/en/publications/improving-educational-outcomes-for-children-with-disability-in-vi>">https://research.monash.edu/en/publications/improving-educational-outcomes-for-children-with-disability-in-vi>">https://research.monash.edu/en/publications/improving-educational-outcomes-for-children-with-disability-in-vi>">https://research.monash.edu/en/publications//">https://research.monash.edu/en/publications/

⁷² Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, *People with disability in Australia* (5 July 2022) https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/disability/people-with-disability-in-australia/contents/justice-and-safety/disability-discrimination#Health.

• the risk that shared information may be misconstrued, misinterpreted, or misunderstood, leading to unintended and/or negative consequences for the child or family or an individual.

Risks relating to the misuse of CISS, whether intentional or accidental, were considered in the design of the legislation and Regulations, although with a particular emphasis on managing the risks regarding the 'requesting' of information and 'sharing' of information. While this Review acknowledges ISEs are responsible for professional judgement and compliance with the *Child Safety and Wellbeing Act 2005*, the focus on 'requesting' and 'sharing' of information inevitably generates a greater body of information being held about a greater number of children and families experiencing vulnerability. This in turn creates a potentially rich pool of information about children experiencing vulnerability for those willing to 'misuse' that information. This Review identifies this risk as an 'access risk' and sees it as potentially occurring where there are insufficient protocols in place within the organisation to prevent the deliberate or accidental accessing of information by workers (including unauthorised workers) within an ISE.

In the absence of strict internal controls about how information is shared, held and accessed, the risk of potential misuse may be increased in an environment that specifically facilitates a higher volume of sharing. The risk raises the level of potential harm when the controls are insufficient to prevent access by those with malicious intent, who would wilfully avoid triggering any reporting or recording protocols. This risk is increased where an ISE does not use CISS frequently and/or does not have a staff member(s) with current CISS knowledge and training.

3.6.2.3 Relationships between service providers and children/families

While there have not been specific instances of negative impacts reported in this Review, the implementation of CISS was identified by stakeholders to potentially influence practitioners' ability to engage with families. The key factor is the practitioner's experience, with trust being a critical component. When practitioners initiate upfront conversations about information sharing, there is often a sense of fear and resistance, highlighting the delicate nature of these interactions and the potential impact on the practitioner-family relationship.

3.6.2.4 Proliferation of information shared with some ISEs, potentially obscuring key risks or needs

Family violence stakeholders noted that they were receiving a greater volume of information about children that has been shared proactively under CISS, often through referrals from other services. This Review understands that this can create a bottleneck as some family violence services may not have adequate resources to process the incoming information as it is provided. Additionally, a significant proportion of the information being provided does not meet their threshold for intervention. This highlights that while proactive information sharing may be well intentioned, realising appropriate earlier intervention is not necessarily straightforward.

Stakeholders also reported challenges persisting in relation to those imposed by ongoing reforms, particularly in the context of child wellbeing and safety. There was a sense of being in the midst of a significant phase of reforms, with professionals expressing a feeling of burden due to information overload. Particularly for Phase Two ISEs, the complexity arises from the need to piece together various reforms (i.e., CISS, FVISS, MARAM, the Reportable Conduct Scheme and Child Safe Standards) to understand how they all interconnect, which ones are still in effect, and understanding when each Scheme is relevant. There was apparent confusion and challenges that workforces face in comprehending how these reforms align and affect one another, indicating a need for greater clarity and support in navigating the evolving landscape of child safety initiatives specified above.

3.6.3 Conclusion

This Review did not identify positive unintended consequences of CISS implementation. However, concerns about negative impacts of information sharing if shared too broadly or misused were raised by stakeholders, indicating a need for further understanding of the use of CISS through data collection on these potential consequences.

4 Legislative framework

4.1 Review questions addressed in this chapter

This chapter responds to the following review questions:

- 6. Are there any unintended consequences of interpretation both positive and negative?
- 7. Do the findings of the review support any considerations for changes to the legislative settings of the reform?
- 8. What are the impacts of the current Child Wellbeing and Safety (Information Sharing) Regulations 2018 and what are the issues related to the Regulations (if any)?
- 9. What could be done to address the issues, if any, of the Regulations?

4.2 Are there any unintended consequences of interpretation?

This Review did not identify any unintended consequences of CISS in relation to interpretation of the legislative framework.

There will be opportunities to identify and address potential misinterpretation in the future, as the compliance monitoring and reporting process continues to mature.

4.3 Do the findings of the review support any considerations for changes to the legislative settings of the reform?

Overall, Part 6A of the Act is comprehensive, providing for:

- principles governing information sharing, including a clear focus on child wellbeing and safety
- prescription of both ISEs and restricted ISEs
- voluntary or requested disclosure of confidential information for relevant purposes to other ISEs
- voluntary disclosure of confidential information for relevant purposes to the child, a person with parental responsibility for the child, or a person who lives with the child
- issuance of Ministerial Guidelines
- protection of good faith use and disclosure
- record keeping requirements
- interactions with other privacy, information sharing and data protection laws
- offences for misusing information shared through CISS or falsely claiming to be an ISE.

There is strong alignment between the legislation and intended outcomes. This Review did not identify any legislative amendments required to enable CISS to meet its intended outcomes.

Noting the legislation is sufficient to achieve its intended outcomes, some issues could be further clarified to promote transparency and accountability within CISS.

This Review recognises there is an established pathway for children and their families to make privacy-related complaints to the OVIC or the HCC about the disclosure or use of their confidential information.

Currently, it is unclear which court jurisdiction or enforcement body has jurisdiction to investigate and enforce the offences listed in Part 6A, Division 5 of the Act. Currently, there is no body or authority ISEs or non-ISEs should report or escalate potential misuse of information shared through CISS (i.e., professionals) or refusal to share pertinent information under CISS (as opposed to children and their families making a privacy complaint to the OVIC or the HCC about the disclosure or use of their confidential information).

Other information schemes, such as the *Privacy and Data Protection Act 2014* and *Health Records Act 2001*, provide members of the public with recourse to the Victorian Civil and Administrative Tribunal (VCAT) to consider complaints and issues related to these Acts. Alternatively, compliance powers and functions are provided to an agency to make a decision or take action against the offending party, subsequent to which parties may be provided legislative recourse to VCAT to dispute the regulatory decision. Currently, neither of these pathways to progress or resolve complaints are provided for in Part 6A of the Act.

There is an identified gap in a clear pathway for non-privacy related issues or complaints to be raised by any person. It is also primarily not clear to what body or authority ISEs or non-ISEs should report or escalate potential misuse of information shared through CISS (e.g., professionals) as complaints are managed at an ISE level (see Section 4.4.3 for further detail). Further consideration should be given to ensuring members of the public have a clear pathway to progress offences committed under Part 6A of the Act.

4.4 What are the impacts of the current Child Wellbeing and Safety (Information Sharing) Regulations 2018 and what are the issues related to the Regulations (if any)?

4.4.1 Prescribed information sharing entities and restricted information sharing entities

The current prescribed ISEs, detailed in Section 1.3.2.1, are of targeted scope, linked to the recommendations of the Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse and Royal Commission into Family Violence, and aligning with prescribed workforces under family violence reforms.

The CISSC has considered the possibilities for the expansion of CISS to include additional services and workforces to further strengthen the ability of CISS to promote child wellbeing and safety.⁷³ Initial policy work identified disability and TAFE workforces as early possibilities, with further scoping and consultation considering additional funded agencies and workforces across Victorian Government departments and agencies. Prescription of additional ISEs depends on regulatory amendments.

It is noted that scoping and consultation does not appear to have progressed beyond the Victorian Government, and further consultation may be required with the Commonwealth and neighbouring jurisdictions (i.e., New South Wales, South Australia and Tasmania) to identify other workforces operating in or near Victoria, supporting Victorian children, that may be relevant to prescribe in the Regulations.

This Review did not identify any issues associated with certain workforces not being prescribed within the first five years of operation, however, a lack of access to CISS may prevent identification and management of risks to child wellbeing and safety when they are engaged with these services in a manner that prevents CISS from achieving its intended outcomes, which are intentionally broadly scoped.

The long-term vision of CISS is for all appropriate service providers supporting a child to be actively engaged in identifying and monitoring risks or issues associated with the child's wellbeing or safety, regardless of how that service is funded (e.g., Commonwealth, State or private) or where that service is delivered (e.g., interstate within a border community). From this perspective, if the limited scope of prescribed workforces persists over the medium- to long-term, the Regulations may limit the ability of CISS to achieve its intended outcomes.

4.4.2 Information sharing record keeping

Part 3(7) of the Regulations prescribes information that must be recorded about information shared through CISS, including:

- the names of the ISE requesting and/or receiving confidential information
- the confidential information requested and disclosed
- the date of request and disclosure
- family violence risk assessments and safety plans in place (if applicable)
- details regarding engagement with the child and/or parents regarding the disclosure
- if the request is denied, the reason provided.

Provision for the secure storage and disposal of confidential information already exists within the relevant privacy and data protection legislative frameworks, and CISS does not make further specifications regarding these matters.

The Two-Year Review noted that there was an expectation that ISEs would leverage their existing systems to meet their record keeping requirements. Three quarters of those surveyed indicated that changes had been made to their record keeping arrangements in response to CISS.⁷⁴

⁷³ CIS Steering Committee, Agenda (17 November 2022).

⁷⁴ ACIL Allen Consulting, Child Information Sharing Scheme Two-Year Review (December 2020), 30.

In developing the Regulations, an option was considered in relation to record keeping that would impose additional requirements on ISEs to record aggregate level data.⁷⁵ Under this option, it was assumed that ISEs would receive weekly requests to report on aggregate data and that ISEs would respond to these requests. The option was not selected as it was noted that the Regulations could only prescribe record keeping requirements, not reporting requirements and that any additional requirement to report on aggregate data would need to be imposed through other means or powers, such as the Ministerial Guidelines.⁷⁶ No additional requirements to report were ultimately imposed through the Ministerial Guidelines.

The Two-Year Review recommended that the Victorian Government consider the adequacy of the current minimum record keeping requirements of CISS, including the Department's consideration of the role of CISS in responding to the needs of diverse population groups.⁷⁷ In the Victorian Government Response to the Two-Year Review, a commitment to simplifying the process of information sharing and record keeping, and to streamlining existing data collection for monitoring and reporting purposes where possible, was supported. However, the government did not support changes to the record keeping requirements as specified in the Ministerial Guidelines.

CISS Workforce Survey respondents identified some barriers to using CISS due to the slow response by some ISEs to requests for information. This did not appear to be linked to the Regulations' record keeping requirements and was generally associated with organisational capacity restrictions (e.g., staff shortages) or local administrative processes (e.g., ISE's specific procedures regarding approvals for sharing confidential information). Given the concerns throughout implementation regarding the administrative burden of record keeping regulations, it does not appear that the current record keeping requirements in the Regulations are onerous or otherwise impeding the operation of CISS as intended.

The prescribed details regarding record keeping in the Regulations are sufficient to manage the breadth of risks identified in this Review (e.g., clearly identifying who the confidential information was shared with and for what purpose). However, as this data is not collated, there are missed opportunities to identify and address common issues and risks associated with child wellbeing and safety.

4.4.3 Complaints record keeping

The Regulations prescribe details to be recorded when an ISE receives a complaint. Information to be recorded includes:

- the date that the complaint was made and received
- the nature of the complaint
- the time taken to resolve the complaint (if resolved)
- any action taken in response, including to resolve the complaint or prevent or lessen risks of similar complaints.

Complaints may be made by any person, including children and their family members (e.g., if they consider that their privacy was breached) and other ISEs (e.g., if a request for information was not fulfilled). Privacy complaints may also be made to the relevant bodies under Victorian and Commonwealth privacy law.⁷⁸ Complaints information held by ISEs is not centrally collated or reported.

The current approach has the advantage that any complaints which arise can be responded to in a timely manner. For example, addressing the complaint within the ISE will allow any organisational knowledge gaps to be quickly identified and addressed. Where a complaint is escalated by the complainant to the relevant Victorian or Commonwealth complaints body, it can be considered and monitored as part of a broader and more systemic response to privacy, information sharing and/or data protection within the respective scope of the body.

While recognising these advantages, there are also disadvantages that come with the lack of a centralised complaints process. ISEs and individuals may be reluctant to make complaints directly with an ISE due to the perceived lack of impartiality with which the complaint may be handled. If the complaint relates to privacy, individuals and other ISEs have avenues through which to raise concerns to an impartial authority. For complaints unrelated to privacy (e.g., the complaint relates to an instance of sharing incomplete information), individuals are limited to resolving their complaint with the ISE that is the subject of the

⁷⁵ Victorian Government, Child Wellbeing (Information Sharing) Regulations 2018 – Regulatory Impact Statement (2017)

<https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2019-10/CIS-RIS-Final-Version-260718-POST-PUBLIC-CONSULTATION.pdf>, 5.

⁷⁶ Ibid.

⁷⁷ ACIL Allen Consulting, *Child Information Sharing Scheme Two-Year Review* (December 2020), 57.

⁷⁸ Child Information Sharing Scheme Ministerial Guidelines – Guidance for Information Sharing Entities https://content.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2023-09/Child-Information-Sharing-Scheme-Ministerial-Guidelines-2023.pdf>, 50.

complaint, with no clear pathways for further recourse to VCAT, the Department or another body. Furthermore, the lack of transparent complaints process means that there is no available data source through which to identify common issues or risks.

The prescribed details regarding complaints in the Regulations are sufficient for recording complaints. However, as complaints data is not collated, there are missed opportunities to identify and address common issues and risks associated with child wellbeing and safety and the operation of CISS.

4.4.4 Conclusion

Any potential misuse of information shared under CISS would not necessarily be detected under the current record keeping and data collection arrangements. The responsibility for reporting misuse of information lies with ISEs. However, the pathways and processes for complaints under CISS are lacking in clarity and transparency. As complaints data is not collated, there are missed opportunities to identify and address common issues and risks associated with child wellbeing and safety and the operation of CISS.

4.5 What could be done to address the issues, if any, of the Regulations?

4.5.1 Prescribed information sharing entities and restricted information sharing entities

Currently, there is a risk that information relating to the wellbeing or safety of a child is unable to be shared or requested, due to the organisation or individual not being a prescribed ISE. For example, a state-funded kindergarten prescribed in Phase Two cannot share information with the child's occasional care centre.

To achieve the intended outcomes of CISS and effectively enable collaboration and information sharing between all services supporting the child's wellbeing and safety, it will be necessary to plan for prescribing all entities who work with children in Victoria as ISEs over the medium- to long-term.

Expanding the operation of CISS carries some risks, particularly to the security of confidential information about children. Phasing should be carefully designed and staged to ensure new workforces are appropriately skilled and supported to share and receive confidential information in compliance with the CISS legislative and regulatory requirements.

Any expansion of CISS would require appropriate tailoring of implementation activities to the broad range of services who work with children in Victoria. These activities would likely incur a significant cost to government and the services. As with Phases One and Two, there is also the risk that understanding and use of CISS would take some time to be adequately embedded among these services.

4.5.2 Records required to be kept are not collated or aggregated to support Ministerial oversight

The Regulations prescribe a range of record keeping activities associated with complaints and instances of information sharing. However, data is not centrally collated or analysed to identify and address common issues and risks associated with child wellbeing and safety. Overall, there remains a risk that the current CISS reporting frameworks do not provide a complete picture of how child wellbeing and safety is being supported by CISS, and that relevant authorities (including ultimately, the Parliament) may not be able to obtain sufficient reporting completeness and transparency to determine the efficacy of CISS (including both benefits of CISS, and any unintended or adverse consequences).

It is acknowledged that there have been concerns throughout implementation regarding the impact of any data collation or reporting activities on ISEs, particularly regarding any potential administrative burden. Given these concerns, the issue of ongoing monitoring of CISS' operation has not been substantively addressed or resolved. Currently, ISEs are collecting and keeping data regarding the utilisation of CISS, however, this data is not consistently or systemically used to inform an understanding of overall CISS usage or impact.

There remain opportunities to collate and use the records required to be kept by ISEs in an aggregated, de-identified manner to provide greater Ministerial oversight of how CISS is used, as well as informing the design and implementation of CISS in the future. If required, this could be supported by legislating powers to the Minister/s responsible for CISS to compel ISEs to provide data to the Department at nominated intervals or prescribing this in the regulatory requirements relating to the collection of data. However, any move in this direction would need to be proportionate to the anticipated benefit of such reporting requirements taking account of the time and effort burden on ISEs.

4.5.3 The inter-relationship of CISS with regulatory schemes and initiatives

CISS operates in conjunction with inter-related regulatory schemes and initiatives which aim to minimise adverse outcomes for Victorian children. For example, FVISS, MARAM, the Reportable Conduct Scheme, the Child Safe Standards and mandatory reporting. CISS is also subject to the remit of the Commission for Children and Young People, OVIC and HCC. Additionally, the recent establishment of the Human Services Regulator is intended to play a critical part in minimising harm and protecting the safety and rights of children and young people.

However, while there is an expectation that these schemes and initiatives collectively give adequate protection to the safety and wellbeing of children and the appropriate safeguarding of their personal information, they have been established incrementally over time and are intended to complement each other. This Review has focused on CISS, and analysis of the broader effectiveness of these inter-related schemes was beyond its scope. This Review suggests further analysis utilising appropriate legal and audit-based capabilities to assess the inter-relationship and comprehensiveness of these schemes in providing adequate safeguards for Victorian children should be considered.

4.5.4 Application of the legislative framework limited to Victoria

A key limitation of the legislation and regulations that cannot be addressed by the Victorian Government alone is CISS' relatively limited application within the State's borders. Many Victorians live in border communities, and services engaged in supporting a child may be dispersed across both Victoria and other jurisdictions (i.e., New South Wales, South Australia and Tasmania). This is also true where a child has recently moved states, and information may need to be sought from or shared by previous service providers. These issues of information sharing across borders were identified by the Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse, which then made several recommendations for all Australian Governments to support information sharing across borders where required to support children's wellbeing and safety.

The outcomes of CISS would be best supported through clear links to complementary interstate schemes and clear procedural guidance for when information to support a child's wellbeing and safety needs to be shared across borders.

4.5.5 Conclusion

The expansion of CISS to include all entities working with children in Victoria is recommended, subject to the relevance and appropriateness of the organisation and the information they hold, but careful planning is essential to manage security risks associated with confidential information. Moreover, the lack of central collation and analysis of records poses a risk to reporting completeness and transparency, hindering the ability to assess the effectiveness of CISS and any potential unintended consequences. Additionally, the limited application of the legislative framework to Victoria alone overlooks the border communities and services dispersed across jurisdictions, highlighting the need for clear links to interstate schemes and procedural guidance for cross-border information sharing to support children's wellbeing and safety.
5 Recommendations

While recognising the implementation of CISS in line with its intended design, this Review has identified several successes and challenges in CISS' implementation, effectiveness, and legislative framework since its commencement in 2018. Looking forward, this Review makes the following recommendations to further strengthen the operation of CISS in alignment with its intended long-term outcomes.

This Review makes the following recommendations grouped into three categories: CISS oversight, community empowerment, and growth opportunities. It should be noted that the recommendations would require resourcing during the implementation phase and some may impose an ongoing regulatory burden or cost on some stakeholders relative to the current arrangements. However, where this is the case, it is because the review has formed a view regarding the adequacy of certain aspects of CISS' design and operation. It would consequently be advisable for the anticipated benefits and costs of the recommendations to be assessed prior to their implementation, particularly where the change suggested is relatively significant. Equally the inherent difficulty in foreseeing and measuring all costs and benefits relating to information sharing is acknowledged. This uncertainty should not be cited as a barrier to reasonable and proportionate strengthening of CISS, which is the overall intent of these recommendations.

5.1 CISS oversight

Recommendations regarding CISS oversight are built around the identified need to create greater understanding and visibility of CISS' usage at a Departmental level and embed greater accountability and awareness of obligations at the ISE level. These recommendations taken together seek to strengthen the degree to which CISS is able to deliver on its intent and minimise the risks of misuse.

Recommendation 1: Establish a mechanism to capture data that enables an accurate picture of the use of CISS to be developed over time.

It is recommended that the Department reconsider the approach to data collection, measurement and reporting on the utilisation and impact of CISS. Current data collection occurs at the ISE level. While this is an intentional design feature, it does limit the ability of the CISSC and others with oversight responsibilities to understand CISS impact in order to gain an overall picture of the use of CISS. This introduces transparency risk as well as meaning it is difficult to understand patterns of use in different ISEs and sectors. It also significantly limits any understanding of CISS' impact on child wellbeing and safety.

In relation to establishing a mechanism of capturing data to monitor CISS' utilisation, it would be advisable to articulate this mechanism in detail in a revised Outcome Measurement Framework. However, to be meaningful and current, it is anticipated that it is likely to require a form of reporting from ISEs. There are pre-existing legislative and regulatory requirements for ISEs to keep records of information requested, shared, or refused to be shared through CISS. Reporting from ISEs could take the form of an annual summary report of information sharing activity from the preceding year, or a more detailed report from a representative sample of ISEs from each year. This could be accompanied by periodic audits of information sharing activities by a sample of ISEs. Alternatively, there is an opportunity to explore whether Child Link could be augmented to include a reporting functionality regarding information sharing activities undertaken through CISS and determines any patterns of usage (e.g., which ISEs/types of ISEs are using Child Link to seek information through CISS).

Prospective reporting mechanisms would need to be developed with consideration for their impacts on information sharing stakeholders. ISEs would incur some additional cost arising from their compliance with reporting requirements. Government would also incur some additional cost arising from their oversight of ISEs. These compliance and oversight activities would likely require additional resources to maintain their provision of their services to their pre-existing levels. Alternatively, these activities may reduce ISEs' and government's capacity to deliver their pre-existing services to the same level.

Recommendation 2: Prioritise the continued improvement and full rollout of the CISS Outcome Measurement Framework including an accompanying data collection and analysis approach that will improve understanding of the impact of CISS on child wellbeing and safety, which will in turn guide CISS improvement.

The performance monitoring and measurement approach for CISS (including the data collection activities required, such as the establishment of periodic aggregate activity-based reporting by ISEs) should align with the complete implementation and continued improvement of the Outcome Measurement Framework. Building on the Outcome Measurement Framework, the

Department should build a strategy to assess the effectiveness of CISS at an aggregated and de-identified level, and provide key stakeholders with regular updates about the benefits and impact of CISS.

The Department should consider undertaking more sophisticated analysis (e.g., regression-based techniques) to understand the impact of information sharing on outcomes for the wellbeing and safety of Victorian children.

Recommendation 3: Ensure every ISE has appropriate representative(s) who have undertaken up-to-date CISS training.

For CISS to operate effectively in each context as designed, each site requires a person(s) with appropriate training in CISS. They could in turn provide advice and guidance to colleagues about when and how to share information using CISS, including any obligations.

The representative(s) should complete regular and up-to-date training on matters such as promoting cultural change at the site, supporting compliance with record keeping and data protection requirements, promoting information sharing where it supports a child's wellbeing or safety, promoting culturally safe practice and collating and maintaining data about people trained in CISS and the use of CISS at their site. The existing LMS could be utilised to maintain all the relevant and up-to-date training materials, accessible by all ISEs.

By ensuring that all ISEs have at least one person with up-to-date CISS training engagement with information sharing would be increased and the risk of incorrect information sharing would be reduced.

It is acknowledged that the requirement of ensuring each ISE has at least one person with up-to-date training and coordination (recording, reporting and training) responsibilities would require consideration of the associated costs and benefits, particularly for ISEs with persistent resource constraints such as smaller community organisations. Consequently, government may need to provide additional resources to these organisations to maintain their capacity to deliver their services while ensuring they have received current CISS training.

Recommendation 4: ISEs maintain a CISS training register to ensure information about trained individuals is available to the Department upon request.

Consistent with ISEs being responsible for information sharing and record keeping, it would be appropriate to require maintenance of a register of who in the ISE has completed CISS training and when. It is recognised that this could impose additional administrative burden on ISEs. However, this is considered an appropriate requirement to ensure ISEs have current trained users with an understanding of CISS and are able to demonstrate this – both internally and to the Department if required.

Prescribing a specific form of record keeping and register might be considered, with the goal that it should be as simple as possible. In line with Recommendation 3, the potential use of the existing LMS for recording all CISS training undertaken could be explored.

Recommendation 5: Strengthen support available to ISEs through implementation activities such as training (mandatory/refresher), support services and communication to ensure all ISEs understand their obligations to report potential breaches of the Act and/or misuse of information.

There should be clearer obligations for professionals using CISS regarding in what circumstances, and to whom, potential breaches of the Act or other concerns about CISS should be reported. These should be communicated clearly to ISEs by providing strengthened support through up-to-date mandatory and refresher training (in line with Recommendation 3) and support services.

Recommendation 6: Clarify the CISS complaints process for ISEs wishing to raise concerns or make complaints about nonprivacy related matters.

While there is an established complaints and escalation pathway for privacy-related matters, it is currently unclear how matters can be raised and through which pathway for matters unrelated to privacy beyond the complaints process about the activities of funded services to the appropriate department.

Arrangements should be made to collect information about complaints or issues on these matters from other government agencies, such as the Commission for Children and Young People, the Office of the Victorian Information Commissioner, the Coroner, the Health Complaints Commissioner, and relevant education complaints bodies.

This information should be supplemented by direct data or incident reporting from ISEs, where possible, such as through a CISS responsible person or regular data collection exercises.

5.2 Community empowerment

Recommendations regarding community empowerment are built around the identified need to embed CISS practices more deeply across all sectors, workforces and communities prescribed under CISS. These recommendations are designed to support a greater understanding at the Departmental level of the diverse ecosystems within which decisions around CISS must be made by ISEs, and to provide pathways for the co-creation of targeted programs of work and materials that will instil confidence and agency across communities in their use of CISS.

Recommendation 7: Adopt a place-based approach to change management supporting ISEs with meeting their CISS obligations and opportunities for information sharing, including providing support to ACCOs and services directly from the Department of Education and partner agencies.

The Department has piloted place-based implementation initiatives in Doveton (metropolitan) and Robinvale (regional) through the CISS Change program, and both the Department and other Victorian Government agencies (e.g., Victoria Police, the Department of Families, Fairness and Housing) have delivered sector-specific training and resources for ISEs. However, it is not clear whether this training has been tailored enough to address place-based and sector-specific issues, particularly outside the education sector.

Training models and resources should build upon the successes of those delivered to date and enable professionals to tailor materials to their place- and sector-specific context. Training models and resources should also incorporate resources developed by, for, or in consultation with diverse communities and communities experiencing disadvantaged, including Aboriginal communities (discussed in recommendations above). Additionally, there is an opportunity to explore providing additional resourcing to support ACCOs in promoting cultural safety in the context of CISS.

There is a risk that knowledge gains may be lost over time (e.g., through attrition or reduced visibility), which may impact the effectiveness of CISS. Place-specific monitoring of trained persons occurs to some extent in the education sector, as the Department keeps records of each education site and number of persons at the site who have received CISS training (including, for schools, whether the principal has been trained). Monitoring of trained persons across sites should be extended to all sectors impacted by CISS, to enable systematic identification of sites where no one has been trained in CISS.

Learnings from these exercises should be consolidated into training and materials that can be centrally accessed by ISEs and readily adapted to different sectors and places (e.g., by an ISE responsible person).

Recommendation 8: To ensure that CISS is embedded to benefit Aboriginal children and their families, the Department should collaborate with Victorian Aboriginal communities to inform how the principles of Indigenous Data Sovereignty and Data Governance can be embedded and understood through CISS, enabling Aboriginal Controlled Community Organisations and communities to make self-determining decisions about their data.

Within the State of Victoria, a number of initiatives are being progressed that acknowledge and respond to the historical harms that have arisen from Indigenous peoples' data being collected, handled and stored in ways that have led to negative outcomes for Aboriginal communities. The Self-Determination Reform Framework makes a provision for Victorian Government departments to develop and implement a WoVG approach to improving the quality, accessibility and use of Aboriginal data and consider data sovereignty. The Yoorrook Justice Commission through its truth-telling processes has both recognised these harms and sought to embed principles through its Inquiry. Yoorrook adopts the following definitions:

- Indigenous Data Sovereignty is the right of Indigenous Peoples to own, control, access and possess data that derive from them, and which pertain to their members, knowledge systems, customs, resources or territories
- Indigenous Data Governance is the enactment of Indigenous Data Sovereignty and refers to the mechanisms that support Indigenous decision-making on how data are controlled, collected, interpreted, accessed, stored, and used.

To respond to growing expectations across both Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal communities that Aboriginal peoples have agency in decision making around use and control of their data, it is recommended that the Department allocate sufficient funding and resources to enable a co-design process to take place between ACCOs and the Department where the application of Indigenous Data Sovereignty and Governance principles to CISS can be understood and a program of work developed to embed an agreed set of actions through CISS over time. It is recognised that the Yoorrook Justice Commission has the ability to present findings and recommendations to the Victorian Government that informs the Treaty-Making process and any self-determining decisions about data should be considered in this context.

Recommendation 9: Develop a program of work (as a monitoring activity within the Outcome Measurement Framework) to better understand the impact of CISS on diverse communities and communities experiencing disadvantage, including how any positive impacts of information sharing can be enhanced with any unintended consequences identified.

It is recommended that the Department improves its understanding of the impact of CISS for diverse communities and communities experiencing disadvantage, particularly Aboriginal communities, and embed culturally safe practices.

Privacy concerns and data security issues can disproportionately affect diverse communities, leading to a potential erosion of trust. Therefore, a careful and culturally sensitive approach is crucial, ensuring that CISS is designed to respect and accommodate the unique needs and preferences of these diverse populations, ultimately fostering social cohesion.

For Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities, additional considerations should be given to the potential for information sharing to have unintended consequences (either through misuse or due to underlying discrimination experienced by these communities).

Further consideration should also be made regarding the impact of CISS on other diverse communities and communities experiencing disadvantage, including culturally and racially marginalised communities and LGBTQIA+ children (particularly trans and gender diverse children).

There is an opportunity for the Department to develop a meaningful communications and engagement plan to consult with Aboriginal and other stakeholders who support diverse children and children experiencing disadvantage in an ongoing manner. However, this communications and engagement plan should be mindful of the extensive consultation burden these stakeholders face, be culturally sensitive, and provide value (either monetary or otherwise) to embed cultural safety most effectively in CISS' design and use across sectors and places.

Recommendation 10: Improve ISE confidence and capability in engaging with children and their parents or carers about the benefits of information being shared to promote the wellbeing and safety of children.

One of the principles enshrined in Part 6A of the Act is that ISEs should seek and take into account the views of a child and the child's family members if it is appropriate, safe and reasonable to do so, as well as to seek to maintain constructive and respectful engagement with children and their families.

As discussed in Section 3.3.3, there is limited evidence regarding the extent to which families and children are engaged with and have their views sought when their information is being shared. Furthermore, there was some evidence that some ISEs may not be confident that families would support sharing information about their child.

Further guidance and support for ISEs is required about how to manage consultations with children and/or their families that promotes the benefits of sharing information on the child's wellbeing and safety.

Building broader community support for information sharing, particularly among those affected by it, holds significant benefits for the successful implementation and functioning of CISS. Increased community support fosters a sense of transparency and trust within communities, mitigating concerns and potential resistance. When individuals and families are informed about the purpose and safeguards of CISS, they are more likely to engage positively with CISS, leading to a collaborative environment for child wellbeing and safety. Additionally, community support would lead to the de-stigmatisation of information sharing, promoting a shared responsibility for the wellbeing and safety of children.

Recommendation 11: Include non-government organisations in the CISS governance model, recognising that CISS is designed to extend well beyond Victorian Government entities in its scope.

The current CISS governance structure is centred around the CISSC, discussed in Section 1.4.1, which includes a number of Victorian Government departments and agencies impacted by Phase One. However, CISS is a state-wide scheme which has since expanded to include many more services, such as the education, early childhood and healthcare sectors. The diversity of sectors and services are not represented in this governance structure.

Building on the value of the current WoVG governance arrangements, organisations representing ISEs outside of the Victorian Government should be included in an updated governance structure, to reflect the reach and impact of CISS in universal services. This should include representatives from all prescribed workforces, such as education and early childhood sector stakeholders (e.g., non-government schools, school principals, early childhood peak bodies), health sector stakeholders (e.g., general practitioners, nurses, community health care providers) and the wider community sector. For example, members from existing networks such as the Training and Practice Advisory Group, which comprises primarily non-government organisations and provides a critical mechanism for feedback on CISS, should be considered as a starting point.

These organisations could have a formal advisory role rather than a decision-making role. However, the steering committee must engage and consider this advice in considering how CISS functions and can be improved.

5.3 Growth opportunities

Recommendations regarding growth opportunities are built around the identified need to facilitate the sharing of information between professionals to promote child wellbeing and safety wherever and with whomever that information is held, beyond the current scope of prescribed ISEs. These recommendations respond to gaps in the current regulations as they relate to the exclusion of workforces and organisations, as well as jurisdictional challenges that will require collaboration with governments outside of the state of Victoria. While expansion of CISS may be appropriate, the precise scope of any proposed expansion needs to be determined and expansion should only proceed with agreement of the CISS partner agencies.

Recommendation 12: Work with other governments (particularly New South Wales, South Australia and the Commonwealth) to enhance information sharing, particularly to promote child wellbeing and safety in border communities.

A key limitation of CISS is that it is only operational in Victoria, which impacts the ability of prescribed workforces to share information with professionals who may provide or have provided services to the child or family outside of Victoria's jurisdiction. For example, a child may reside and attend school in Victoria but receive health services in New South Wales, or a child may have recently moved to Victoria from Queensland.

The Victorian Government should work with other jurisdictions, prioritising neighbouring jurisdictions of New South Wales and South Australia, to improve information sharing between services operating within border communities, and advocate to the Commonwealth for legal supports for sharing information pertaining to a child's wellbeing and safety across borders. These arrangements would enable linked up care for Victorian children and interstate children who engage with Victorian services.

It may be necessary to collaborate with other governments on advice or guidance, particularly on place-based guidance to border communities, to ensure CISS and any complementary interstate child information sharing schemes can operate as intended for children in these circumstances.

Recommendation 13: Determine the appropriate scope of further CISS expansion to remaining sectors that have high involvement with children and families.

The Department should work with partner agencies to determine the relevant sectors to be prescribed under CISS. This should be informed by a comprehensive assessment of sectors with the greatest responsibility or impact on child wellbeing and safety, ensuring that the prescription aligns with the overarching intent of CISS. This assessment should determine the relevance of the services provided and data held by the organisation, and feasibility of the organisation to participate in CISS depending on their capacity and capability. This should also be supported by a long-term strategy regarding the phasing of all workforces who work with children in Victoria, supported by place-based, culturally safe and sector-specific resources.

Expansion should occur in consultation with key partner agencies (subject to their agreement) and relevant sector and placebased leadership, aligned with FVISS and MARAM reforms as appropriate to build upon existing efficiencies, as well as build on work with other governments to identify workforces who work across boarder communities.

Recommendation 14: Consider implementing the improvement opportunities identified by the above recommendations, to further strengthen CISS and support any expansion of ISEs.

The improvement opportunities identified through this Review's recommendations will strengthen the implementation of CISS and will support a more effective expansion of CISS.

Further to this, there is a continued need for the Enquiry Line as implementation of CISS continues and particularly if Phase Three implementation occurs. This will ensure that appropriate support is provided to ISEs, particularly from an established mechanism that has been utilised to this point. As such, it is recommended that the Enquiry Line function continue beyond its current funding period. 5-Year Legislative Review of the Child Information Sharing Scheme | Final report

Appendix A VCIS Reform Program Logic Model

Figure A.1: Program Logic Model inputs, activities and outputs

INPUTS

- WoVG budget outcomes, including:
 - \$42.9 million in 2018-2022
 - \$96.9 million in 2022-25 FY (no ongoing funding)
- VCISECS
- FVISS
- MARAM
- Part 6A of the Act (CISS)
- Part 7A of the Act (Child Link)
- CISS Ministerial Guidelines
- ISEs
- Interdepartmental CISSC and Child Link Board
- Child Link Secretary's Guidelines.

ACTIVITIES

- Deliver Child Link system across a phased and scaled approach
- Deliver operational functions
- Deliver change and support
- Training for Child Link and CISS
- Enquiry Line
- Briefings of external stakeholders or similar
- Program management and governance activities (e.g., working with other government departments)
- Enquiry Line
- Learning Management Systems.

OUTPUTS

- Number of ISE workforces participating in appropriate CISS training
- Number of people trained
- Number of ISE information sharing requests and responses, including engagement with children and their families, as appropriate
- Number of organisational processes updated to support the CISS
- Number of established ISE processes which enable efficient CISS record keeping and reporting
- Number of change support activities and short-term outcomes from those activities
- Number of grants being provided and activities they've produced
- Number of place-based activities
- Child Link information is easy to locate
- Number of authorisers and users being onboarded
- Number of users having ready access to comprehensive guidance materials and know where to seek support
- Number of engagements the Enquiry Line handles
- Number of engagements with workforces
- Number of guidelines established and implemented.

Figure A.2: Program Logic Model short-, medium- and long-term outcomes

Long-term	Wellbeing	Participation	Early intervention	Accountability
outcomes (8-10 years)	LO1: Children are safe, thriving and given every opportunity to reach their full potential.	LO2: Participation and engagement in universal services for children and families is optimised.	LO3: Professionals provide support and intervention earlier to reduce reliance on acute government services. LO4: The predominant strengths based, child and family centred practice model prioritises early intervention and prevention.	LO5: A dominant professional practice ethic among ISEs of shared responsibility. LO6: Child and family service systems are effective, efficient, responsive and agile. They reflect a collaborative approach to support and share responsibility for children's wellbeing and safety. LO7: Child wellbeing and safety is embedded in organisational leadership, governance and culture.
Medium- term outcomes (5 years)	System improvement	Participation	Empowerment and collaboration	Decision-making
	MO1: Improved service system coordination and collaboration in the interests of the child.	MO3: Improved support for child and family participation in services. MO4: Respect and trust between families, professionals and services.	MO5: High human service job satisfaction. MO6: ISE workforces are confident to share child information. MO7: Professionals are collaborating to provide integrated and cohesive services to children and their families. MO8: A shared understanding and commitment to child wellbeing across services and communities.	MO9: Users have an improved understanding of a child's circumstances, enabling earlier identification of needs and risks. MO10: Professionals have increased confidence in sharing information appropriately and effectively, shifting the risk averse culture around information sharing. MO11: Professionals effectively identify issues, risks and vulnerabilities to better inform decision-making and further appropriate support and intervention.
Short-term outcomes (2-3 years)	Awareness		Information sharing	
	SO1: Users understand how Child Link supports information sharing schemes. SO2: Users understand how Child Link supports day-to-day interactions with children and families. SO3: Child Link users and ISEs are aware of their roles, responsibilities, rights and obligations.		 SO4: Users have ready access to factual information about a child/group of children. SO5: Users access Child Link to enable information sharing and collaboration. SO6: ISEs consider the views of children and/or parents where appropriate, to inform professional judgement. SO7: ISEs demonstrate quality, timely and appropriate child information sharing. SO8: Increased early identification of potential issues, risks and/or harm to children. SO9: Organisations provide appropriate support to professionals to facilitate implementation of the VCIS Reform. 	

Appendix B Detailed methodology

B.1. Methodology overview

The scope of the Five-Year Review was to:

- review the legislative and regulatory settings underpinning CISS
- review impacts (if any) of CISS on diverse and disadvantages communities, children and young persons
- review unintended consequences (if any) of CISS both positive and negative
- review CISS' role in achieving VCIS Reform outcomes to date.

This Review specifically investigates the extent to which CISS is meeting the intended outcomes articulated through the regulatory and legislative settings from:

- the Child Wellbeing and Safety Act 2005
- the Regulations
- the Child Wellbeing and Safety (Information Sharing) Amendment Regulations 2020 (the Amendment Regulations).

The following section details this Review's methodology.

To guide this Review, an evaluation framework was developed to inform data collection and data analysis. This included the development of a program logic, key review questions, and performance indicator matrix.

Key review questions were developed for the evaluation framework which defined the scope and focus of this Review. A mixed-methods approach was adopted to obtain the relevant information and best respond to the key review questions. Collected data was then analysed thematically through a structured process of review, reflection and refinement.

B.2. Evaluation framework

The evaluation framework consists of a program logic, key review questions, and performance indicator matrix.

B.2.1. Program logic

A program logic was developed to define CISS' expected chain of cause and effect by clearly articulating any assumptions and logical links which it is based on. It underpins this Review as it maps short-, medium- and long-term outcomes CISS is expected to deliver alongside the inputs, activities and outputs that support the realisation of these outcomes.

The Program Logic was based on the Outcome Measurement Framework developed by the Department in 2020, which was based on the CISS Program Logic Model at the time of this Review. Due to the comprehensive nature of the previous outcomes for CISS, no significant changes were made to the outcomes. Outcomes were instead re-classified with respect to timelines and thematic groupings. Where there was a significant conceptual overlap, long-term outcomes were merged.

Deloitte facilitated two Program Logic Workshops with the Department to discuss and co-design the Program Logic. Workshop 1 focused on CISS-related inputs, outputs, activities and outcomes. Following this Workshop, significant changes were made to the Program Logic, mainly in relation to the outcomes. These changes include:

- development of a vision statement, assumptions, and current contextual factors in Victoria to support the testing of the Program Logic during these reviews
- development of impacts to detail the intended broader, long-term impacts of CISS, past the point at which these systemic changes can be confidently attributed solely to these components of the VCIS Reform
- re-drafting of the outcomes to better reflect the current implementation stages (e.g., CISS Phase 1 and Phase 2) and levels of influence of CISS. At the time of these reviews, it is expected that CISS should have progressed past awareness of the VCIS Reform and so changes to the outcomes better highlight what CISS should be intending to achieve. The outcomes have also been grouped by the stakeholder group intended to benefit from CISS, which are children, service provider management, and service provider workforce.

Subsequently, Deloitte held Workshop 2 with the Department to discuss the changes to the Program Logic. The key review questions were developed off the Program Logic. The full Program Logic is shown in Appendix A.

B.2.2. Performance indicator framework

The performance indicator matrix is a tool to identify review questions and sub-questions and develop plans to collect the information needed to address them. Deloitte designed indicators and mapped corresponding data sources to enable assessment of the outcomes of CISS over this Review period and for findings to be made in relation to each key review question.

B.3. Data collection

A mixed-methods approach was adopted to obtain the relevant information and best respond to the key review questions outlined in Section 1.6.2. Primary and secondary data collection occurred between August to November 2023.

B.3.1. Primary data collection

Primary data for this Review was collected from semi-structured interviews with government, peak body, union, and workforce stakeholders, and a survey distributed to workforces who use CISS. The approach to primary data collection was informed by the following principles:

- being present and forming trusting relationships with stakeholders
- listening to and ensuring stakeholders have opportunities to outline how CISS meet or do not meet intended outcomes of the VCIS Reform
- working with the Department to ensure engagement is representative of the diversity of individuals who use CISS, including Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities, culturally and racially marginalised communities, and lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, queer, and intersex (LGBTQI+) communities
- being flexible and adaptable in the approach to engaging with stakeholders to ensure our approach best meets their needs
- being independent and robust in the evaluation methodology
- sharing transparent and timely feedback with the Department and stakeholders
- recognising existing CISS strengths
- recognising that the outcomes of the VCIS Reform can take many years.

B.3.2. Ethics applications

Primary data collection occurred in an ethical manner and according to the Australasian Evaluation Society Guidelines. As this Review engaged with stakeholders from the Justice and Education sectors, applications to the Justice and Human Research Ethics Committee (JHREC), Research in Schools and Early Childhood Settings (RISEC), and Victoria Police's Research Coordinating Committee were required.

An application to the to the JHREC was made on 4 August 2023. The purpose of this ethics application was to conduct ethical engagement with key workforces from the Department of Justice and Community Safety, and to ensure that this Review complied with the principles and guidelines set out in the National Statement for Ethical Conduct in Human Research. The application was given full approval on 14 September 2023 (Reference ID: CF/23/18898).

An application to Victoria Police's Research Coordinating Committee was made on 28 July 2023. This application was eligible for a streamlined review process as a concurrent application was made to JHREC. The purpose of seeking this research approval was to engage with Victoria Police personnel in accordance with Victoria Police's organisational strategic priorities. The application was given approval on 30 October 2023 (Reference ID: RCC 1074).

An application to the RISEC was made on 28 July 2023. The purpose of seeking this research approval was to conduct ethical engagement with government schools and early childhood settings in accordance with the Department's duty of care. The application was given approval on 1 August (Reference ID: 23-07-072).

Data collection tools, participant information sheets, and consent forms were then developed based on advice from the JHREC, RISEC and Victoria Police ethics committees. These documents outlined key information including:

- what the purpose of the data collection and project is
- that participation is voluntary
- how information is stored and used
- that their information or survey responses will not be shared with other stakeholders
- all analysis (except for case studies with participant's permission) will be conducted at a thematic level with no individuals identified

• who to contact with any questions.

B.3.2.1. Stakeholder consultation

36 semi-structured interviews and two focus groups occurred with 32 government, peak body, union, and workforce stakeholders between August and November 2023. These organisations are outlined in Table B.1.

Table B.1: Organisations who participated in semi-structured interviews

Organisation	Number of people interviewed
Australian Education Union	2
Australian Nursing and Midwifery Federation	2
Australian Primary Health Care Nurses Association	1
Bendigo & District Aboriginal Co-operative	1
Bendigo Special Developmental School	1
Births Deaths and Marriages	2
Centre for Excellence in Child and Family Welfare	2
Centre for Mental Health Learning	1
Commissioner for Aboriginal Children and Young People	1
Commissioner for Children and Young People	1
Community Child Care Association Inc	1
Community Housing Federation of Victoria	1
Court Services Victoria	2
Department of Education	5
Department of Families, Fairness and Housing	8
Department of Justice and Community Safety	2
Department of Premier and Cabinet	2
Doveton College	1
Early Childhood Australia	1
Early Learning Association Australia	1
Melbourne Archdiocese Catholic Schools	2
Municipal Association of Victoria	3
Njernda	1
The Orange Door	2
Our Place	2
Principals Association for Specialist Schools	1
Rumbalara Aboriginal Co-operative Corporate	1
Sparkways	1
The City of Casey	2
The City of Greater Bendigo	1
The Department of Health	2

The Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care	
United Workers Union	2
Victoria Police	4
Victorian Aboriginal Child Care Agency	2
Victorian Aboriginal Community Controlled Health Organisation Inc.	2
Victorian Aboriginal Education Association Inc.	
Wathaurong Aboriginal Co-operative	

A total of 65 organisations were invited to participate in this Review. These organisations were recruited through emails which contained information around the scope of this Review, requirements to participate if they consented to, information on how their answers will be used, and mechanisms for additional questions or complaints. Follow up emails were sent for any non-responses within a week of the original email. If a response was received, Deloitte worked directly with the stakeholder to organise a time for an interview over Microsoft Teams. The following consultation principles were applied to conduct safe and considerate engagement with participating stakeholders:

- voluntary and consent-based engagement
- inclusive and respectful engagement
- listening and giving stakeholders the opportunity to share their views
- being flexible and adaptable to ensure consultation meets stakeholders' needs
- remaining confidential and private.

B.3.2.2. Survey

An online survey was designed and developed in Qualtrics by Deloitte. It was disseminated in multiple tranches between 7 September and 27 October 2023, with a total of 340 completed responses received. The highest proportion of responses were from the education sector (40 per cent), followed by health (21 per cent) and early childhood education (16 per cent, n=340).

Further detail on the development and distribution of the CISS Workforce Survey, as well as the survey responses are provided in Appendix C.

B.3.3. Secondary data collection

Secondary data for this Review consisted of key documents provided by the Department to evaluate CISS' implementation and effectiveness between 2020 (the end of the review period of the legislative Two-Year Review) and 2023. These included annual reports, previous reviews, training data, and other program documentation.

Supplementary information not shared by the Department was also reviewed against the key review questions. These included publicly available documents accessed through a desktop review, such as previous reviews of FVISS and MARAM and other similar information sharing schemes in other jurisdictions, and documents shared by stakeholders such as internal departmental manuals for information sharing under CISS.

B.4. Data analysis

Primary and secondary data were then thematically analysed to identify emerging themes, ensuring the privacy of evaluation participants is maintained. Qualitative data was then triangulated with findings from the secondary data and other data sets, to validate findings and gain more in-depth insights. Thematic analysis was undertaken through a structured process of review, reflection and refinement, outlined in detail below:

- **review** the information collected was read and topics/issues discussed or raised were coded to allow for consolidation into themes that can be drawn together across data sources
- **reflection** an initial thematic analysis was considered which reviewed the data collected through the reading and consultation
- **refinement** the themes were described as clearly and concisely as possible to minimise duplication between themes and consider the impact of the qualitative themes.

B.5. Limitations

B.5.1. Sample of participants

Primary data collection was conducted with a select mix of stakeholders who were familiar with CISS. This may impact the generalisability of the findings given CISS' broad reach and use. Efforts to refine the implementation, effectiveness and legislative and regulatory settings require input from a more extensive range of stakeholders across different industries as well as the benefactors of CISS. This ensures that the findings and recommendations are developed to achieve desired information sharing for child wellbeing and safety. A subsequent review of CISS would benefit from further engagement with priority populations (e.g., culturally and racially marginalised populations, Aboriginal communities, individuals with disabilities) and Phase One workforces.

B.5.2. Establishing a baseline

The Survey developed and distributed for this Review contained some of the same questions as the Two-Year Review to allow for comparison. However due to the scope of this Review, the CISS Workforce Survey was not able to fulsomely establish a baseline. This resulted in limited ability to compare the findings of the Two-Year Review with the findings of this Review.

Appendix C CISS Workforce Survey

C.1. Survey appendix

C.1.1. Development and distribution

This Review designed and developed an online survey. It was disseminated in multiple tranches between 7 September and 27 October 2023 to individuals who work in ISEs across workforces.

The CISS Workforce Survey was distributed directly to stakeholders in the Department and the Department of Families, Fairness and Housing using contact details provided by the Department. To increase and diversify the number of individuals responding to the survey, it was then sent to chosen ISEs using anonymous links who were tasked to then distribute the CISS Workforce Survey further amongst their workforces. The distributions through unique survey links allow for summative information like the number of recipients of the CISS Workforce Survey and number of completed surveys to be collected. This information is not available for the brokered distributions of anonymous survey links. The dissemination strategy is captured in Table C.1 and Table C.2.

Table C.1: Summary of direct survey disseminations

Workforce	Dates of dissemination	Number of recipients
Department of Education	7 September 2023 10 October 2023	975 567 Total: 1,542
Department of Families, Fairness and Housing Department of Health	11 September 2023	285
Phase One workforces (identified by the Department)	25 September 2023 27 September 2023	357 20 Total: 377
Total		2,204

Table C.2: Summary of survey distributions with anonymous links

Workforce	Dates of dissemination
Department of Justice and Community Safety	25 September 2023
Victoria Police	25 September 2023
Births, Deaths and Marriages	4 October 2023
Additional Education workforces	4 October 2023
CIS Grants Program participants and peak bodies	10 October 2023
Department of Families, Fairness and Housing	13 October 2023
Department of Health	13 October 2023

A total of 340 completed responses were received between the period of 7 September 2023 to 27 October 2023.

C.1.2. Survey questions and responses

C.1.2.1. Background

Introductory text (Question 1)

Five-Year legislative review of the Child Information Sharing Scheme

Why are we running this survey?

Deloitte has been engaged by the Department of Education (the Department) to conduct a five-year legislative review of the Child Information Sharing Scheme (CISS). CISS aims to promote better child wellbeing and safety outcomes by enabling specified services to share information that will:

- improve early risk identification and intervention
- change a risk averse culture in relation to information sharing
- increase collaboration and integration between child and family services
- support children's participation in services.

The purpose of this survey is to obtain your experiences and insights on how information to support the wellbeing and safety of children is being shared through CISS. Your views will help the Department understand whether CISS is operating effectively, especially for vulnerable children. Your views will also help identify areas requiring improvement to ensure CISS is fit-for-purpose over the long-term.

Is the survey confidential?

Your responses will be treated with absolute confidentiality. Results will be reported back to the Department in aggregate form and no individual will be identifiable. Please ensure not to provide any personal or identifiable information on any person, including personal information about yourself or a child.

How long will the survey take?

The survey should take approximately 20 minutes of your time. The survey will be open until 27 October.

What if I have issues accessing the survey?

Please contact the Deloitte review team at cisreformreview@deloitte.com.au with any queries.

Please specify the name of your organisation.

264 respondents provided a substantive response to this question. The names of the organisations provided broadly aligned with the proceeding questions on the sectors and activities that best reflect each respondent's organisation.

Of those respondents, 61 nominated the Department of Education as their organisation. A further 25 responses included the word 'school', while ten other responses included the word 'college'. 18 responses identified their organisation as a kindergarten, early learning centre, preschool or childcare centre.

44 respondents identified their organisation as belonging to the health sector. Of these, 33 responses included the word 'health', while nine included the word 'hospital'.

27 respondents indicated that their organisation was a local government area.

Please select the sector that best describes your organisation/service.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- DFFH Children, Youth and Families
- DFFH Family Violence and Sexual Assault Services
- DFFH Housing, Homelessness and Disability
- Early Childhood Education
- Education (including student health and wellbeing)
- Health
- Justice
- Other

Summary of results:

91 per cent of respondents categorised their organisation or service according to one of the sectors provided in the response options.

Of all responses, the most selected sectors were Education (including student health and wellbeing) (40 per cent), Health (21 per cent) and Early Childhood Education (16 per cent).

Chart C.1: Responses to 'Please select the sector that best describes your organisation/service' (n=340)



Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides.

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q3 ('Please select the sector that best describes your organisation/service.') is: 'DFFH – Children, Youth and Families'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Child Protection
- Community-based child and family services
- The Orange Door
- Out of home care services
- Risk Assessment and Management Panels
- Supported Playgroup
- Settlement or casework services for migrants, refugees or asylum seekers
- Refugee Minor Program
- Other (please specify)

Summary of results:

26 respondents selected 'DFFH – Children, Youth and Families' as the sector that best describes their organisation/service. Of those respondents, 92 per cent selected one of the categories provided in the response options for Question 4.

The most selected category that best describes the respondents' organisation/service was 'Community-based child and family services' (62 per cent).

Chart C.2: Responses to 'Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides' (n=26)



Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides.

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q3 ('Please select the sector that best describes your organisation/service.') is: 'DFFH – Family Violence and Sexual Assault Services'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Specialist family violence services
- Sexual assault services
- Sexually abusive behaviour treatment service
- The Orange Door
- Other (please specify)

Summary of results:

12 respondents selected 'DFFH – Family Violence and Sexual Assault Services' as the sector that best describes their organisation/service. Of those respondents, 92 per cent selected one of the categories provided in the response options for Question 5.

The most selected category that best describes the respondents' organisation/service was 'Specialist family violence services' (75 per cent).

Chart C.3: Responses to 'Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides' (n=12)



Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides.

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q3 ('Please select the sector that best describes your organisation/service.') is: 'DFFH – Housing, Homelessness and Disability'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Community Housing
- DFFH Housing
- Homelessness services
- Disability Services
- Multiple and Complex Needs Initiative
- Other (please specify)

Summary of results:

Four respondents selected 'DFFH – Housing, Homelessness and Disability as the sector that best describes their organisation/service.

All respondents selected 'Homelessness services' as the best option that best described their organisation/service.

Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides.

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q3 ('Please select the sector that best describes your organisation/service.') is: 'Early Childhood Education'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Access to Early Learning Program
- Kindergarten Service
- Long Day Care Service
- Outside School Hours Care
- DE Quality Assessment and Regulation Division
- Other (please specify)

Summary of results:

53 respondents selected 'Early Childhood Education' as the sector that best describes their organisation/service. Of those respondents, 81 per cent selected one of the categories provided in the response options for Question 7.

The most selected category that best describes the respondents' organisation/service was 'Kindergarten Service' (47 per cent), followed by 'Long Day Care Service' (30 per cent).

Chart C.4: Responses to 'Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides' (n=53)



Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides.

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q3 ('Please select the sector that best describes your organisation/service.') is: 'Education (including student health and wellbeing)'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Catholic School
- Government School
- Independent School
- Victorian Curriculum and Assessment Authority
- Victorian Institute of Teaching
- Victorian Registration and Qualifications Authority
- Doctors in Schools Program
- DE Student Health and Wellbeing Service (e.g., Visiting Teachers, Student Support Services)
- School-Focused Youth Services
- DE Security and Emergency Management Division
- DE State-wide Vision Resource Centre
- DE Aboriginal Education and Engagement Service
- Student Reengagement Service (e.g., Navigator, LOOKOUT)
- Other (please specify)

Summary of results:

136 respondents selected 'Education (including student health and wellbeing)' as the sector that best describes their organisation/service. Of those respondents, 90 per cent selected one of the categories provided in the response options for Question 8.

The most selected category was 'DE Student Health and Wellbeing Service (e.g. Visiting Teachers, Student Support Services)' (39 per cent), followed by 'Government School' (38 per cent).





Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides.

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q3 ('Please select the sector that best describes your organisation/service.') is: 'Health'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Alcohol and other drug service
- Ambulance service
- Bush nursing centre
- Community health centre
- Early Parenting Centre
- General Practice
- Health and Hospital Service
- Integrated health and aged care services
- Maternal and Child Health Service
- Mental health service
- State-funded Aged Care Service
- Other (please specify)

Summary of results:

71 respondents selected 'Health' as the sector that best describes their organisation/service. Of those respondents, 89 per cent selected one of the categories provided in the response options for Question 9.

The most selected categories that best describes the respondents' organisation/service were 'Health and Hospital Service' and 'Maternal and Child Health Service' (both 27 per cent), followed by 'Mental health service' (14 per cent).

Chart C.6: Responses to 'Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides' (n=71)



Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides.

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q3 ('Please select the sector that best describes your organisation/service.') is: 'Justice'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Court Service
- Justice Health
- Multi-Agency Panel to Prevent Youth Offending
- Perpetrator intervention services, including trials
- Secretariat to the Youth Parole Board
- Victims Assistance
- Victoria Police
- Youth Justice
- Other (please specify)

Summary of results:

9 respondents selected 'Justice' as the sector that best describes their organisation/service. Of those respondents, 89 per cent selected one of the categories provided in the response options for Question 10.

The most selected categories that best describes the respondents' organisation/service were 'Victoria Police' and 'Youth Justice' (both 33 per cent).

Chart C.7: Responses to 'Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides' (n=9)



Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides.

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q3 ('Please select the sector that best describes your organisation/service.') is: 'Other'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Commission for Children and Young People
- Registry of Births, Deaths and Marriages
- Other (please specify)

Summary of results:

29 respondents selected 'Other' as the sector that best describes their organisation/service. Of those respondents, six per cent selected one of the categories provided in the response options for Question 11.

The most selected response to Question 11 was 'Other (please specify)'. These respondents broadly identified their organisation provided one or multiple human services, including family violence support services and 'community and family services'.

Chart C.8: Responses to 'Please select the category that best describes the service your organisation/service provides' (n=29)



How long have you been using or engaging with CISS?

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Less than 6 months
- 6 to 12 months
- 1 to 2 years
- More than 2 years

Summary of results:

Most respondents indicated that they have been using or engaging with CISS for more than 12 months (79 per cent). Of all respondents, 54 per cent identified that they had been using CISS for more than 2 years.

The proportions of responses under each option incrementally increased with the incrementally longer timeframes offered in each response option.



Chart C.9: Responses to 'How long have you been using or engaging with CISS?' (n=340)

Is your service able to share information under CISS?

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Yes
- No
- Unsure

Summary of results:

92 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive answer to this question. 89 per cent of all respondents indicated that they are able to share information under CISS. A greater proportion of respondents (8 per cent) indicated that they were unsure whether they were able to share information than those who indicated that they could not share information (3 per cent).

Chart C.10: Responses to 'Is your service able to share information under CISS?' (n=340)



C.1.2.2. Understanding of the purpose of CISS

Question 14

Please describe your understanding of the purpose of CISS.

Respondents indicated that the purpose of CISS included:

- sharing information to promote children's safety
- sharing information to promote children's wellbeing
- making services aware of issues relating to children (particularly issues relating to family violence)
- making services aware of risks relating to children
- allowing services across sectors to collaborate in support of tailoring their service provision
- allowing services across sectors to collaborate in assessing and managing risks relating to children
- encouraging smooth transitions between children's services.

Some respondents indicated that CISS did not require the consent of the child or family to engage in information sharing activities. A relatively small proportion of responses noted that CISS was primarily implemented to address wellbeing and safety risks to children experiencing vulnerability.

Another small proportion of responses noted that CISS provided a legal framework for information sharing activities.

C.1.2.3. Training in CISS

Question 15

Please rate your agreement with the following statement: I found the training I received to use CISS useful and informative.

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is: 'Yes', or 'Unsure'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Strongly disagree
- Disagree
- Neither agree nor disagree
- Agree
- Strongly agree
- I did not complete the training

Summary of results:

93 per cent of respondents indicated that they had completed training on CISS. 86 per cent of all respondents provided a conclusive response to this question.

Most respondents (79 per cent) indicated that they found the training they received useful and informative (50 per cent selected 'agree', 29 per cent selected 'strongly agree'). Four per cent of respondents indicated that they did not find the training they received useful and informative.

7 per cent of respondents indicated that they had not received training on CISS, while 9 per cent indicated that they neither agreed nor disagreed that they found the training useful and informative.

Chart C.11: Responses to 'Please rate your agreement with the following statement: I found the training I received to use CISS useful and informative' (n=330)



Strongly disagree Disagree Neither agree nor disagree Agree Strongly agree I did not complete the training

Please rate your agreement with the following statement: I am confident in my understanding of CISS.

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is: 'Yes', or 'Unsure'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Strongly disagree
- Disagree
- Neither agree nor disagree
- Agree
- Strongly agree

Summary of results:

84 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive answer to this question. Most respondents (74 per cent) indicated that they were confident in their understanding of CISS (63 per cent selected 'agree', 11 per cent selected 'strongly agree'). A small proportion of respondents (eight per cent) indicated that they were not confident.

16 per cent of respondents indicated that they neither agreed nor disagreed with the statement that they were confident in their understanding of CISS.

Chart C.12: Responses to 'Please rate your agreement with the following statement: I am confident in my understanding of CISS' (n=330)



Please rate your agreement with the following statement: I would benefit from more training on CISS.

Display logics: display this question if:

- the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is:
 - o 'Yes', or
 - o 'Unsure'; and
- the response to Q16 ('I am confident in my understanding of CISS') is:
 - o 'Neither agree nor disagree', or
 - o 'Disagree' or
 - o 'Strongly disagree'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Strongly disagree
- Disagree
- Neither agree nor disagree
- Agree
- Strongly agree

Summary of results:

83 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive answer to this question. Most respondents (78 per cent) indicated that they would benefit from further training on CISS, while five per cent of respondents strongly disagreed that they would not benefit from further training.

17 per cent of respondents indicated that they neither agreed nor disagreed with the statement that they would benefit from further training on CISS.

Chart C.13: Response to 'Please rate your agreement with the following statement: I would benefit from more training on CISS' (n=82)



Does your organisation have policies and procedures that cover the sharing of children's information with external organisations?

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is: 'Yes', or 'Unsure'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Strongly disagree
- Disagree
- Neither agree nor disagree
- Agree
- Strongly agree

Summary of results:

84 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive answer to this question. 82 per cent of all respondents indicated that their organisation had policies and procedures that cover the sharing of children's information with external organisations. Two per cent of respondents indicated their organisation did not have such policies and procedures.

16 per cent of respondents indicated that they were unsure.

Chart C.14: Responses to 'Does your organisation have policies and procedures that cover the sharing of children's information with external organisations?' (n=330)



C.1.2.4. Information sharing practices

Question 19

How have you shared information about children to support their wellbeing and safety through CISS?

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is: 'Yes', or 'Unsure'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- In response to other agencies or individuals
- Proactively (sharing information with other agencies or individuals without them requesting the information)
- Both proactively and in response to other agencies or individuals
- I have not shared information
- Unsure

Summary of results

98 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive answer to this question. Of all respondents, most (77 per cent) indicated that they had shared information using CISS. Half (50 per cent) of all respondents indicated that they shared information both proactively and in response to other agencies or individuals.

Smaller proportions of respondents (27 per cent) provided answers which suggested that while information sharing was taking place, they were either entirely proactive or entirely in response to requests for information. 20 per cent of all respondents indicated that they have not shared information at all.

2 per cent of respondents were unsure if they had shared information.

Chart C.15: Responses to 'How have you shared information about children to support their wellbeing and safety through CISS?' (n=330)



In response to other agencies or individuals

Proactively (sharing information with other agencies or individuals without them requesting the information)

Both proactively and in response to other agencies or individuals

I have not shared information

■Unsure

What services do you typically request information from or share information with to support child wellbeing and safety through CISS?

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is: 'Yes', or 'Unsure'.

Response options (multiple answers permitted):

- Protection services (e.g., Victoria Police, Courts, Family Violence)
- Schools
- Service providers (e.g., children and family services, health services)
- Government
- Peak bodies
- Unsure
- Other (please specify)

Summary of results

Respondents were able to provide multiple responses to this question, to allow for a fulsome picture of which services they typically engaged in information sharing activities with. Respondents were able to answer the question using the categories provided in 91 per cent of responses.

The highest proportion of responses (31 per cent) indicated that information sharing activities were conducted with protection services, followed by service providers (30 per cent) and schools (24 per cent).

Seven per cent of responses were categorised under 'other (please specify)'. These responses indicated that they requested from, or shared information with Child Protection or the Orange Door. Two per cent of responses were categorised as 'unsure'.

Chart C.16: Responses to 'What services do you typically request information from or share information with to support child wellbeing and safety through CISS?' (n=330)



What communication methods do you use to request or share information?

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is: 'Yes', or 'Unsure'.

Response options (multiple answers permitted):

- Email
- Telephone
- Verbally
- Other (please specify)

Summary of results

Respondents were able to provide multiple responses to this question, to allow for a fulsome picture of how they engaged in information sharing activities. Respondents were able to answer the question using the categories provided in 93 per cent of responses.

The highest proportion of responses (41 per cent) indicated that information sharing activities were conducted via email, followed by via telephone (34 per cent) and verbally (18 per cent).

52 per cent of responses indicated that information sharing activities were not conducted in writing (either via telephone or verbally).

Seven per cent of responses were categorised under 'other (please specify)'. A significant proportion of those identified care coordination team meetings as the setting in which they request or share information.

Chart C.17: Responses to 'What communication methods do you use to request or share information?' (n=330)



Have you shared or received information about children in your care to support their wellbeing and safety from other agencies or individuals in the past 12 months?

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is: 'Yes', or 'Unsure'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Yes
- No
- Prefer not to say

Summary of results

98 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive answer to this question. While most respondents (66 per cent) indicated that they had shared or received information, 33 per cent indicated that they had not.

Two per cent of respondents selected 'prefer not to say' to this question.

Chart C.18: Responses to 'Have you shared or received information about children in your care to support their wellbeing and safety from other agencies or individuals in the past 12 months?' (n=183)



How have you received information about children through CISS?

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is: 'Yes', or 'Unsure'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- In response to other agencies or individuals
- Proactively (sharing information with other agencies or individuals without them requesting the information)
- Both proactively and in response to other agencies or individuals
- I have not

Summary of results

Most respondents (65 per cent) indicated that they had received information through CISS. 43 per cent of all respondents indicated that they received information both proactively and following a request to other agencies or individuals. Smaller proportions of respondents (22 per cent) provided answers which suggested that while ISEs were receiving information, they were received either entirely proactively or entirely in response to requests for information.

35 per cent of all respondents indicated that they have not received information at all.

Chart C.19: Responses to 'How have you received information about children through CISS?' (n=330)



 Proactively (other agencies or individuals have shared information with me, without me requesting the information)

I have requested information from other agencies or individuals

Both proactively and following a request to other agencies or individuals

I have not
How often has your organisation refused an external request for information sharing through CISS?

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is: 'Yes', or 'Unsure'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- All of the time
- Most of the time
- Occasionally
- Never refused a request for information
- Never received a request for information
- Other (please specify)

Summary of results

73 per cent of respondents were able to characterise their frequency of refusing external requests using the response options available. 35 per cent of respondents indicated that they had never refused a request for information, while 18 per cent indicated that they had only refused requests for information occasionally. However, 19 per cent of respondents had never received a request for information.

Of those who nominated 'other (please specify)' (27 per cent), a significant proportion indicated that they were unsure of how frequently requests for information were refused. This was often attributed to the size of their organisation being too large for the respondent to have visibility over the frequency of refusals.





What were the most common reasons for refusing a request to share information?

Display logics: display this question if:

- the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is:
 - o 'Yes', or
 - o 'Unsure'; and
- the response to Q24 ('How often has your organisation refused an external request for information sharing through CISS?'.) is **not**:
 - o 'Never refused a request for information', or
 - o 'Never received a request for information'.

Response options (multiple answers permitted):

- Don't know
- The information requested was deemed as not relevant for sharing
- The information requested could not legally be shared
- Improper process
- System not followed
- Did not have the necessary consent to share
- Privacy had to be prioritised over the wellbeing of the child
- The procedures in place were too onerous to justify the time it would take to share information
- Other concerns about privacy
- Did not have the confidence about the legal obligations in relation to privacy
- Other (please specify)

Summary of results

Respondents nominated a multitude of reasons for refusing a request to share information. Respondents who nominated 'Other (please specify)' (31 per cent of all responses), broadly indicated that they had refused requests in situations where they could not verify the identity of the requesting service, or that they did not work in a role which did not allow them to have visibility over common reasons for refusing a request.

The next most cited response was 'don't know' (25 per cent), followed by 'the information requested was deemed as not relevant for sharing' (12 per cent).



Chart C.21: Responses to 'What were the most common reasons for refusing a request to share information?' (n=330)

C.1.2.5. Burden of ISEs' adoption of CISS

Question 26

If you have been involved in the implementation of CISS within your service/organisation: on a scale from zero to ten where zero means "very little effort" and ten means "a very high level of effort", overall, how much effort has been required of your organisation to engage with/use CISS?

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is: 'Yes', or 'Unsure'.

Skip logic: skip to end of 'Burden of ISEs' adoption of CISS' question block if the response to Q26 is: 'I have not been involved in the CISS implementation'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Numbers zero to ten (inclusive)
- I have not been involved in CISS implementation

Summary of results

191 respondents indicated that they had been involved in the implementation of CISS in their organisation. Of those, 42 per cent indicated that the level of effort required to implement CISS was either a seven or eight on a scale to ten. The mean response was 6.67 out of ten. Chart C.22 provides the distribution of responses, while Chart C.23 provides the distribution of responses according to whether the response was less than, equal to or greater than five out of ten.

Chart C.22: Responses to 'If you have been involved in the implementation of CISS within your service/organisation: on a scale from zero to ten where zero means "very little effort" and ten means "a very high level of effort", overall, how much effort has been required of your organisation to engage with/use CISS?' (n=191)





Chart C.23: Responses to Question 26 with consolidated categories (n=191)

Has this changed since you implemented CISS?

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is: 'Yes', or 'Unsure'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Yes the current level of effort has increased since CISS was first implemented
- Yes the current level of effort has decreased since CISS was first implemented
- No the level of effort has stayed the same
- Unsure

Summary of results

87 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive answer to this question. Of all respondents, 42 per cent indicated that the level of effort required to engage with CISS has not changed since CISS was implemented. 26 per cent indicated that the level of effort had increased, while 19 per cent indicated that the level of effort had decreased.

13 per cent of respondents selected 'unsure' to this question.

Chart C.24: Responses to 'Has this changed since you implemented CISS?' (n=191)



Yes - the current level of effort has increased since CISS was first implemented
 Unsure

Please describe any enablers to using CISS.

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is: 'Yes', or 'Unsure'.

Identified enablers to using CISS included:

- a shared sense of goodwill and belief in supporting the wellbeing and safety of children
- a shared and correct understanding across services of how to use CISS
- appropriate training materials on CISS
- clear guidance materials on the appropriate use of CISS
- pre-existing relationships with other services.

25 per cent of respondents indicated that they either could not disclose any enablers to using CISS or were not using CISS at all.

Question 29

Please describe any barriers to using CISS.

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is: 'Yes', or 'Unsure'.

Identified barriers to using CISS included:

- a lack of awareness of CISS among services
- a lack of training on CISS
- that the training undertaken was not adequately clear
- that the training undertaken was not remembered such that refresher training was required

These were identified as prominent barriers to services having the requisite knowledge to appropriately use CISS

Identified barriers to using CISS among existing users included:

- the time required to undertake information sharing activities according to the requirements of CISS
- that some services were slow in engaging with information sharing activities.

23 per cent of respondents indicated that they either could not disclose any barriers to using CISS or were not using CISS at all.

C.1.2.6. Understanding of CISS' legal and regulatory settings

Question 30

To what extent do you agree with the following statements?

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is: 'Yes', or 'Unsure'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Strongly disagree
- Disagree
- Neither agree nor disagree
- Agree
- Strongly agree

30.1: Generally, staff at my organisation are open to sharing information with other agencies within the existing legal frameworks of CISS.

Summary of results

88 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive answer to this question. Of all respondents, most (82 per cent) indicated that they thought staff at their organisation were open to sharing information with other agencies within the existing legal frameworks (56 per cent selected 'agree', 26 per cent selected 'strongly agree'). Six per cent of respondents disagreed with this statement.

12 per cent selected 'neither agree nor disagree' to this question.

Chart C.25: Responses to 'Generally, staff at my organisation: are open to sharing information with other agencies within the existing legal frameworks of CISS' (n=330)



30.2: Generally, staff at my organisation are aware of their legal responsibilities when sharing information through CISS.

Summary of results

81 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive answer to this question. Of all respondents, 72 per cent indicated that they thought staff at their organisation were aware of their legal responsibilities when sharing information through CISS (56 per cent selected 'agree', 16 per cent selected 'strongly agree'). Eight per cent of respondents disagreed with this statement.

19 per cent selected 'neither agree nor disagree' to this question.

Chart C.26: Responses to 'Generally, staff at my organisation: are aware of their legal responsibilities when sharing information through CISS' (n=330)



Source: Deloitte Access Economics CISS Workforce Survey.

30.3: Generally, staff at my organisation know where to go for guidance on how to share information through CISS.

Summary of results

79 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive answer to this question. Of all respondents, 67 per cent indicated that they thought staff at their organisation were aware of where to go for guidance on how to share information through CISS (51 per cent selected 'agree', 16 per cent selected 'strongly agree'). 11 per cent of respondents indicated that they disagreed with the statement in the question (nine per cent selected 'disagree', two per cent selected 'strongly disagree').

21 per cent of respondents selected 'neither agree nor disagree' to this question.

Chart C.27: Responses to 'Generally, staff at my organisation: know where to go for guidance on how to share information through CISS' (n=330)



Source: Deloitte Access Economics CISS Workforce Survey.

30.4: Generally, staff at my organisation understand how information sharing through CISS could benefit children.

Summary of results

90 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive answer to this question. Of all respondents, 86 per cent indicated that they thought staff at their organisation understood how information sharing through CISS could benefit children (53 per cent selected 'agree', 33 per cent selected 'strongly agree'). Four per cent of respondents indicated that they did not agree with the statement in the question.

Ten per cent of respondents selected 'neither agree nor disagree' to this question.

Chart C.28: Responses to 'Generally, staff at my organisation: understand how information sharing through CISS could benefit children' (n=330)



Source: Deloitte Access Economics CISS Workforce Survey.

30.5: Generally, staff at my organisation are reluctant to share information through CISS in the fear they may be doing the wrong thing.

Summary of results

69 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive answer to this question. Almost half of all respondents (49 per cent) indicated that they thought staff at their organisation were not reluctant to share information through CISS in the fear they may be doing the wrong thing (36 per cent selected 'disagree', 13 per cent selected 'strongly disagree').

19 per cent of respondents indicated that staff at their organisation were reluctant to share information through CISS in the fear they may be doing the wrong thing (16 per cent selected 'agree', three per cent selected 'strongly agree').

31 per cent of respondents selected 'neither agree nor disagree'. This was the second-most common response.

Chart C.29: Responses to 'Generally, staff at my organisation: are reluctant to share information through CISS in the fear they may be doing the wrong thing' (n=330)



30.6: Generally, staff at my organisation promote information sharing to others, where it may be of benefit within the existing legal frameworks.

Summary of results

71 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive answer to this question. Most respondents (63 per cent) indicated that they thought staff at their organisation promoted information sharing to others, where it may be of benefit within the existing legal frameworks (50 per cent selected 'agree', 13 per cent selected 'strongly agree'). A small proportion (eight per cent) disagreed with this statement.

29 per cent of respondents selected 'neither agree nor disagree'. This was the second-most common response.

Chart C.30: Responses to 'Generally, staff at my organisation: promote information sharing to others, where it may be of benefit within the existing legal frameworks' (n=330)



As far as you are aware, do your current information sharing practices align with the requirements under CISS?

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is: 'Yes', or 'Unsure'.

Summary of results

84 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive answer to this question. Of all respondents, 82 per cent indicated that their information sharing practices align with the requirements under CISS. Two per cent of respondents indicated that their practices did not align with the requirements.

16 per cent indicated that they were unsure whether their information sharing practices aligned with the requirements under CISS.

Chart C.31: Responses to 'As far as you are aware, do your current information sharing practices align with the requirements under CISS?' (n=330)



C.1.2.7. Effectiveness: impacts of CISS

Question 32

To what extent do you agree with the following statements?

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is: 'Yes', or 'Unsure'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Strongly disagree
- Disagree
- Neither agree nor disagree
- Agree
- Strongly agree

32.1: through my organisation's use of CISS, there is an improved ability to promote child wellbeing and safety.

Summary of results

79 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive response to this question. 75 per cent of all respondents indicated that their organisation's use of CISS had improved their ability to promote child wellbeing and safety (50 per cent selected 'agree', 25 per cent selected 'strongly agree'). Four per cent disagreed with the statement in the question.

21 per cent of respondents neither agreed nor disagreed with the statement in the question.

Chart C.32: Responses to 'through my organisation's use of CISS, there is an improved ability to promote child wellbeing and safety' (n=330)



32.2: through my organisation's use of CISS, there is an improved ability to identify risks to children early.

Summary of results

77 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive response to this question. 73 per cent of all respondents indicated that their organisation's use of CISS had improved their ability to identify risks to children early (49 per cent selected 'agree', 24 per cent selected 'strongly agree'). Five per cent of respondents disagreed with the statement in the question.

23 per cent of respondents selected 'neither agree nor disagree'.

Chart C.33: Responses to 'through my organisation's use of CISS, there is an improved ability to identify risks to children early' (n=330)



Source: Deloitte Access Economics CISS Workforce Survey.

32.3: through my organisation's use of CISS, there is more communication and collaboration between service providers.

Summary of results

73 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive response to this question. 64 per cent of all respondents indicated that their organisation's use of CISS had increased communication and collaboration between service providers (47 per cent selected 'agree', 17 per cent selected 'strongly agree'). Nine per cent of respondents disagreed with the statement in the question.

27 per cent of respondents neither agreed nor disagreed with the statement in the question. This was the second-most common response.

Chart C.34: Responses to 'through my organisation's use of CISS, there is more communication and collaboration between service providers' (n=330)



Source: Deloitte Access Economics CISS Workforce Survey.

32.4: through CISS, there are more ways to share information with other service providers.

76 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive response to this question. 72 per cent of all respondents indicated that their organisation's use of CISS had increased the ways to share information with other service providers (53 per cent selected 'agree', 19 per cent selected 'strongly agree'). Four per cent of respondents disagreed with the statement in the question.

24 per cent of respondents neither agreed nor disagreed with the statement in the question. This was the second-most common response.

Chart C.35: Responses to 'through CISS, there are more ways to share information with other service providers' (n=330)



Source: Deloitte Access Economics CISS Workforce Survey.

32.5: I understand when I can share information about children for their wellbeing and safety through CISS.

88 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive response to this question. 84 per cent of all respondents indicated that they knew when they could share information about children for their wellbeing and safety through CISS (53 per cent selected 'agree', 31 per cent selected 'strongly agree'). Four per cent of respondents disagreed with the statement in the question.

12 per cent of respondents neither agreed nor disagreed with the statement in the question.

Chart C.36: Responses to 'I understand when I can share information about children for their wellbeing and safety through CISS.' (n=330)



Source: Deloitte Access Economics CISS Workforce Survey.

To what extent do you feel more confident sharing information about children now compared with before CISS was introduced?

Display logics: display this question if:

- the response to Q12 ('How long have you been using or engaging with CISS?') is:
 - o 'Less than 6 months', or
 - o '6 to 12 months', or
 - o '1 to 2 years'; and
- the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is:
 - o 'Yes', or
 - o 'Unsure'

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Much less comfortable
- Less comfortable
- No change
- More comfortable
- Much more comfortable
- Unsure

Summary of results

93 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive answer to this question. 71 per cent of all respondents indicated that they were more confident sharing information about children now compared with before CISS was introduced (43 per cent selected 'agree', 28 per cent selected 'strongly agree'). Four per cent of respondents indicated that they were less confident. 18 per cent indicated that they had not experienced a change in their comfort in sharing information about children.

7 per cent of respondents were unsure of whether their comfort in sharing information about children had changed.

Chart C.37: Responses to 'To what extent do you feel more confident sharing information about children now compared with before CISS was introduced?' (n=153)



In your experience of using CISS, have you witnessed a negative impact on a vulnerable or disadvantaged person resulting from information sharing?

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is: 'Yes', or 'Unsure'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Yes
- No
- Unsure

Summary of results

80 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive answer to the question. 76 per cent of respondents indicated that they had not witnessed a negative impact on a person experiencing vulnerability or disadvantage resulting from information sharing. Five per cent of respondents indicated that they had.

20 per cent of respondents were unsure as to whether they had witnessed a negative impact on a person experiencing vulnerability or disadvantage resulting from information sharing.

Chart C.38: Responses to 'In your experience of using CISS, have you witnessed a negative impact on a vulnerable or disadvantaged person resulting from information sharing?' (n=330)



Has using CISS made it easier for you to share and access information about children's wellbeing and safety?

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is: 'Yes', or 'Unsure'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Yes
- No
- Unsure

Summary of results

74 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive answer to this question. 66 per cent of all respondents indicated that CISS had made it easier for them to share and access information about children's wellbeing and safety. Eight per cent of respondents indicated that CISS had not made it easier to share and access information.

26 per cent of respondents indicated that they were unsure of whether CISS had made sharing and accessing information easier.

Chart C.39: Responses to 'Has using CISS made it easier for you to share and access information about children's wellbeing and safety?' (n=330)



Do you think that CISS has allowed for better support to be delivered to the children in your care (or in your service)? How so?

Display logics: display this question if the response to Q13 ('Is your service able to share information under CISS?') is: 'Yes', or 'Unsure'.

Response options (single answer permitted):

- Yes (please specify)
- No (please specify)
- Unsure

Summary of results

70 per cent of respondents provided a conclusive answer to this question. 57 per cent of respondents indicated that CISS had allowed for better support to be delivered to children in their care. Qualitative responses from these respondents broadly suggested that CISS provided them with the mechanism for receiving the information they needed to understand the circumstances surrounding a child, which enabled them to collaborate with other services to develop plans for more tailored service delivery for children.

13 per cent of respondents indicated that CISS had not allowed for better support delivery. Qualitative responses from these respondents suggested that information sharing practices that informed their service delivery either would have taken place irrespective of CISS, or were not common enough to conclude that CISS had allowed for better support to be delivered to children.

29 per cent of respondents indicated that they were unsure of whether CISS had allowed for better support to be delivered to the children in their care.

Chart C.40: Responses to 'Do you think that CISS has allowed for better support to be delivered to the children in your care (or in your service)? How so?' (n=330)



C.1.2.8. Impacts of CISS

Question 37

Please describe any impacts you have observed of CISS on children.

51 per cent of respondents were able to describe impacts of CISS that they had observed on children.

Responses which described positive impacts on children included:

- better wellbeing and safety outcomes for children
- greater comfort among children that they are being heard
- greater comfort among children that services are able to provide them supports
- earlier interventions through CISS enabled more robust service supports teams for children
- reduced incidence of child re-traumatisation through re-telling their story to multiple services
- faster response times for children experiencing crises situations.

While there were few responses which described negative impacts, many responses alluded to it being difficult to determine what impacts on children are attributable to CISS. Consequently, 49 per cent of respondents were unable to describe any such impacts.

The below scale is from negative five to positive five, where negative five means 'very negative impact', positive five means 'very positive impact' and zero means 'no impact'. What impact has sharing information through CISS had on child wellbeing and safety?

Response options (single answer permitted):

• Numbers negative five to positive five (inclusive)

Summary of results

Respondents broadly indicated that sharing information through CISS had had a positive impact on child wellbeing and safety. The most common response (26 per cent) was positive three and the mean response was positive 2.54.

Chart C.41 provides the distribution of responses, and Chart C.42 provides the distribution of responses according to whether the response was less than, equal to or greater than zero.

Chart C.41: Responses to 'The below scale is from negative five to positive five, where negative five means 'very negative impact', positive five means 'very positive impact' and zero means 'no impact'. What impact has sharing information through CISS had on child wellbeing and safety? (n=340)



Chart C.42: Responses to 'The below scale is from negative five to positive five, where negative five means 'very negative impact', positive five means 'very positive impact' and zero means 'no impact'. What impact has sharing information through CISS had on child wellbeing and safety? Consolidated categories (n=340)



You may provide an explanation for your answer to the previous question if you wish.

31 per cent of respondents provided an explanation for their answer to Question 38.

While a significant proportion of responses suggested that they could not readily see how CISS would adversely impact children, they also noted that they were not able to confidently say that CISS specifically had had positive impacts on children. Some responses also noted that some information sharing activities that are now captured under CISS were taking place before CISS was implemented, which reduced the extent to which they could identify CISS having a positive impact.

Other responses noted that the extent of CISS' positive impact on children largely varied with how ISEs used CISS, such that nominating a numeric value to reflect its positive impact was difficult.

Do you have any suggestions to improve CISS?

57 per cent of respondents indicated that they had substantive suggestions to improve CISS.

Common themes among responses included:

- further workforce-specific training (including refresher training), particularly regarding ISEs' legal responsibilities and obligations under CISS
- a single standard-form template document for conducting information sharing activities
- suggestions to simplify guidance material
- further alignment of information sharing practices across ISEs.

Concluding text (Question 41)

This is the end of the survey. Please click the forward arrow to submit your responses.

Appendix D

Progress against Two-Year Review recommendations

Two-Year Review recommendation	Government response	Status	Evidence of progress to date
Recommendation 1 – Enquiry Line Data Collection Allocate funding to the Enquiry Line to support the expansion of ISEs and enable real-time data collection to enhance the implementation of the VCIS Reform.	Support in principle	Complete	 Expanded the Enquiry Line to receive both email and phone enquiries between 9am-5pm Monday to Friday from 2019. Employed two full time staff to operate Enquiry Line. Collected basic data for the Enquiry Line between 2019 and 2021. Collected more detailed data for the Enquiry Line from 2021. Regularly report Enquiry Line data by number and type at each CISSC meeting.
Recommendation 2 – Sector Support Provide sector peak/lead bodies with support similar to Family Safety Victoria sector grants to strengthen their response to sector-specific information sharing needs, promote cross-sector collaboration, and ensure consistency.	Support in principle	On Track	 Implemented CIS Supporting Reform in Place Project, which aims to embed and uplift cross-sectoral networks of ISEs in place to facilitate and support information sharing and practice integration. Was tested in workshops in Doveton (metropolitan) and Robinvale (regional)as part of the initial implementation strategy and has since scaled up to include workshops conducted by 54 Reasons as part of the CIS Grants Program, with further workshops to be conducted. Delivered CISS Capacity Building Grants Program to 12 sector leads and peak bodies in 2021-22 to build workforce confidence in CISS and FVISS, and eight in 2022-23 to build workforce confidence in CISS.
Recommendation 3 – Assessing threshold for 'wellbeing': Provide additional guidance to prescribed workforces on promoting child wellbeing under CISS, informed by an audit of state-wide and sector-specific resources to identify gaps in guidance for a shared understanding of child wellbeing and risk thresholds, and child and family service system roles and responsibilities.	Support in principle	On Track	 Developed Threshold Part 1 of the Ministerial Guidelines which outlines guidance for professionals to promote child wellbeing under CISS. Developed online practice guidance for CISS to provide information for promoting child wellbeing under CISS. From 2019, developed a wide range of training through face-to-face materials, eLearning modules, Ministerial Guidelines, and an Enquiry Line, which have clarified workforce roles and responsibilities and additional questions families, carers, children and young people may have about CISS. New materials were developed to support professionals having conversations with children and families,

			 including First Nations peoples and in clear and easy to understand language. Updated the 'understanding wellbeing' webpage which includes a wellbeing video to provide guidance to professionals post training. Commissioned the Child Information Sharing Mapping and Demand Analysis – Wellbeing Frameworks to identify the range of wellbeing frameworks and approaches that ISE professionals use to understand and assess child wellbeing. Updated and refreshed training and guidance materials for education workforces.
Recommendation 4 – Strengthening capacity of Phase One workforces: Continued development of capacity in Phase One prescribed workforces under information sharing reforms, using strategies like workforce forums, peak/lead body collaboration, local networks, and local champions' promotion.	Support in full	On Track	 Awarded \$3.4 million in grants to education, health, family service, housing, and Aboriginal peak bodies between 2021-2023 to provide practical support to ISEs. Delivered two Sharing Places Workshops in Doveton and Robinvale in March 2023. Developed case studies and articles to share success stories across sectors. Limited evidence of cross-sectoral communities of practice committed to in the government's response to the Two-Year Review.
Recommendation 5 – Compliance with Record Keeping Requirements: That CISS partner government departments work with information sharing entities in their respective sectors to promote compliance with the legislated record keeping obligations under CISS, as explained in the Ministerial Guidelines.	Support in full	Complete	 Delivered formal training to ISEs about sources of guidance on how to share information and their legal obligations under CISS. From 2019, the Department of Education, Department of Health, Department of Justice and Community Safety, Victoria Police and Court Services Victoria ensured the availability of workforce and sector-specific training to prescribed workforces which outline legislated record keeping obligations. Delivered WoVG CISS website with resources and guidance that is audience specific to support professionals, families, and Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities.
Recommendation 6 – Service User Awareness: Develop training modules and templates that clarify information sharing entity responsibilities in educating service users about the information sharing reforms, including their implications,	Support in full	Complete	 From 2019, the Department of Education, Department of Health, Department of Justice and Community Safety, Victoria Police and Court Services Victoria ensured the availability of workforce and sector-specific training to prescribed workforces which outline legislated record keeping obligations. Implemented communication activities to ISEs from January 2020.

5-Year Legislative Review of the Child Information Sharing Scheme | Final report

entity obligations, and service users' rights.			
Recommendation 7 – Disseminating approaches to practice change: Develop and share good practice case studies across a range of contexts through a variety of media, including through innovation workshops and published material.	Support in full	On Track	 Implemented CIS Supporting Reform in Place Project to provide place-based CISS implementation support in Doveton and Robinvale (and the Mallee region) as part of the initial implementation strategy and will be scaled up. Developed scenarios and articles to share success stories across sectors. Developed webpage to share grant program resources across sector. Projects funded under the CIS Capacity Building Grants Program have included the establishment of sector-specific and cross-sector communities of practice to support good practice in CISS across sectors.
Recommendation 8 – Role clarity in collaborative practice: In Phase Two of CISS, prioritise strategies for enhancing collaboration among universal, secondary, and tertiary services (both Phase One and Phase Two ISEs) to maximise child benefits and reinforce Phase One workforce contributions.	Support in full	On Track	 Delivered place-based approaches through the CIS Supporting Reform in Place Project in 2022 with the intention to scale up. Delivered the CISS Capacity Building Grants Program
Recommendation 9 – Clarifying relationship to other legislation and standards: Consider providing material clarifying the interaction of CISS with other legislation and standards (e.g., Child Safe Standards, Mandatory Reporting, Reportable Conduct) to ensure proper utilisation of CISS's additional information-sharing powers.	Support in full	Complete	• Delivered Phase Two implementation activities which outline how CISS supports and works in tandem with both FVISS and MARAM and other legislation and standards.
Recommendation 10 – Measuring contribution of CISS in responding to the	Support in part	On Track	 Delivered Outcome Measurement Framework in 2020. Delivering MRF in 2023.

needs of diverse and disadvantaged communities:			 Delivered place-based approaches through the CIS Supporting Reform in Place Project in 2022. Limited evidence of Monitoring and Evaluation Plan to assess place-
CISS partner government departments should evaluate the sufficiency of CISS's current record-keeping requirements, particularly concerning their role in addressing diverse population groups' needs.			based approaches as committed to in the government response to the Two-Year Review.
Recommendation 11 – Engaging diverse and disadvantaged communities: CISS partner government departments should collaborate with diverse and disadvantaged groups through peak bodies and ISEs to identify and address barriers hindering CISS implementation.	Support in full	On Track	 Implemented CIS Supporting Reform in Place Project to provide place-based CISS implementation support in Doveton and Robinvale (and the Mallee region) as part of the initial implementation strategy and will be scaled up. Engaged with sector and advocacy peaks and ISEs as part of the work of the Families and Communities Strategy and the Aboriginal Engagement Strategy as committed to in the government response to the Two-Year Review. Advocacy groups that support diverse and disadvantaged groups are represented as part of the grant program and have created resources to support understanding for these groups. Progressing language translations of CISS factsheet. Limited evidence of Monitoring and Evaluation Plan to assess place-
Recommendation 12 – Cultural Safety: CISS Scheme partner government departments should support the Aboriginal service sector in providing community engagement to promote understanding of the CIS Scheme and integrate cultural safety throughout its	Support in full	On Track	 based approaches as committed to in the government response to the Two-Year Review. Limited evidence of Aboriginal Engagement Strategy as committed to in the government response to the Two-Year Review. Delivered place-based approaches through the CIS Supporting Reform in Place Project in 2022 to support culturally safe approaches. Delivered the CISS Capacity Building Grants Program Developed specific resource with, and for, Aboriginal and Torres Strait islander communities to build confidence and understanding of CISS.
use. Recommendation 13 – Culturally appropriate resources to support implementation of the CISS in Aboriginal communities:	Support in full	On Track	 Progressing language translations of CISS factsheet. Engaged extensively with Aboriginal lead bodies on training development and delivery across the service system to ensure cultural appropriateness and alignment with the Victorian Government's self-

CISS partner government departments should collaborate with Aboriginal bodies to create culturally appropriate training and support materials for CISS implementation in both Aboriginalspecific and mainstream ISEs. determination framework as committed to in the government response to the Two-Year Review.

- CISS Capacity Building Grants Program provided grants for ACCOs, including VACYPA (Year 1) and the Victorian Aboriginal Community Services Association Ltd (Year 2).
- Delivered place-based projects which support the Aboriginal Engagement Strategy as committed to in the government response to the Two-Year Review.
- Developed specific resource with, and for, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities to build confidence and understanding of CISS.
- Limited evidence of Monitoring and Evaluation Plan to assess placebased approaches as committed to in the government response to the Two-Year Review.

Limitation of our work

General use restriction

This report is prepared solely for the internal use of the Victorian Department of Education. This report is not intended to and should not be used or relied upon by anyone else and we accept no duty of care to any other person or entity. The report has been prepared for the purpose as set out in the purchase order dated 27 March 2023. You should not refer to or use our name or the advice for any other purpose.

Deloitte.

Deloitte Access Economics is Australia's pre-eminent economics advisory practice and a member of Deloitte's global economics group. For more information, please visit our website: www.deloitte.com/au/deloitte-access-economics

Deloitte refers to one or more of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Limited ("DTTL"), its global network of member firms, and their related entities (collectively, the "Deloitte organisation"). DTTL (also referred to as "Deloitte Global") and each of its member firms and related entities are legally separate and in dependent entities, which cannot obligate or bind each other in respect of third parties. DTTL and each DTTL member firm and related entity is liable only for its own acts and omissions, and not those of each other. DTTL does not provide services to clients. Please see www.deloitte.com/about to learn more.

Deloitte is a leading global provider of audit and assurance, consulting, financial advisory, risk advisory, tax and related services. Our global network of member firms and related entities in more than 150 countries and territories (collectively, the "Deloitte organisation" serves four out of five Fortune Global 500[®] companies. Learn how Deloitte's approximately 415,000 people make an impact that matters at www.deloitte.com.

Deloitte Asia Pacific

Deloitte Asia Pacific Limited is a company limited by guarantee and a member firm of DTTL. Members of Deloitte Asia Pacific Limited and their related entities, each of which are separate and independent legal entities, provide services from more than 100 cities across the region, including Auckland, Bangkok, Beijing, Hanoi, Hong Kong, Jakarta, Kuala Lumpur, Manila, Melbourne, Mumbai, New Delhi, Osaka, Seoul, Shanghai, Singapore, Sydney, Taipei and Tokyo.

Deloitte Australia

The Australian partnership of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu is a member of Deloitte Asia Pacific Limited and the Deloitte organisation. As one of Australia's leading professional services firms, Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu and its affiliates provide audit, tax, consulting, risk advisory, and financial advisory services through approximately 8000 people across the country. Focused on the creation of value and growth, and known as an employer of choice for innovative human resources programs, we are dedicated to helping our clients and our people excel. For more information, please visit our web site at https://www2.deloitte.com/au/en.html.

Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation. Member of Deloitte Asia Pacific Limited and the Deloitte organisation.

This communication contains general information only, and none of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu Limited ("DTTL"), its global network of member firms or their related entities (collectively, the "Deloitte organisation") is, by means of this communication, rendering professional advice or services. Before making any decision or taking any action that may affect your finances or your business, you should consult a qualified professional adviser. No representations, warranties or undertakings (express or implied) are given as to the accuracy or completeness of the information in this communication, and none of DTTL, its member firms, related entities, employees or agents shall be liable or responsible for any loss or damage whatsoever arising directly or indirectly in connection with any person relying on this communication. © 2024 Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu.